### **NETFLIX INC**

### FORM S-1/A

(Securities Registration Statement)

### Filed 5/20/2002

Address 970 UNIVERSITY AVENUE.

LOS GATOS, California 95032

Telephone 408-317-3700 CIK 0001065280

Fiscal Year 12/31



### SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# AMENDMENT NO. 5 TO FORM S-1 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

Under the Securities Act of 1933

# Netflix, Inc.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) 7841 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 77-0467272 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

970 University Avenue Los Gatos, CA 95032 (408) 399-3700

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. Chief Financial Officer 970 University Avenue Los Gatos, CA 95032 (408) 399-3700

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Larry W. Sonsini, Esq.
Peter H. Bergman, Esq.
Jeffrey S. Cannon, Esq.
Kevin K. Rooney, Esq.
Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati
Professional Corporation
650 Page Mill Road
Palo Alto, CA 94304
(650) 493-9300

number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  $\Box$ 

If delivery of the prospectus is expected to be made pursuant to rule 434, please check the following box.  $\Box$ 

Robert Sanchez, Esq.
Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati
Professional Corporation
7927 Jones Branch Drive
Lancaster Building WestPark,
Suite 400
McLean, Virginia 22102
(703) 734-3100

Jonathan A. Schaffzin, Esq. Cahill Gordon & Reindel 80 Pine Street New York, New York 10005 (212) 701-3000

	Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after the effective date of this Registration Statement.
oox. 🗆	If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following
egistration	If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act a statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.
number of	If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.
	If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered	Amount to be Registered	Pr	roposed Maximum Offering Price Per Share	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(1)			Amount of Registration Fee (2)	
Common Stock, \$0.001 par value	6,325,000	\$	15.00	\$	94,875,000	\$	8,729	

(1) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(o) under the Securities Act of 1933.

(2) Amount previously paid.

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall hereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion Preliminary Prospectus dated May 20, 2002

#### **PROSPECTUS**



#### **Common Stock**

This is Netflix, Inc.'s initial public offering of common stock. We are selling all of the shares.

We expect the public offering price to be between \$13.00 and \$15.00 per share. Currently, no public market exists for the shares. After pricing of the offering, we expect that the shares will be quoted on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "NFLX."

Investing in our common stock involves risks that are described in the "Risk Factors" section beginning on page 5 of this prospectus.

	Per Sha	re Total
Public offering price	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to Netflix, Inc.	\$	\$

The underwriters may also purchase up to an additional 825,000 shares from us at the public offering price, less the underwriting discount, within 30 days from the date of this prospectus to cover overallotments.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The shares will be ready for delivery on or about , 2002.

### Merrill Lynch & Co.

### **Thomas Weisel Partners LLC**

U.S. Bancorp Piper Jaffray

The date of this prospectus is , 2002.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	1 age
Summary	1
Risk Factors	5
Forward-Looking Statements	20
Use of Proceeds	20
Dividend Policy	20
Capitalization	21
Dilution	22
Selected Financial and Other Data	23
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	25
Business	41
Management	50
Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	61
Principal Stockholders	65
Description of Capital Stock	69
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	73
Underwriting	76
Legal Matters	79
Experts	79
Where You Can Find More Information	79
Index to Financial Statements	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus. We have not, and the underwriters have not, authorized any other person to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. We are not, and the underwriters are not, making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front cover of this prospectus or other date stated in this prospectus. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since that date.

Through and including , 2002 (the 25th day after the date of this prospectus), all dealers effecting transactions in these securities, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.

Netflix is a registered trademark and Netflix.com, CineMatch and Mr. DVD are trademarks of Netflix, Inc. Each trademark, trade name or service mark of any other company appearing in this prospectus belongs to its holder.

#### **SUMMARY**

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this prospectus. You should read the entire prospectus carefully, including "Risk Factors" and our financial statements and the notes to those financial statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus before you decide to invest in our common stock.

#### **Our Company**

We are the largest online entertainment subscription service in the United States providing more than 600,000 subscribers access to a comprehensive library of more than 11,500 movie, television and other filmed entertainment titles. Our standard subscription plan allows subscribers to have three titles out at the same time with no due dates, late fees or shipping charges for \$19.95 per month. Subscribers can view as many titles as they want in a month. Subscribers select titles at our Web site (www.netflix.com) aided by our proprietary CineMatch technology, receive them on DVD by first-class mail and return them to us at their convenience using our prepaid mailers. Once a title has been returned, we mail the next available title in a subscriber's queue. In 2001, our total revenues were \$75.9 million, and our net loss was \$38.6 million. For the three months ended March 31, 2002, our total revenues were \$30.5 million, and our net loss was \$4.5 million. As of March 31, 2002, we had an accumulated deficit of \$141.8 million.

In 2001, domestic consumers spent more than \$29 billion on in-home filmed entertainment, representing approximately 78% of total filmed entertainment expenditures, according to Adams Media Research. Consumer video rentals and purchases comprised the largest portion of in-home filmed entertainment, representing \$21 billion, or 71% of the market in 2001, according to Adams Media Research.

The home video segment of the in-home filmed entertainment market is undergoing a rapid technology transition away from VHS to DVD. The DVD player is the fastest selling consumer electronics device in history, according to DVD Entertainment Group. In September 2001, standalone set-top DVD player shipments outpaced VCR shipments for the first time in history, and this trend continued throughout the remainder of 2001. At the end of 2001, approximately 25 million U.S. households had a standalone set-top DVD player, representing an increase of 91% in 2001, according to Adams Media Research. Adams Media Research estimates that the number of U.S. households with a DVD player will grow to 69 million in 2006, representing approximately 62% of U.S. television households in 2006.

Our subscription service has grown rapidly since its launch in September 1999. We believe our growth has been driven primarily by our unrivalled selection, consistently high levels of customer satisfaction, rapid customer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing strategy. We primarily use pay-for-performance marketing programs and free trial offers to acquire new subscribers. In the San Francisco Bay area, where the U.S. Postal Service can make one- or two-day deliveries from our San Jose distribution center, approximately 2.8% of all households subscribe to Netflix.

Our proprietary CineMatch technology enables us to create a customized store for each subscriber and to generate personalized recommendations which effectively merchandize our comprehensive library of titles. We provide more than 18 million personal recommendations daily. In April 2002, more than 11,000 of our more than 11,500 titles were selected by our subscribers.

We currently provide titles on DVD only. We are focused on rapidly growing our subscriber base and revenues and utilizing our proprietary technology to minimize operating costs. Our technology is extensively employed to manage and integrate our business, including our Web site interface, order processing, fulfillment operations and customer service. We believe our technology also allows us to maximize our library utilization and to run our fulfillment operations in a flexible manner with minimal capital requirements.

Our scalable infrastructure and online interface eliminate the need for expensive retail outlets and allow us to service our large and expanding subscriber base from one primary distribution center and a series of low-cost regional distribution centers. We utilize proprietary technology developed in-house to manage the shipping and receiving of a total of 5.8 million DVDs per month. Our software automates the process of tracking and routing titles to and from each of our distribution centers and allocates order responsibilities among them. We recently began operating low-cost regional distribution centers throughout the United States to reduce delivery times and increase library utilization.

We were incorporated in Delaware in August 1997 and changed our name from NetFlix.com, Inc. to Netflix, Inc. in March 2002. Our executive offices are located at 970 University Avenue, Los Gatos, California 95032, and our telephone number at that address is (408) 399-3700. Our Web site is located at http://www.netflix.com. The information contained in our Web site does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

#### The Offering

Common stock offered by Netflix

Common stock to be outstanding after the offering

Use of proceeds

Risk factors

Proposed Nasdaq National Market symbol

5,500,000 shares

20,611,894 shares

We estimate that our net proceeds from this offering will be approximately \$69.6 million. We intend to use the net proceeds for:

- repayment of approximately \$14.0 million of indebtedness under our subordinated promissory notes, including accrued interest as of April 30, 2002; and
- · general corporate purposes, including working capital.

See "Risk Factors" and other information included in this prospectus for a discussion of factors you should carefully consider before deciding to invest in shares of our common stock.

**NFLX** 

Unless we indicate otherwise, all information in this prospectus: (1) assumes no exercise of the overallotment option granted to the underwriters; (2) assumes the conversion into common stock of each outstanding share of our preferred stock, which will occur automatically upon the completion of this offering; (3) is based upon 15,111,894 shares outstanding as of May 2, 2002, including shares to be issued to certain studios immediately prior to this offering based on our capitalization as of May 2, 2002; (4) gives effect to a one-for-three reverse stock split effected in May 2002; and (5) excludes:

- 4,365,062 shares of common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options outstanding as of May 2, 2002, with a weighted average exercise price of \$3.00 per share, of which 1,149,727 were vested as of May 2, 2002 with a weighted average exercise price of \$2.95 per share, and 1,010,768 shares of common stock available for future option grants under our 1997 Stock Plan and 2002 Stock Plan, as of May 2, 2002;
- 7,017,962 shares of common stock issuable upon exercise of warrants with a weighted average exercise price of \$3.27 per share;
   and
- 583,333 shares of common stock reserved for issuance under our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

#### **Summary Financial and Other Data**

The summary financial data below should be read together with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" and the consolidated financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

	Year	Year Ended December 31,			
	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002
		(in thousa	nds, except	per share data)	
Statement of Operations Data:		•	, <u>-</u>	•	
Total revenues	\$ 5,006	\$ 35,894	\$ 75,9		\$ 30,527
Gross profit (loss)	633	11,033	26,0		15,369
Operating loss	(30,031)	(57,557)	(37,2		(4,054)
Net loss Net loss per common share:	(29,845)	(57,363)	(38,6	(20,598)	(4,508)
Basic and diluted	\$ (21.41)	\$ (40.57)	\$ (21.	15) \$ (12.26)	\$ (2.20)
Pro forma—basic and diluted <sup>(1)</sup>	ψ (21.71)	ψ (40.57)		74)	\$ (0.30)
Supplemental pro forma <sup>(2)</sup>				59)	\$ (0.26)
Number of shares used in computing per common share amounts:			φ (2.	.39)	\$ (0.20)
Basic and diluted	1,394	1,414	1,8	26 1,680	2,047
Pro forma—basic and diluted <sup>(1)</sup>	1,00	2,			
			14,0		14,834
Supplemental pro forma <sup>(2)</sup>			14,5	63	15,763
			As	of March 31, 2002	
			Pro	Forma I	Pro Forma
		Actual		(1) As	Adjusted (3)
				(in thousands)	
Balance Sheet Data:					
Cash and cash equivalents		\$ 15,671		15,671 \$	71,356
Working capital (deficit)		(9,547		(9,547)	46,138
Total assets Long-term debt, less current portion		44,740 4,117		44,740 4,117	100,425 959
Redeemable convertible preferred stock		101,830		4,117	939
Stockholders' equity (deficit)		(90,872		10,958	69,801
	¥7	, ,		Thre	e Months
	Year	Ended Decemb	er 31,	Ended	March 31,
	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002
			(in thous	ands)	
Other Data:					
EBITDA <sup>(4)</sup> (unaudited)	\$(21,223)	\$(28,179)	\$ (1,716		\$ 3,583
Adjusted EBITDA <sup>(5)</sup> (unaudited)	(24,405)	(43,860)	(13,722	2) <sup>(6)</sup> (8,012) <sup>(6)</sup>	666
Number of subscribers (unaudited)	107	292	456		603
Net cash provided by (used in):  Operating activities	\$(16,529)	\$(22,706)	\$ 4,847	7 \$(2,805)	\$ 6,505
Investing activities	(19,742)	(24,972)	(12,670	,	(5,798)
investing activities	(17,742)	(24,712)	(12,070	(4,007)	(3,190)

(1) The proforma balance sheet data, proforma net loss per share—basic and diluted, and proforma number of shares—basic and diluted give effect to the conversion of all outstanding shares of our preferred stock, including the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to be issued to studios immediately prior to this offering, into shares of common stock automatically upon completion of this offering.

49,408

48,375

9,059

(927)

(1,167)

Financing activities

- (2) The supplemental pro forma net loss per share—basic and diluted gives effect to the assumed repayment of our subordinated promissory notes as of July 11, 2001 with the proceeds from the offering for the shares solely sold to repay these subordinated promissory notes.
- (3) The proforma as adjusted column gives effect to the sale of 5,500,000 shares of common stock offered by us at an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share and the application of the net proceeds from the offering, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses, including repayment of our subordinated promissory notes.
- (4) EBITDA consists of operating loss before depreciation, amortization of intangible assets, amortization of DVD library, non-cash charges for equity instruments granted to non-employees, gains or losses on disposal of assets and stock-based compensation. EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate EBITDA differently from other companies.
- (5) Adjusted EBITDA consists of EBITDA less amortization of DVD library. Adjusted EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider Adjusted EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate Adjusted EBITDA differently from other companies.
- (6) Adjusted EBITDA for the year ended December 31, 2001 and for the three months ended March 31, 2001 has been "normalized" to reflect DVD library amortization as if a one-year amortizable life had been used beginning as of January 1, 2000 instead of January 1, 2001. As more fully discussed in Note 1 to the Notes to Financial Statements, on January 1, 2001, we revised our DVD library amortization policy from an accelerated method using a three-year life to the same accelerated method over a one-year life.

#### **RISK FACTORS**

You should carefully consider the risks described below before buying shares in this offering. If any of the following risks actually occur, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be harmed. In that case, the trading price of our common stock could decline, and you could lose all or part of your investment.

#### **Risks Related to Our Business**

### We have a limited operating history and history of net losses, and we anticipate that we will experience net losses for the foreseeable future.

You should consider our business and prospects in light of the risks, expenses and difficulties encountered by companies in their early stage of development. We have experienced significant net losses since our inception and, given the significant operating and capital expenditures associated with our business plan, anticipate continuing net losses for the foreseeable future. If we do achieve profitability, we cannot be certain that we will be able to sustain or increase such profitability. We incurred net losses of \$38.6 million for the year ended 2001. As of March 31, 2002, we had total stockholders' deficit of \$90.9 million. Only recently, beginning in 2001, have we generated positive cash flow from operations, and we cannot be certain that we will be able to sustain or increase such positive cash flow from operations from period to period in the future. To achieve and sustain profitability, we must accomplish numerous objectives, including substantially increasing the number of paying subscribers to our service. We cannot assure you that we will be able to achieve these objectives.

#### If our efforts to attract subscribers are not successful, our revenues will be affected adversely.

We must continue to attract and retain subscribers. To succeed, we must continue to attract a large number of subscribers who have traditionally used video retailers, video rental outlets, pay cable channels, such as HBO and Showtime, and pay-per-view and video-on-demand, or VOD, for in-home filmed entertainment. Our ability to attract and retain subscribers will depend in part on our ability to consistently provide our subscribers a high quality experience for selecting, viewing, receiving and returning titles, including providing accurate recommendations through our CineMatch technology. If consumers do not perceive our service offering to be of high quality, or if we introduce new services that are not favorably received by them, we may not be able to attract or retain subscribers. In addition, many of our new subscribers originate from word-of-mouth advertising and referrals from existing subscribers. If our efforts to satisfy our existing subscribers are not successful, we may not be able to attract new subscribers, and as a result, our revenue will be affected adversely.

## We rely heavily on our proprietary technology to process deliveries and returns of our DVDs and to manage other aspects of our operations, and the failure of this technology to operate effectively could adversely affect our business.

We use complex proprietary software to process deliveries and returns of our DVDs and to manage other aspects of our operations. Our proprietary technology is intended to allow our primary distribution center in San Jose, California and our recently opened regional distribution centers to be operated on an integrated basis. We have only recently begun shipping DVDs from our regional distribution centers, and we are continuing to modify the software used to manage the delivery and return process for these regional distribution centers as our utilization of these facilities increases and as we open and operate additional distribution centers. If we are unable to maintain and enhance our technology to manage the processing of DVDs among our distribution centers in a timely and efficient manner, our ability to retain existing subscribers and to add new subscribers may be impaired.

#### If we are not able to manage our growth, our business could be affected adversely.

We have expanded rapidly since we launched our Web site in April 1998. We anticipate that further expansion of our operations will be required to address any significant growth in our subscriber base and to take

advantage of favorable market opportunities. Any future expansion will likely place significant demands on our managerial, operational, administrative and financial resources. If we are not able to respond effectively to new or increased demands that arise because of our growth, or, if in responding, our management is materially distracted from our current operations, our business may be affected adversely. In addition, if we do not have sufficient breadth and depth of the titles necessary to satisfy increased demand arising from growth in our subscriber base, our subscriber satisfaction may be affected adversely.

The increased utilization of our regional distribution centers is intended to decrease the delivery and return times for DVDs. We anticipate that subscribers will exchange more titles as a result of the reduced time that DVDs spend in transit, and that our shipping and delivery costs and revenue sharing expenses will increase, which would adversely affect our operating results if not offset by increased subscriber retention and other mitigating factors.

We have no experience offering our subscription service outside the United States. If we offer our service outside the United States, we will need to focus substantial resources to handling operations in a foreign environment, including addressing issues related to foreign labor markets and the regulatory environments. As a result, our managerial, operational, administrative and financial resources may be strained. Any international expansion may not achieve the subscriber acquisition or operating results anticipated by us at the time we determine to expand our operations internationally.

#### If we experience excessive rates of subscriber churn, our revenues and business will be harmed.

We must minimize the rate of loss of existing subscribers while adding new subscribers. For the twelve months ended December 31, 2001, an average of approximately 8% of our total subscribers cancelled their subscriptions each month. For the quarter ended March 31, 2002, an average of approximately 7% of our total subscribers cancelled their subscriptions each month, as compared to the quarter ended March 31, 2001, during which an average of approximately 10% of our total subscribers cancelled their subscriptions each month. Average churn is related to the average age of our subscriber base. In periods of rapid subscriber growth, we believe that our average churn is likely to increase. In periods of slow subscriber growth, we believe that our average churn is likely to decrease. Our brief operating history leads us to believe that subscriber duration with the service is a leading indicator of subscriber churn, which we also believe decreases with age of service. Based in part on subscriber data from our service over the quarter ended March 31, 2002, we currently estimate the average churn rate over the lifetime of a new subscriber to be approximately 7% per month. This implies an estimated average subscriber lifetime of approximately 14 months. However, these estimates are subject to change based on a number of factors including increased rates of subscription cancellations and decreased rates of subscriber acquisition. We cannot assure you that these estimates will be indicative of future performance or that the risks related to these estimates will not materialize. Subscribers cancel their subscription to our service for many reasons, including a perception that they do not use the service sufficiently, delivery takes too long, the service is a poor value and customer service issues are not satisfactorily resolved. We must continually add new subscribers both to replace subscribers who cancel and to continue to grow our business beyond our current subscriber base. If too many of our subscribers cancel our service, or if we are unable to attract new subscribers in numbers sufficient to grow our business, our operating results will be adversely affected. Further, if excessive numbers of subscribers cancel our service, we may be required to incur significantly higher marketing expenditures than we currently anticipate to replace these subscribers with new subscribers.

### Our operating results are expected to be difficult to predict based on a number of factors that also will affect our long-term performance.

We expect our operating results to fluctuate significantly in the future based on a variety of factors, many of which are outside our control and difficult to predict. As a result, period-to-period comparisons of our operating results may not be a good indicator of our future or long-term performance. The following factors may affect us from period-to-period and may affect our long-term performance:

• our ability to manage our fulfillment processes to handle significant increases in the number of subscribers and subscriber selections;

- our ability to improve or maintain gross margins in our business;
- · changes by our competitors to their product and service offerings;
- price competition;
- · our ability to maintain an adequate breadth and depth of titles;
- our ability to manage our inventory levels;
- · changes in promotional support offered by studios;
- our ability to maintain, upgrade and develop our Web site, our internal computer systems and our fulfillment processes and utilize efficiently our distribution centers;
- · fluctuations in consumer spending on DVD players, DVDs and related products;
- fluctuations in the use of the Internet for the purchase of consumer goods and services such as those offered by us;
- · technical difficulties, system downtime or Internet disruptions;
- · our ability to attract new and qualified personnel in a timely and effective manner and retain existing personnel;
- the amount and timing of operating costs and capital expenditures relating to expansion of our business, operations and infrastructure;
- our ability to effectively manage the development of new business segments and markets;
- · our ability to maintain and develop new and existing marketing relationships;
- our ability to successfully manage the integration of operations and technology resulting from acquisitions;
- · governmental regulation and taxation policies; and
- · general economic conditions and economic conditions specific to the Internet, online commerce and the movie industry.

In addition to these factors, our operating results may fluctuate based upon seasonal fluctuations in DVD player sales and in the use of the Internet. During our limited operating history, we have experienced greater additions of new subscribers during late fall and the winter months, and these seasonal fluctuations may continue in future periods.

If our efforts to build strong brand identity, and improve subscriber satisfaction and loyalty are not successful, we may not be able to attract or retain subscribers, and our operating results will be affected adversely.

The Netflix brand is only four years old, and we must continue to build strong brand identity. To succeed, we must continue to attract and retain a large number of owners of DVD players who have traditionally relied on store-based rental outlets and persuade them to subscribe to our service through our Web site. We may be required to incur significantly higher advertising and promotional expenditures than we currently anticipate to attract large numbers of new subscribers. We believe that the importance of brand loyalty will increase with a proliferation of DVD subscription services and other means of distributing titles, such as VOD. If our branding efforts are not successful, our operating results and our ability to attract and retain subscribers will be affected adversely.

In addition, DVD players have become available for purchase for under \$100. Purchasers of DVD players at low price levels may be less inclined than earlier purchasers of DVD players to try our subscription

service or may not be willing to commit to a monthly subscription fee. If we are unable to attract similar interest from new purchasers of DVD players as we have from purchasers of DVD players to date, our revenues may be affected adversely.

If we experience delivery problems or if our subscribers or potential subscribers lose confidence in the U.S. mail system, we could lose subscribers, which could adversely affect our operating results.

We rely exclusively on the U.S. Postal Service to deliver DVDs from our distribution centers and for subscribers to return DVDs to us. We are subject to risks associated with using the public mail system to meet our shipping needs, including delays caused by bioterrorism, potential labor activism and inclement weather. For example, in the fall of 2001 terrorists used the U.S. Postal Service to deliver envelopes containing Anthrax, following which mail deliveries around the United States experienced significant delays. Our DVDs also are subject to risks of breakage during delivery and handling by the U.S. Postal Service. Our failure to timely deliver DVDs to our subscribers could cause them to become dissatisfied and cancel our service, which could adversely affect our operating results.

#### Increases in the cost of delivering DVDs could adversely affect our gross profit and marketing expenses.

Increases in postage delivery rates will adversely affect our gross profit if we elect not to raise our subscription rates to offset the increase. The U.S. Postal Service has announced that it will increase the rate for first-class postage from \$0.34 to \$0.37 in June 2002. In addition, the U.S. Postal Service has announced long-term plans to reduce its costs and make its service more efficient. If the U.S. Postal Service curtails its services, such as by the discontinuation of Saturday delivery service, our ability to timely deliver DVDs could diminish, and our subscriber satisfaction could be affected adversely.

Currently, most filmed entertainment is packaged on a single lightweight DVD. Our delivery process is designed to accommodate the delivery of one DVD to fulfill a selection. Because of the lightweight nature of a DVD, we generally mail one envelope containing a title using standard first-class postage. However, studios occasionally provide additional content on a second DVD, or may package a title on two DVDs. If packaging of filmed entertainment on multiple DVDs were to become more prevalent, or if the weight of DVDs were to increase, our costs of delivery and fulfillment processing would increase. In addition, we expense shipping costs of free trial programs to new subscribers as marketing expense. Therefore, if the cost of delivering titles were to increase, our marketing expense would be adversely affected.

#### If we are unable to effectively utilize our CineMatch technology, our business may suffer.

Based on proprietary algorithms, our CineMatch technology enables us to predict and recommend titles and effectively merchandize our library to our subscribers. We believe that in order for CineMatch to function most effectively, it must access a large database of user ratings. We cannot assure you that the proprietary algorithms in our CineMatch technology will continue to function effectively to predict and recommend titles or that we will continue to be successful in enticing subscribers to rate enough titles for our database to effectively predict and recommend new or existing titles.

If CineMatch does not enable us to predict and recommend titles that our subscribers will enjoy, our personal movie recommendation service will be less useful, in which event:

- our subscriber satisfaction may decrease, subscribers may perceive our service to be of lower value and our ability to attract and retain subscribers may be affected adversely;
- our ability to effectively merchandise and utilize our library will be affected adversely; and
- · our subscribers may default to choosing titles from among new releases or other titles that cost us more to provide, and our margins may be affected adversely.

### If we do not correctly anticipate our short and long-term needs for titles that we acquire pursuant to revenue sharing agreements, our subscriber satisfaction and results of operations may be affected adversely.

Under our revenue sharing agreements, we generally pre-order titles prior to their release on DVD based on our anticipated needs. If we anticipate inaccurately and we acquire insufficient copy depth for specific titles, it is generally impracticable for us to acquire additional copy depth for such titles while such titles are subject to revenue sharing. If we do not acquire sufficient copies of titles, we may not satisfy subscriber demand, and our subscriber satisfaction and results of operations could be affected adversely. Conversely, if we attempt to mitigate this risk and acquire more copies than needed to satisfy our subscriber demand, then our inventory utilization would become less effective and our gross margins would be affected adversely.

### If our subscribers select titles that are more expensive for us to acquire and deliver on a more frequent basis, our expenses would increase.

Certain titles cost us more to acquire or result in greater revenue sharing expenses depending on the source from whom they are acquired and the terms on which they are acquired. If subscribers select these more costly titles more often on a proportional basis compared to all titles selected, our revenue sharing and other DVD acquisition expenses could increase, and our gross margins could be adversely affected.

# If we are unable to offset increased demand for titles with increased subscriber retention or operating margins, our operating results may be affected adversely.

Subscribers to our service can view as many titles as they want every month and, depending on the service plan, may have out between two and eight titles at a time. With our use of regional distribution centers, there will be a reduction in the transit time of DVDs. As a result, we anticipate that our subscribers will exchange more titles per month which will increase our operating costs. If our subscriber retention does not increase or our operating margins do not improve to an extent necessary to offset the effect of increased operating costs, our operating results will be adversely affected.

In addition, subscriber demand for titles may increase for a variety of other reasons beyond our control, including promotion by studios and seasonal variations in movie watching. Our subscriber growth and retention may be affected adversely if we attempt to increase our monthly subscription fees to offset any increased costs of acquiring or delivering titles.

#### If we are unable to compete effectively, our business will be affected adversely.

The market for in-home filmed entertainment is intensely competitive and subject to rapid change. Many consumers maintain simultaneous relationships with multiple in-home filmed entertainment providers and can easily shift spending from one provider to another. For example, consumers may subscribe to HBO, rent a DVD from Blockbuster, buy a DVD from Wal-Mart and subscribe to Netflix, or some combination thereof, all in the same month. Competitors may be able to launch new businesses at relatively low cost. DVDs represent only one of many existing and potential new technologies for viewing filmed entertainment. In addition, the growth in adoption of DVD technology is not mutually exclusive from the growth of other technologies. If we are unable to successfully compete with current and new competitors and technologies, we may not be able to achieve adequate market share, increase our revenues, or achieve and maintain profitability. Our principal competitors include, or could include:

- · video rental outlets, such as Blockbuster and Hollywood Entertainment;
- · movie retail stores, such as Best Buy, Wal-Mart and Amazon.com;
- · subscription entertainment services, such as HBO and Showtime;

- · pay-per-view and video-on-demand services;
- · online DVD sites, such as dvdovernight and Rentmydvd.com;
- Internet movie providers, such as Movielink, backed by Columbia TriStar, Warner Bros. and a few other studios, Movies.com, backed by Walt Disney, CinemaNow.com, backed by Blockbuster and Microsoft, and Movie Flix;
- · cable providers, such as AOL Time Warner and Comcast; and
- · direct broadcast satellite providers, such as DirectTV and Echostar.

Many of our competitors have longer operating histories, larger customer bases, greater brand recognition and significantly greater financial, marketing and other resources than we do. Some of our competitors have adopted, and may continue to adopt, aggressive pricing policies and devote substantially more resources to marketing and Web site and systems development than we do. The rapid growth of our online entertainment subscription business since our inception may attract direct competition from larger companies with significantly greater financial resources and national brand recognition, such as Wal-Mart's online affiliate Walmart.com or Blockbuster. Blockbuster announced in April 2002 plans to test-market two subscription rental programs in the summer of 2002, including the test of an online subscription service. Increased competition may result in reduced operating margins, loss of market share and reduced revenues. In addition, our competitors may form or extend strategic alliances with studios and distributors that could affect adversely our ability to obtain filmed entertainment on favorable terms.

#### If consumer adoption of DVD players slows, our business could be adversely affected.

The rapid adoption of DVD players has been fueled by strong retail support, strong studio support and falling DVD player prices. If retailers or studios reduce their support of the DVD format, or if manufacturers raise prices, continued DVD adoption by consumers could slow. If new or existing technologies, such as D-VHS, were to become more popular at the expense of the adoption or use of DVD technology, consumers may delay or avoid purchasing a DVD player. Our subscriber growth will be substantially influenced by future consumer adoption of DVD players, and if such adoption slows, our subscriber growth may also slow.

#### We depend on studios to release titles on DVD for an exclusive time period following theatrical release.

Our ability to attract and retain subscribers is related to our ability to offer new releases of filmed entertainment on DVD prior to their release to other distribution channels. Except for theatrical release, DVD and VHS currently enjoy a significant competitive advantage over other distribution channels, such as pay-per-view and VOD, because of the early timing of the distribution window for DVD and VHS. The window for DVD and VHS rental and retail sales is generally exclusive against other forms of non-theatrical movie distribution, such as pay-per-view, premium television, basic cable and network and syndicated television. The length of the exclusive window for movie rental and retail sales varies, typically ranging from 30 to 90 days.

Our business could suffer increased competition if:

- the window for rental were no longer the first following the theatrical release; or
- the length of this window were shortened.

The order, length and exclusivity of each window for each distribution channel is determined solely by the studio releasing the title, and we cannot assure you that the studios will not change their policies in the future in a manner that would be adverse to our business and results of operations.

In addition, any conditions that adversely affect the movie industry, including constraints on capital, financial difficulties, regulatory requirements and strikes, work stoppages or other disruptions involving writers,

actors or other essential personnel, could affect adversely the availability of new titles, consumer demand for filmed entertainment and our business.

If we are unable to renegotiate our revenue sharing agreements when they expire on terms favorable to us, or if the cost to us of purchasing titles on a wholesale basis increases, our gross margins may be affected adversely.

Since 2000, we have entered into over 50 revenue sharing arrangements with studios and distributors. In 2001, we acquired approximately 80% of our DVDs through revenue sharing agreements with studios and distributors, including our agreements with Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment and Warner Home Video. These revenue sharing agreements generally have terms of up to five years. The length of time we share revenue on each title ends after a fixed period. As our revenue sharing agreements expire, we may be required to negotiate new terms that could be disadvantageous to us.

Titles that we do not acquire under a revenue sharing agreement are purchased on a wholesale basis from studios or other distributors. If the price of titles that we purchase wholesale increases, our gross margin will be affected adversely.

#### If the sales price of DVDs to retail consumers decreases, our ability to attract new subscribers may be affected adversely.

The cost of manufacturing DVDs is substantially less than the price for which new DVDs are generally sold in the retail market. Thus, we believe that studios and other resellers of DVDs have significant flexibility in pricing DVDs for retail sale. If the retail price of DVDs were to become significantly lower, consumers may choose to purchase DVDs rather than subscribe to our service.

### If disposable DVDs are developed, adopted and supported as a method of content delivery by the studios, our business could be adversely affected.

We are currently aware that certain entities are attempting to develop disposable DVDs. As currently contemplated, disposable DVDs would allow a consumer to view a DVD for an unlimited number of times during a given time period, following which the DVD becomes unplayable by a chemical reaction, and is then disposable. If disposable DVDs become a viable alternative method of content delivery supported by the studios, our business could be adversely affected.

If we fail to maintain or adequately replace our outside sources of new subscribers or are unable to continue to market our service in the manner currently conducted, our subscriber levels may be affected adversely and our marketing expenses may increase.

We obtain a large portion of our new subscribers through incentive-based online marketing programs. We engage third parties to solicit new subscribers through the use of banner ads, pop-under and pop-over placements, direct links and e-mails. We also have an active affiliate program by which third parties register with us and obtain particular advertisements from us for use on their Web sites or through other online marketing forums. In addition, we have engaged in various offline incentive-based marketing programs. For example, we obtain subscribers through solicitations placed inside the packaging of stand alone DVD players through arrangements we have with DVD player manufacturers, including ApexDigital, JVC Corporation of America, Panasonic Consumer Electronics Company, Philips Consumer Electronics, RCA, Samsung, Sanyo-Fisher, Sharp, Sony Electronics and Toshiba. We have recently explored other incentive-based advertising channels including newspaper and television advertising. These third parties may not continue to participate in our marketing programs if the programs do not provide sufficient value for their participation, our competitors offer better terms or the market for incentive-based advertising decreases. If we are unable to maintain or replace these sources of subscribers, our subscriber levels may be affected adversely and our cost of marketing may increase.

In addition, while the DVD player manufacturers with whom we have promotional relationships are required to include our promotional materials with every DVD player they sell, we cannot effectively control what portion of DVD players sold by them actually include the promotional materials. If these DVD player manufacturers do not fully comply with the terms of our promotional relationships, our ability to attract new subscribers may be affected adversely.

#### If we are unable to continue our current marketing activities, our ability to attract new subscribers may be affected adversely.

We may not be able to continue to support the marketing of our service by mass e-mail or other online means if such activities are adverse to our business. Laws or regulations may be enacted which prohibit use of mass e-mails or similar marketing activities. Even if no relevant law or regulation is enacted, we may discontinue use or support of these activities if we become concerned that subscribers or potential subscribers deem them intrusive or they otherwise adversely affect our goodwill and brand. For example, we recently terminated our relationship with certain third party online e-mail brokers who were unwilling or unable to comply with our requirements which include that all recipients have "opted-in" to receive the solicitation. If these marketing activities are curtailed, our ability to attract new subscribers may be affected adversely.

#### Following the offering, we may need additional capital, and we cannot be sure that additional financing will be available.

Historically, we have funded our operating losses and capital expenditures through proceeds from private equity and debt financings and equipment leases. Although we currently anticipate that the proceeds of this offering, together with our available funds and cash flow from operations, will be sufficient to meet our cash needs for the foreseeable future, we may require additional financing. Our ability to obtain financing will depend, among other things, on our development efforts, business plans, operating performance and condition of the capital markets at the time we seek financing. We cannot assure you that additional financing will be available to us on favorable terms when required, or at all. If we raise additional funds through the issuance of equity, equity-linked or debt securities, those securities may have rights, preferences or privileges senior to the rights of our common stock, and our stockholders may experience dilution.

#### Any significant disruption in service on our Web site or in our computer systems could result in a loss of subscribers.

Subscribers and potential subscribers access our service through our Web site, where the title selection process is integrated with our delivery processing systems and software. Our reputation and ability to attract, retain and serve our subscribers is dependent upon the reliable performance of our Web site, network infrastructure and fulfillment processes. Interruptions in these systems could make our Web site unavailable and hinder our ability to fulfill selections. Much of our software is proprietary, and we rely on the expertise of members of our engineering and software development teams for the continued performance of our software and computer systems. Service interruptions or the unavailability of our Web site could diminish the overall attractiveness of our subscription service to existing and potential subscribers.

Our servers are vulnerable to computer viruses, physical or electronic break-ins and similar disruptions, which could lead to interruptions and delays in our service and operations and loss, misuse or theft of data. Our Web site periodically experiences directed attacks intended to cause a disruption in service. Any attempts by hackers to disrupt our Web site service or our internal systems, if successful, could harm our business, be expensive to remedy and damage our reputation. Our general business disruption insurance does not cover expenses related to direct attacks on our Web site or internal systems. Efforts to prevent hackers from entering our computer systems are expensive to implement and may limit the functionality of our services. Any significant disruption to our Web site or internal computer systems could result in a loss of subscribers and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

Our communications hardware and the computer hardware used to operate our Web site are hosted at the facilities of a third party provider. Hardware for our delivery systems is maintained in our distribution centers. Fires, floods, earthquakes, power losses, telecommunications failures, break-ins and similar events could damage these systems and hardware or cause them to fail completely. Problems faced by our third party Web hosting provider, with the telecommunications network providers with whom it contracts or with the systems by which it allocates capacity among its subscribers, including us, could impact adversely the experience of our subscribers. Any of these problems could result in a loss of subscribers.

# Our executive offices and primary distribution center are located in the San Francisco Bay area. In the event of an earthquake, other natural or man-made disaster or power loss, our operations would be affected adversely.

Our executive offices and primary distribution center are located in the San Francisco Bay area. Our business and operations could be materially adversely affected in the event of electrical blackouts, fires, floods, earthquakes, power losses, telecommunications failures, breakins or similar events. We may not be able to effectively shift our fulfillment and delivery operations due to disruptions in service in the San Francisco Bay area or any other facility. Because the San Francisco Bay area is located in an earthquake-sensitive area, we are particularly susceptible to the risk of damage to, or total destruction of, our primary distribution center and the surrounding transportation infrastructure. We are not insured against any losses or expenses that arise from a disruption to our business due to earthquakes. Further, the State of California has experienced deficiencies in its power supply over the last year, resulting in occasional rolling black-outs. If rolling blackouts or other disruptions in power occur, our business and operations would be disrupted, and our business would be affected adversely.

### The loss of one or more of our key personnel, or our failure to attract, assimilate and retain other highly qualified personnel in the future, could seriously harm our existing business and new service developments.

We depend on the continued services and performance of our key personnel, including Reed Hastings, our Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the Board, W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., our Chief Financial Officer and Secretary, Thomas R. Dillon, our Vice President of Operations, Leslie J. Kilgore, our Vice President of Marketing, and Neil Hunt, our Vice President of E-Commerce. In addition, much of our key technology and systems are custom made for our business by our personnel so that the loss of our key technology personnel could disrupt the operation of our title selection and fulfillment systems and have an adverse effect on our ability to grow and expand our systems.

#### Privacy concerns could limit our ability to leverage our subscriber data.

In the ordinary course of business, and in particular, in connection with providing our personal movie recommendation service, we collect and utilize data supplied by our subscribers. We currently face certain legal obligations regarding the manner in which we treat such information. Other businesses have been criticized by privacy groups and governmental bodies for attempts to link personal identities and other information to data collected on the Internet regarding users' browsing and other habits. Increased regulation of data utilization practices, including self-regulation, as well as increased enforcement of existing laws could have an adverse effect on our business.

#### Our reputation and relationships with subscribers would be harmed if our billing data were to be accessed by unauthorized persons.

To secure transmission of confidential information obtained by us for billing purposes, including subscribers' credit card data, we rely on licensed encryption and authentication technology. In conjunction with the credit card companies, we take measures to protect against unauthorized intrusion into our subscribers' credit card and other data. If, despite these measures, we experienced any unauthorized intrusion into our subscribers'

data, current and potential subscribers may become unwilling to provide the information to us necessary for them to become subscribers, and our business could be affected adversely. Similarly, if a well-publicized breach of the consumer data security of any other major consumer Web site were to occur, there could be a general public loss of confidence in the use of the Internet for commerce transactions, which could adversely affect our business.

In addition, because we obtain subscribers' billing information on our Web site, we do not obtain signatures from subscribers in connection with the use of credit cards by them. Under current credit card practices, to the extent we do not obtain cardholders' signatures, we are liable for fraudulent credit card transactions, even where the associated financial institution approves payment of the orders. We do not currently carry insurance against the risk of fraudulent credit card transactions. A failure to adequately control fraudulent credit card transactions would harm our business and results of operations.

#### Our relationship with subscribers and credit card companies could be harmed if our billing software fails.

We have in the past experienced problems with our subscriber billing software, causing us to overbill subscribers. Although we have and will continue to credit the accounts of the subscribers we overbill, problems with our billing software may have an adverse effect on our subscriber satisfaction and may cause one or more of the major credit companies to disallow our continued use of their payment products. In addition, if our billing software fails and we fail to bill subscribers our cash flow and results of operations will be affected adversely.

### If our trademarks and other proprietary rights are not adequately protected to prevent use or appropriation by our competitors, the value of our brand and other intangible assets may be diminished, and our business may be adversely affected.

We rely and expect to continue to rely on a combination of confidentiality and license agreements with our employees, consultants and third parties with whom we have relationships, as well as trademark, copyright, patent and trade secret protection laws, to protect our proprietary rights. Netflix is a registered trademark of Netflix, Inc. We have also filed trademark applications in the United States for the Netflix.com, CineMatch and Mr. DVD names, and have filed U.S. patent applications for aspects of our technology. We have filed an amended trademark application for the Netflix design logo responsive to a denial of our initial application for the Netflix design logo. From time to time we expect to file additional trademark and patent applications. Nevertheless, these applications may not be approved, third parties may challenge any patents issued to or held by us, third parties may knowingly or unknowingly infringe our patents, trademarks and other proprietary rights, and we may not be able to prevent infringement without substantial expense to us. If the protection of our proprietary rights is inadequate to prevent use or appropriation by third parties, the value of our brand and other intangible assets may be diminished, competitors may be able to more effectively mimic our service and methods of operations, the perception of our business and service to subscribers and potential subscribers may be come confused in the marketplace and our ability to attract subscribers may be adversely affected.

### Intellectual property claims against us could be costly and result in the loss of significant rights related to, among other things, our Web site, CineMatch technology, title selection processes and marketing activities.

Trademark, copyright, patent and other intellectual property rights are important to us and other companies. Our intellectual property rights extend to our technology, business processes and the content on our Web site. We use the intellectual property of third parties in merchandising our products and marketing our service through contractual and other rights. If there is any claim against us for infringement, misappropriation, misuse or other violation of third party intellectual property rights, and we are unable to obtain sufficient rights or develop non-infringing intellectual property or otherwise alter our business practices, as appropriate, on a timely basis, our business and competitive position may be affected adversely. Many companies are devoting significant resources to developing patents that could potentially affect many aspects of our business. There are numerous patents that broadly claim means and methods of conducting business on the Internet. We have not exhaustively searched patents relative to our technology. We may be accused of infringing certain of these

patents. In addition, other parties may assert infringement or unfair competition or other intellectual property claims against us that could relate to any aspect of our technology, business processes, merchandizing and marketing activities or our intellectual property rights. We cannot predict whether third parties will assert claims of infringement against us, the subject matter of any of these claims or whether these assertions or prosecutions will adversely affect our business. If we are forced to defend ourselves against any of these claims, whether they are with or without merit or are determined in our favor, we may face costly litigation, diversion of technical and management personnel, inability to use our current Web site or CineMatch technology or inability to market our service or merchandise our products. As a result of a dispute, we may have to develop non-infringing technology, enter into royalty or licensing agreements adjust our merchandizing or marketing activities or take other action to resolve the claims. These actions, if required, may be unavailable on terms acceptable to us, costly or unavailable.

#### If we are unable to protect our domain names, our reputation and brand could be affected adversely.

We currently hold various domain names relating to our brand, including Netflix.com. Failure to protect our domain names could affect adversely our reputation and brand, and make it more difficult for users to find our Web site and our service. The acquisition and maintenance of domain names generally are regulated by governmental agencies and their designees. The regulation of domain names in the United States may change in the near future. Governing bodies may establish additional top-level domains, appoint additional domain name registrars or modify the requirements for holding domain names. As a result, we may be unable to acquire or maintain relevant domain names. Furthermore, the relationship between regulations governing domain names and laws protecting trademarks and similar proprietary rights is unclear. We may be unable to prevent third parties from acquiring domain names that are similar to, infringe upon or otherwise decrease the value of our trademarks and other proprietary rights.

### Because our business is accessed over the Internet, if the Internet infrastructure is not developed or maintained, we will lose subscribers.

The Internet may not become a viable commercial marketplace for many potential subscribers due to inadequate development of network infrastructure and enabling technologies that address consumer concerns about:

- · network performance;
- security;
- reliability;
- · speed of access;
- ease of use; and
- bandwidth availability.

The Internet has experienced a variety of outages and delays as a result of damage to portions of its infrastructure, and it could face outages and delays in the future. These outages and delays could frustrate public use of the Internet, including use of our Web site offerings. In addition, the Internet could lose its viability due to delays in the development or adoption of new standards and protocols to handle increased levels of activity or due to governmental regulation.

### If we become subject to liability for the Internet content that we publish or upload from our users, our results of operations would be affected adversely.

As a publisher of online content, we face potential liability for negligence, copyright, patent or trademark infringement or other claims based on the nature and content of materials that we publish or distribute.

We also may face potential liability for content uploaded from our users in connection with our community-related content or movie reviews. If we become liable, then our business may suffer. Litigation to defend these claims could be costly and harm our results of operations. We cannot assure you that we are adequately insured to cover claims of these types or to indemnify us for all liability that may be imposed on us.

We may need to change the manner in which we conduct our business, or incur greater operating expenses, if government regulation of the Internet or other areas of our business changes or if consumer attitudes toward use of the Internet change.

The adoption or modification of laws or regulations relating to the Internet or other areas of our business could limit or otherwise adversely affect the manner in which we currently conduct our business. In addition, the growth and development of the market for online commerce may lead to more stringent consumer protection laws, which may impose additional burdens on us. If we are required to comply with new regulations or legislation or new interpretations of existing regulations or legislation, this compliance could cause us to incur additional expenses or alter our business model.

The manner in which Internet and other legislation may be interpreted and enforced cannot be precisely determined and may subject either us or our customers to potential liability, which in turn could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. The adoption of any laws or regulations that adversely affect the popularity or growth in use of the Internet could decrease the demand for our subscription service and increase our cost of doing business.

In addition, if consumer attitudes toward use of the Internet change, consumers may become unwilling to select their entertainment online or otherwise provide us with information necessary for them to become subscribers. Further, we may not be able to effectively market our services online to users of the Internet. If we are unable to interact with consumers because of changes in their attitude toward use of the Internet, our subscriber acquisition and retention and operating results may be affected adversely.

#### Risks Related to this Offering

#### Our officers and directors and their affiliates will exercise significant control over Netflix.

After the completion of this offering, our executive officers and directors, their immediate family members and affiliated venture capital funds will beneficially own, in the aggregate, approximately 61.0% of our common stock. In addition, Jay Hoag, one of our directors, will beneficially own approximately 33.9% of our common stock, Reed Hastings, our president, chief executive officer, and chairman of our board of directors will beneficially own approximately 14.9% of our common stock and Michael Schuh, one of our directors, will beneficially own approximately 11.9% of our common stock. The percentage of shares beneficially owned by these persons after the offering assumes that they do not purchase any shares of our common stock in this offering. However, certain of these persons, or their affiliates, have the right to purchase shares in this offering. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Letter Agreement with Certain Stockholders." These stockholders may have individual interests that are different from yours and will be able to exercise significant control over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions, which could delay or prevent someone from acquiring or merging with us.

#### Provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could discourage a takeover that stockholders may consider favorable.

Following this offering, our charter documents may discourage, delay or prevent a merger or acquisition that a stockholder may consider favorable because they will:

• authorize our board of directors, without stockholder approval, to issue up to 10,000,000 shares of undesignated preferred stock;

- provide for a classified board of directors;
- · prohibit our stockholders from acting by written consent;
- · establish advance notice requirements for proposing matters to be approved by stockholders at stockholder meetings; and
- · prohibit stockholders from calling a special meeting of stockholders.

As a Delaware corporation, we are also subject to certain Delaware anti-takeover provisions. Under Delaware law, a corporation may not engage in a business combination with any holder of 15% or more of its capital stock unless the holder has held the stock for three years or, among other things, the board of directors has approved the transaction. Our board of directors could rely on Delaware law to prevent or delay an acquisition of us. For a description of our capital stock, see "Description of Capital Stock."

#### Our stock price could be volatile and could decline following this offering.

Prior to this offering, there has been no public market for shares of our common stock. An active market may not develop following completion of this offering, or if developed, may not be maintained.

The market prices of the securities of Internet and technology-related companies have been extremely volatile. The price at which our common stock will trade after this offering could be extremely volatile and may fluctuate substantially due to the following factors, some of which are beyond our control:

- variations in our operating results;
- · variations between our actual operating results and the expectations of securities analysts, investors and the financial community;
- · announcements of developments affecting our business, systems or expansion plans by us or others;
- market volatility in general; and
- the operating results of our competitors.

As a result of these and other factors, investors in our common stock may not be able to resell their shares at or above the initial offering price.

In the past, securities class action litigation often has been instituted against companies following periods of volatility in the market price of their securities. This type of litigation, if directed at us, could result in substantial costs and a diversion of management's attention and resources.

### We will record substantial expenses related to our issuance of stock options that may have a material negative impact on our operating results for the foreseeable future.

We are required to recognize, as a reduction of stockholders' equity, deferred compensation equal to the difference between the deemed fair market value of our common stock for financial reporting purposes and the exercise price of these options at the date of grant. This deferred compensation is amortized over the vesting period of the applicable options, generally three to four years, using the graded vesting method. At December 31, 2001, approximately \$5.7 million of deferred compensation related to employee stock options remained unamortized. The resulting amortization expense will have a material negative impact on our operating results in future periods. In addition, in August and September 2001 we repriced options to purchase an aggregate of 913,795 shares of our common stock to \$3.00 per share. We cannot predict the amount of compensation expense that we will have to recognize on a quarterly basis for these repriced options, and it could materially negatively impact our operating results for future periods. See further disclosure of variable award accounting on pages 28

and 29 under "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Operating Expenses—Stock-Based Compensation."

#### Future sales of our common stock, including the shares purchased in this offering, may depress our stock price.

Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market following this offering by our existing stockholders or upon the exercise of outstanding options or warrants to purchase shares of our common stock may adversely affect the market price of our common stock. Such sales could create public perception of difficulties or problems with our business. As a result, these sales might make it more difficult for us to sell securities in the future at a time and price that we deem necessary or appropriate.

Upon completion of this offering, we will have outstanding 20,611,894 shares of common stock, assuming no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option and no exercise of outstanding options and warrants after May 2, 2002, of which:

- all of the 5,500,000 shares we are selling in this offering may be resold in the public market immediately after this offering, other than shares purchased by our affiliates or stockholders subject to the lock-up agreements; and
- 14,948,762 shares are subject to the lock-up agreements and will become available for resale in the public market beginning 181 days after the date of this prospectus.

With limited exceptions, these lock-up agreements prohibit a stockholder from selling, contracting to sell or otherwise disposing of any common stock or any securities that are convertible into or exercisable for common stock for 180 days from the date of this prospectus, although Merrill Lynch may, in its sole discretion and at any time without notice, release all or any portion of the securities subject to these lock-up agreements. As a result of these lock-up agreements, notwithstanding possible earlier eligibility for sale under the provisions of Rule 144, 144(k) or 701, none of these shares may be sold until 181 days after the date of this prospectus.

We have reserved up to 10% of the shares to be sold in this offering for sale to certain of our current stockholders, and up to an additional 5% for sale to certain of our business associates, employees, directors and related persons. If any of our current security holders that have signed a lock-up agreement purchase these reserved shares, the shares will be restricted from sale under the lock-up agreements. If any of these shares are purchased by persons who are not current security holders, such shares will not be subject to lock-up agreements.

Beginning 181 days after the date of this prospectus, 1,163,036 additional shares underlying options will become available for sale in the public market.

In addition, some of our current stockholders have "demand" and/or "piggyback" registration rights in connection with future offerings of our common stock. "Demand" rights enable the holders to demand that their shares be registered and may require us to file a registration statement under the Securities Act at our expense. "Piggyback" rights provide for notice to the relevant holders of our stock if we propose to register any of our securities under the Securities Act, and grant such holders the right to include their shares in the registration statement. All holders of registrable securities are not able to exercise their registration rights until 180 days following the date of this prospectus without the consent of Merrill Lynch.

As restrictions on resale end, our stock price could drop significantly if the holders of these restricted shares sell them or are perceived by the market as intending to sell them. These sales also might make it more difficult for us to sell securities in the future at a time and at a price that we deem appropriate.

### Financial forecasting by us and financial analysts who may publish estimates of our financial results will be difficult because of our limited operating history, and our actual results may differ from forecasts.

As a result of our recent growth and our limited operating history, it is difficult to accurately forecast our revenues, gross profit, operating expenses, number of paying subscribers, number of DVDs shipped per day and other financial and operating data. The inability by us or the financial community to accurately forecast our operating results could cause our net losses in a given quarter to be greater than expected, which could cause a decline in the trading price of our common stock. We have a limited amount of meaningful historical financial data upon which to base planned operating expenses. We base our current and forecasted expense levels and DVD acquisitions on our operating plans and estimates of future revenues, which are dependent on the growth of our subscriber base and the demand for titles by our subscribers. As a result, we may be unable to make accurate financial forecasts or to adjust our spending in a timely manner to compensate for any unexpected shortfalls in revenues. We believe that these difficulties in forecasting are even greater for financial analysts that may publish their own estimates of our financial results.

#### Our management may not use the proceeds of this offering effectively.

Our management has broad discretion over the use of proceeds of this offering. In addition, our management has not designated a specific use for a substantial portion of the proceeds of this offering. Accordingly, it is possible that our management may allocate the proceeds in ways that do not improve our operating results. In addition, these proceeds may not be invested to yield a favorable rate of return.

# We have no intention to pay cash dividends on our common stock for the foreseeable future, and our lease financing agreements prohibit us from doing so.

We currently expect to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the growth and development of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends for the foreseeable future. Further, lease financing agreements to which we are a party and pursuant to which we have outstanding indebtedness, prohibit us from paying any dividends. Therefore, you will not receive any return on an investment in our common stock unless you sell your common stock for a price greater than which you paid for it.

#### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

You should not place undue reliance on forward-looking statements in this prospectus. This prospectus contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. These statements relate to our future plans, objectives, expectations and intentions. We use words such as "anticipates," "believes," "plans," "expects," "future," "estimates," "intends" and similar expressions to identify such forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include statements regarding our business strategy, future operating performance, the size of the market for our services and our prospects. You should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which apply only as of the date of this prospectus. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements for many reasons, including the risks faced by us described in "Risk Factors" starting on page 5 and elsewhere in this prospectus. We caution you not to rely on these statements without also considering the risks and uncertainties associated with these statements and our business that are addressed in this prospectus.

This prospectus contains various estimates related to the Internet, e-commerce and the filmed entertainment industry. These estimates have been included in studies published or produced by market research and other firms including Adams Media Research, DVD Entertainment Group and the National Cable Television Association. These estimates have been produced by industry analysts based on trends to date, their knowledge of technologies and markets, and customer research, but these are forecasts only and are subject to inherent uncertainty.

#### USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds to us from the sale of 5,500,000 shares being offered by us at an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share, after deducting estimated underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses, are estimated to be approximately \$69.6 million, or approximately \$80.4 million if the underwriters' over-allotment option is exercised in full.

The principal purposes of this offering are to create a public market for our common stock, to facilitate our future access to the public capital markets and to provide us with flexibility in the future, including to acquire additional businesses, products or technologies either with the net proceeds from this offering or through the publicly traded common stock we create through this offering, although we have no present intention to acquire any such businesses, products or technologies at this time. We intend to use a portion of the net proceeds of this offering to repay all outstanding indebtedness under our subordinated promissory notes, which was approximately \$14.0 million as of April 30, 2002, including accrued interest, and for general corporate purposes, including working capital. Our subordinated promissory notes, issued in July 2001, accrue interest at a stated rate of 10% per year compounded annually and mature upon the earlier of July 10, 2011 and the completion of this offering. The proceeds we received from the issuance of our subordinated promissory notes have been used for working capital, capital expenditures and general corporate purposes.

We have not allocated a specific amount of our net proceeds from this offering to any particular purpose, other than repayment of indebtedness under our subordinated promissory notes. The net proceeds that we actually expend for general corporate purposes may vary significantly depending on a number of factors, including future revenue growth, if any, and our cash flows. As a result, we will retain broad discretion over the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering. Pending use of the net proceeds from this offering, we intend to invest the net proceeds in short-term, investment-grade securities.

#### DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently expect to retain future earnings, if any, to finance the growth and development of our business and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Our existing lease financing agreements prohibit us from paying any dividends.

#### **CAPITALIZATION**

The following table sets forth our cash, cash equivalents and capitalization as of March 31, 2002:

- on an actual basis;
- on a pro forma basis assuming the conversion of all shares of our preferred stock into shares of common stock automatically upon completion of this offering, including shares to be issued to certain studios immediately prior to this offering and the filing of our amended and restated certificate of incorporation upon completion of this offering; and
- on a pro forma as adjusted basis to reflect the sale of 5,500,000 shares of our common stock at an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share, less the underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses, and repayment of \$13.9 million of our subordinated promissory notes, which will result in a \$10.8 million charge to expense in the period of the offering.

This information should be read in conjunction with Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our financial statements and notes to those statements appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

		As of March 31, 2002				
	1	Actual	Pr	o Forma		o Forma Adjusted
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	15,671		housands) 15,671	\$	71,356
Subordinated promissory notes, net of unamortized discount of \$10.8 million Capital lease obligations, net of current portion	\$	3,158 959	\$	3,158 959	\$	— 959
Total long-term debt		4,117		4,117		959
Redeemable convertible preferred stock and warrants:  Series B, C, D, E and E-1 Convertible Preferred Stock: 26,925,014 shares authorized (actual); no shares authorized (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted); 20,316,909 shares issued and outstanding (actual); no shares issued or outstanding (pro forma and pro forma adjusted)  Convertible preferred stock warrants	1	01,479				_
Total redeemable convertible preferred stock and warrants	1	.01,830	_			
Stockholders' equity (deficit):	•	01,050				
Preferred stock, \$0.001 par value: 10,000,000 shares authorized (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted); no shares issued and outstanding (pro forma and pro forma adjusted) Series A Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value: 5,000,000 shares authorized (actual);		_		_		_
no shares authorized (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted); 4,444,545 shares issued and outstanding (actual); no shares issued and outstanding (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted)		4		_		
Series F Convertible Preferred Stock, \$0.001 par value: 6,000,000 shares authorized (actual); no shares authorized (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted); 1,712,954 outstanding (actual); no shares issued and outstanding (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted)		2		_		_
Common stock, \$0.001 par value: 100,000,000 shares authorized (actual); 150,000,000 shares authorized (pro forma and pro forma as adjusted); 2,191,859 shares issued and outstanding (actual); 15,060,797 shares issued and outstanding (pro forma) and		2		15		21
20,560,797 shares issued and outstanding (pro forma as adjusted) Additional paid-in capital		74,753		15 176,576	,	21 246,180
Deferred stock-based compensation		(23,859)		(23,859)		(23,859)
Accumulated deficit		41,774)		(23,337)		152,541)
Total stockholders' equity (deficit)	(	(90,872)		10,958		69,801
Total capitalization	\$	15,075	\$	15,075	\$	70,760
			_			

#### **DILUTION**

If you invest in our stock, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share of our common stock and the pro forma net tangible book value per share of our common stock after this offering.

The pro forma net tangible book value of our common stock on March 31, 2002 was \$2.5 million or \$0.17 per share of common stock. Pro forma net tangible book value per share represents the amount of our total tangible assets less total liabilities, divided by the number of shares of common stock outstanding, after giving effect to the automatic conversion of our preferred stock into common stock upon the completion of this offering. Dilution in net tangible book value per share represents the difference between the amount per share paid by purchasers of shares of our common stock in this offering and the net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately afterwards. After giving effect to our sale of 5.5 million shares of common stock offered by this prospectus at an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share and after deducting the underwriting discounts, commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and the application of a portion of the net proceeds to repay all outstanding indebtedness under our subordinated promissory notes, our pro forma net tangible book value would have been \$61.4 million, or approximately \$2.99 per share. This represents an immediate increase in pro forma net tangible book value of \$2.82 per share to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution in pro forma net tangible book value of \$11.01 per share to new investors. The following table illustrates the per share dilution:

Estimated public offering price per share	\$	14.00
Pro forma net tangible book value per share as of March 31, 2002	\$ 0.17	
Increase per share attributable to new investors	2.82	
Pro forma net tangible book value per share after this offering		2.99
·		
Dilution in pro forma net tangible book value per share to new investors	\$	11.01

This table excludes all options and warrants to acquire common stock that will remain outstanding upon completion of this offering. See Notes 4, 6 and 7 to Notes to Financial Statements. The exercise of outstanding options and warrants having an exercise price less than the offering price would increase the dilutive effect to new investors.

The following table sets forth on a pro forma basis, as of March 31, 2002, the differences between the number of shares of common and preferred stock purchased from us, the cash consideration and average price per share paid by existing stockholders and by the new investors, before deducting expenses payable by us, using the estimated public offering price of \$14.00 per share.

	Shares Purch	ased		Total Consider	ration		
	Number	Percentage	Amount		Percentage	Ave	rage Price Per Share
Existing stockholders	15,060,797	73.3%	\$	104,745,000	57.6%	\$	6.95
New investors	5,500,000	26.7		77,000,000	42.4		14.00
			_				
Total	20,560,797	100.0%	\$	181,745,000	100.0%		

If the underwriter's overallotment option is exercised in full, the number of shares held by new public investors will be increased to 6,325,000 or approximately 29.6% of the total number of shares of our common stock outstanding after this offering.

#### SELECTED FINANCIAL AND OTHER DATA

The following selected financial data should be read in conjunction with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," and are qualified by reference to our financial statements and notes thereto appearing elsewhere in this prospectus. The audited statement of operations data set forth below for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 and the audited balance sheet data as of December 31, 2000 and 2001 are derived from, and are qualified by reference to, our financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The statement of operations data for the years ended December 31, 1998 and for the period from August 29, 1997 (inception) to December 31, 1997 and the balance sheet data as December 31, 1997, 1998 and 1999 are derived from, and are qualified by reference to, our financial statements not included elsewhere in this prospectus. The statement of operations data for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 and the balance sheet data as of March 31, 2002, are derived from, and qualified by reference to, the unaudited financial statements of Netflix included elsewhere in this prospectus and include all adjustments necessary for a fair presentation on the same basis as the annual financial statements. The historical results are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected for any future period.

	Period August 2 (Incepti	9, 1997 on) to		Year Ended		Three Months Ended March 31		
	December 1997	,	1998	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002
			(in	n thousands, ex	cept per share	data)		
Statement of Operations Data:								
Revenues: Subscription	\$		\$ 585	\$ 4,854	\$ 35,894	\$ 74,255	\$ 17,057	\$30,069
Sales	φ		<sup>3</sup> 754	152	\$ 55,694 —	1,657	\$ 17,057	458
Sales			754	132		1,037		430
Total revenues		_	1,339	5,006	35,894	75,912	17,057	30,527
Cost of revenues:								
Subscription		_	535	4,217	24,861	49,088	18,177	14,872
Sales		_	776	156		819		286
m . 1	_		1.011	4.272	24.061	40.007	10.177	15 150
Total cost of revenues	<u> </u>		1,311	4,373	24,861	49,907	18,177	15,158
Gross profit			28	633	11,033	26,005	(1,120)	15,369
Operating expenses:		_	20	033	11,033	20,003	(1,120)	13,309
Fulfillment*		_	763	2,446	10,247	13,452	3,613	4,155
Technology and development*		100	3,857	7,413	16,823	17,734	5,474	3,181
Marketing*		103	4,052	14,070	25,727	21,031	6,653	7,938
General and administrative*		158	1,358	1,993	6,990	4,658	1,514	1,309
Restructuring charges		_	_	_	_	671	<u></u>	_
Stock-based compensation*			1,151	4,742	8,803	5,686	2,043	2,840
Total operating expenses	<u>'</u>	361	11,181	30,664	68,590	63,232	19,297	19,423
Total operating expenses		301	11,101	30,004	00,370	03,232	17,277	17,423
Operating loss		(361)	(11,153)	(30,031)	(57,557)	(37,227)	(20,417)	(4,054)
operating total		(201)	(11,100)	(50,051)	(57,557)	(57,227)	(20,117)	(1,001)
Interest and other income (expense), net		2	72	186	194	(1,391)	(181)	(454)
Net loss	\$	(359)	\$(11,081)	\$(29,845)	\$(57,363)	\$(38,618)	\$(20,598)	\$ (4,508)
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	\$	_	\$ (36.81)	\$ (21.41)	\$ (40.57)	\$ (21.15)	\$ (12.26)	\$ (2.20)
Weighted average shares outstanding used in computing net loss per			201	4.004			4 500	2.045
common share		_	301	1,394	1,414	1,826	1,680	2,047
* Amortization of stock-based compensation not included in expense								
line-item:	ф		d 107	Φ 624	d 2.200	ф. 1.201	d 420	ф. 202
Fulfillment Technology and development	\$	_	\$ 105 223	\$ 624 1,141	\$ 2,298 2,871	\$ 1,201 1,930	\$ 429 724	\$ 393 1,208
Marketing		_	253	351	1,886	1,403	498	842
General and administrative			570	2,626	1,748	1,152	392	397
Sensiti and administrative			370	2,020	1,770	1,132	372	371
	\$	_	\$ 1,151	\$ 4,742	\$ 8,803	\$ 5,686	\$ 2,043	\$ 2,840

		As of December 31,						
	1997	1998	1999	2000	2001		March 31, 2002	
		(in thousands)						
Balance Sheet Data:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 1,582	\$ 1,061	\$ 14,198	\$ 14,895	\$ 16,131	\$	15,671	
Working capital (deficit)	1,360	(4,704)	11,028	(1,655)	(6,656)		(9,547)	
Total assets	1,901	4,849	34,773	52,488	41,630		44,740	
Capital lease obligations, less current portion	_	172	811	2,024	1,057		959	
Notes payable, less current portion	_	_	3,959	1,843	_		_	
Subordinated notes payable	_	_	_	_	2,799		3,158	
Redeemable convertible preferred stock	_	6,321	51,819	101,830	101,830		101,830	
Stockholders' equity (deficit)	1,636	(8,044)	(32,028)	(73,267)	(90,504)		(90,872)	

	Augus	Period from August 29, 1997 (Inception) to December 31, 1997		Year Ended	Three Months Ended March 31,					
	,			1999	2000	2001	2001	2002		
			(in thousands)							
Other Data:										
EBITDA (1) (unaudited)	\$	(356)	\$(9,575)	\$(21,223)	\$(28,179)	\$ (1,716)	\$ (3,600)	\$ 3,583		
Adjusted EBITDA (2) (unaudited)		(356)	(9,852)	(24,405)	(43,860)	$(13,722)^{(3)}$	(8,012) (3)	666		
Number of subscribers (unaudited)		`— `	` <u></u>	107	292	456	303	603		
Net cash provided by (used in):										
Operating activities	\$	(261)	\$(5,408)	\$(16,529)	\$(22,706)	\$ 4,847	\$ (2,805)	\$ 6,505		
Investing activities		(152)	(2,363)	(19,742)	(24,972)	(12,670)	(4,087)	(5,798)		
Financing activities		(1,995)	(7,250)	49,408	48,375	9,059	(927)	(1,167)		

<sup>(1)</sup> EBITDA consists of operating loss before depreciation, amortization of intangible assets, amortization of DVD library, non-cash charges for equity instruments granted to non-employees, gains or losses on disposal of assets and stock-based compensation. EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate EBITDA differently from other companies.

<sup>(2)</sup> Adjusted EBITDA consists of EBITDA less amortization of DVD library. Adjusted EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider Adjusted EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate Adjusted EBITDA differently from other companies.

<sup>(3)</sup> Adjusted EBITDA for the year ended December 31, 2001 and for the three months ended March 31, 2001 has been "normalized" to reflect DVD library amortization as if a one-year amortizable life had been used beginning as of January 1, 2000 instead of January 1, 2001. As more fully discussed in Note 1 to the Notes to Financial Statements, on January 1, 2001, we revised our DVD library amortization policy from an accelerated method using a three-year life to the same accelerated method over a one-year life.

### MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and related notes. This discussion contains forward-looking statements which involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements for many reasons, including the risks faced by us described in "Risk Factors" starting on page 5 and elsewhere in this prospectus.

#### Overview

We are the largest online entertainment subscription service in the United States providing more than 600,000 subscribers access to a comprehensive library of more than 11,500 movie, television and other filmed entertainment titles. Our standard subscription plan allows subscribers to have three titles out at the same time with no due dates, late fees or shipping charges for \$19.95 per month. Subscribers can view as many titles as they want in a month. Subscribers select titles at our Web site (www.netflix.com) aided by our proprietary CineMatch technology, receive them on DVD by first-class mail and return them to us at their convenience using our prepaid mailers. Once a title has been returned, we mail the next available title in a subscriber's queue.

We were organized as a Delaware corporation in August 1997. We have incurred significant losses since our inception. As of March 31, 2002, we had a total stockholders' deficit of \$90.9 million. We expect that we will continue to incur losses for the foreseeable future. We also expect to incur significant marketing, technology and development, general and administrative and stock-based compensation expenses. As a result, we will need to significantly increase our operating margins to achieve profitability and may never achieve profitability.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies**

We believe our change to the estimated life over which we amortize the costs of acquiring titles for our library and the selection of a method of amortization for the costs we incur to acquire titles for our library are critical accounting policies because they involve some of the more significant judgments and estimates used in the preparation of our financial statements.

Change in Estimated Life of the Cost of Our Library

In late 2000 and early 2001, we entered into a series of revenue sharing agreements with studios which substantially changed our business model for acquiring DVDs and satisfying subscriber demand for titles. These revenue sharing agreements enable us to acquire DVDs at a lower upfront cost than traditional buying arrangements. We share a percentage of the net revenues generated by the use of each particular title with these studios over a fixed period of time, generally 12 months. Before the change in our business model, we typically acquired fewer copies of a particular title and utilized each copy over a longer period of time. The implementation of these revenue sharing agreements improved our ability to acquire larger quantities of newly released titles and satisfy a substantial portion of subscriber demand for such titles over a shorter period of time. On January 1, 2001, we revised the amortization policy for the cost of our library from an accelerated method using a three-year life to the same accelerated method of amortization using a one-year life.

The change in life has been accounted for as a change in accounting estimate and is accounted for on a prospective basis from January 1, 2001. Had the DVDs acquired prior to January 1, 2001 been amortized using a three-year life, amortization expense for 2001 would have been \$4.7 million lower than the amount recorded in our financial statements, representing a \$2.57 per share impact on loss per common share in 2001.

Selection of a Method of Amortization of Upfront Costs of Our Library

Under our revenue sharing agreements, we remit an upfront payment to acquire titles from the studios. This payment includes a contractually specified initial fixed license fee that is capitalized. Some payments also include a contractually specified prepayment of future revenue sharing obligations that is classified as prepaid revenue sharing expense and is applied against future revenue sharing obligations. A nominal amount is also capitalized upon acquisition of a particular title for the cost of the estimated number of DVDs we expect to purchase at the end of the title term. This cost is amortized with the cost of the initial license fee on an accelerated basis over one year. We believe the use of an accelerated method is appropriate because we normally experience heavy initial demand for a title, which subsides once initial demand has been satisfied.

#### Revenues

We derive substantially all of our revenues from monthly subscription fees. From the launch of our Web site in April 1998 through January 1999, we generated revenues primarily from individual DVD rentals and sales to customers. In March 1999, we stopped selling new DVDs. From February 1999 through October 1999, we generated revenues primarily from individual DVD rentals to customers. In September 1999, we launched our subscription service, and through February 2000, for a fixed monthly subscription fee of \$15.95, subscribers could have up to four titles per month with no due dates or late fees, and for \$3.98, could order an additional title. In February 2000, we modified our standard subscription service to provide subscribers access to an unlimited number of titles for \$19.95 per month, with a maximum of four titles out at any time. Existing subscribers were switched to our new service, some at \$15.95 per month and the rest at \$19.95 per month. In October 2000, we again modified our standard subscription service to provide subscribers access to an unlimited number of titles for a fixed monthly fee, with a maximum of three titles out at the same time. There is no minimum subscription period and subscribers can cancel our service at any time.

We had an insignificant amount of DVD sales in 1999 and no DVD sales in 2000. Beginning in late 2000, as part of the change in our business model, we began acquiring larger quantities of particular titles through our revenue sharing agreements. As a result, once initial demand for a particular title has been satisfied, we may hold a number of titles in excess of the quantities needed to satisfy ongoing subscriber demand. Several studios allow us to sell the DVDs acquired from them at the end of the revenue sharing term. Before we sell a particular title, we compare the number of copies we hold to estimated future demand to determine the number of copies we can sell without jeopardizing our ability to satisfy future subscriber demand. From time to time, we expect to make bulk sales of our used DVDs to resellers.

We recognize subscription revenues ratably during each subscriber's monthly subscription period. We record refunds to subscribers as a reduction of revenues or deferred revenues, as appropriate. We recognize revenues from the sale of used DVDs to resellers when the DVDs are shipped to the reseller. Historically, revenues from DVD rentals and shipping revenues also were recognized when the product was shipped to the customer.

In addition to our standard service, we also offer a lower priced plan in which subscribers can keep two titles at the same time for \$13.95 per month, as well as higher priced plans offering four, five and eight titles out at the same time for \$24.95, \$29.95 and \$39.95 per month, respectively. As of March 31, 2002, approximately 90% of our paying subscribers paid \$19.95 or more per month.

#### **Cost of Revenues**

Cost of Subscription Revenues

We acquire titles for our library using traditional buying methods and revenue sharing agreements. Traditional buying methods normally result in higher upfront costs when compared to titles obtained through revenue sharing agreements. Cost of subscription revenues consists of revenue sharing costs, amortization of our

library, amortization of intangible assets related to equity instruments issued to certain studios and postage and packaging costs related to shipping titles to paying subscribers.

Revenue sharing costs. Our revenue sharing agreements generally commit us to pay an initial upfront fee for each DVD acquired. Under certain of our revenue sharing agreements, we pay an additional minimum revenue sharing fee for each DVD shipped to a subscriber. Other than the initial upfront payment for DVD's acquired, we are not obligated to pay any minimum revenue sharing fee on DVDs that are not shipped. We characterize these payments to the studios as revenue sharing costs. As of December 31, 2001, we had revenue sharing agreements with over 40 studios that expire at various dates beginning in 2002.

Amortization of the cost of DVDs. Prior to January 1, 2001, we amortized our cost of DVDs using an accelerated method over an estimated life of three years and assumed no salvage value. On January 1, 2001, we revised the estimated life to one year and assumed a salvage value of \$2.00 for the DVDs that we believe we will eventually sell.

Amortization of intangible assets related to equity issued to studios. In 2000, in connection with signing revenue sharing agreements with Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Dreamworks International Distribution and Warner Home Video, we agreed to issue each of these studios an amount of our Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock equal to 1.204% of our fully diluted equity securities outstanding. In 2001, in connection with signing revenue sharing agreements with Twentieth Century Fox Home Entertainment and Universal Studios Home Video, we agreed to issue to each of the two studios an amount of our Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock equal to 1.204% of our fully diluted equity securities outstanding. As of December 31, 2001, the aggregate of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock granted to these five studios equaled 6.02% of our fully diluted equity securities outstanding. Prior to this offering, these studios are entitled to receive additional grants of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to maintain their equity interests at 1.204% of our fully diluted equity securities outstanding. Consequently, when we grant options or issue stock, we also are obligated to issue additional shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to these studios to maintain their equity ownership interest at 6.02% in the aggregate. Our Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock automatically converts into our common stock upon the closing of this offering. We recognize our obligation to grant these equity interests at fair value as an intangible asset and we increase additional paid-in capital on our balance sheet. We then amortize the intangible asset on a straight-line basis to cost of subscription revenues over the term of each revenue sharing agreement with each studio. The term for the three agreements entered into in 2000 is five years and the term for the two agreements entered into 2001 is three years. Each time there is a dilution event prior to this offering, we will determine the value of our obligation to issue additional equity interests. The determined value is added to the intangible asset and amortized to cost of subscription revenues over the remaining term of the applicable revenue sharing agreement.

*Postage and packaging.* Postage and packaging costs consist of the postage costs to mail titles to and from our paying subscribers, each of which is currently \$0.34 but will increase to \$0.37 on June 30, 2002, and the packaging costs for the mailers.

Cost of Sales Revenues

Cost of revenues for DVD sales includes the salvage value for used DVDs sold and, historically, cost of merchandise sold to customers.

#### **Operating Expenses**

Fulfillment

Fulfillment expense represents those expenses incurred in operating and staffing our distribution and customer service centers, including costs attributable to receiving, inspecting and warehousing our library.

Fulfillment expense also includes credit card fees and other collection related expenses. Through December 2001, we maintained only one distribution center in San Jose, California. We are currently shipping DVDs to subscribers from eight regional distribution centers. We began to implement use of regional distribution centers in January 2002. We plan to open a few additional regional distribution centers in 2002. As we open and operate new regional distribution centers, we expect that our fulfillment expense will increase.

#### Technology and Development

Technology and development expense consists of payroll and related expenses we incur related to testing, maintaining and modifying our Web site, CineMatch technology, telecommunications systems and infrastructure and other internal-use software systems. Technology and development expense also includes depreciation of the computer hardware we use to run our Web site and store our data. We continuously research and test a variety of potential improvements to our internal hardware and software systems in an effort to improve our productivity and enhance our subscribers' experience. We expect to continue to invest in technology and improvements in our Web site and internal-use software and, as a result, we expect our technology and development expense will continue to increase. We believe certain costs we have incurred on several improvement projects have ongoing benefit. Consequently, we capitalized technology and development related expenses of \$0.3 million in 1999, \$1.3 million in 2000 and \$1.2 million in 2001. The capitalized amounts are amortized on a straight-line basis over the estimated period of benefit of each improvement, ranging from one to two years.

#### Marketing

Marketing expense consists of marketing expenditures and other promotional activities, including revenue sharing costs, postage and packaging costs and library amortization costs related to free trial periods. In the second half of 2001, we implemented several new subscriber acquisition activities which provide incentives in the form of pay-for-performance payments for each new subscriber provided to us. We anticipate that our marketing expense will increase in future periods as a result of the overall growth in our subscriber base, free trial offers and pay-for-performance arrangements.

#### General and Administrative

General and administrative expense consists of payroll and related expenses for executive, finance, content acquisition and administrative personnel, as well as recruiting, professional fees and other general corporate expenses.

#### Stock-Based Compensation

Stock-based compensation for equity instruments issued to employees represents the aggregate difference, at the grant date, between the respective exercise price of stock options or stock grants and the deemed fair market value of the underlying stock. Stock-based compensation is generally amortized over the vesting period of the underlying options or grants based on an accelerated amortization method.

In 2001, we offered our employees and directors the right to exchange certain stock options. We exchanged options to purchase 0.9 million shares of common stock with varying exercise prices in exchange for options to purchase 0.9 million shares of common stock with an exercise price of \$3.00. The stock option exchange resulted in variable award accounting treatment for all of the exchanged options. Variable award accounting will continue until all options subject to variable accounting are exercised, cancelled or expire. Variable accounting treatment will result in unpredictable and potentially significant charges or credits to our operating expenses from fluctuations in the market price of our common stock.

For each hypothetical one-dollar increase or decrease in the fair value of our common stock, we will record deferred compensation in an amount equal to the number of shares underlying the variable awards

multiplied by the one-dollar change. However, to the extent these variable awards are not fully vested, our stock compensation expense will be less than the amount we record as deferred compensation. For example, if at December 31, 2001 the fair value of our common stock had increased or decreased by \$3.00, our deferred stock-based compensation would change by approximately \$2.5 million and our stock-based compensation expense would be affected by approximately \$0.4 million. Once these variable awards become fully vested, our stock based compensation will be affected on a dollar-for-dollar basis and a change in our stock price will directly impact the amount we record as stock-based compensation in an amount equal to the number of shares underlying the variable awards outstanding multiplied by the change in the fair value of our common stock. For example, assuming all 0.9 million variable awards are fully vested and outstanding and assuming an increase or decrease in the fair value of our common stock of \$3.00 in a quarter, our stock-based compensation expense or credit related to the variable awards for that quarter would be \$2.5 million. As of March 31, 2002, most of these variable awards were not fully vested and had a variety of final vesting dates over the next three years.

#### **Results of Operations**

#### Three Months Ended March 31, 2001 Compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2002

#### Revenues

Subscription revenues. Our subscription revenues increased from \$17.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$30.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 76% increase. This increase was driven primarily by a 78% increase in the average number of subscribers between 2001 and 2002. We believe the increase in the number of subscribers was caused by our unrivalled selection of titles, consistently high levels of subscriber satisfaction, the rapid consumer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing programs.

*Sales revenues.* Our sales revenues increased from \$0.0 for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$0.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002. This increase was due to our sale of used DVDs to resellers. We did not sell any titles during the three months ended March 31, 2001.

#### Cost of Revenues and Gross Profit

Cost of subscription revenues. Cost of subscription revenues decreased from \$18.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$14.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing an 18% decrease. This decrease was attributable primarily to the net effect of the following:

- Revenue sharing costs. Our revenue sharing costs increased from \$2.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$6.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 157% increase. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our revenue sharing costs increased from 14% in the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 20% in the three months ended March 31, 2002. This increase was due primarily to a substantial increase in the percentage of titles subject to revenue sharing agreements mailed to our subscribers.
- DVD amortization costs. Our DVD amortization costs decreased from \$11.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$2.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 76% decrease. The decrease was attributable to an increase in amortization in the three months ended March 31, 2001 which was caused by the change in the estimated life of our DVD library from three years to one year. In addition, the decrease was also caused by a decrease in acquisitions of DVD library from \$23.9 million in 2000 compared to \$8.9 million in 2001.
- · Amortization of intangible assets related to equity issued to studios. We recorded intangible assets of \$0.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and \$1.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 related to our issuance of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to studios. We recorded related amortization of these intangible assets of \$0.4 million for the three

months ended March 31, 2001 and \$0.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002. The increase in amortization of intangible assets was attributed to increases in intangible assets caused by our obligation to issue additional shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to these studios upon dilution.

• Postage and packaging costs. Our postage and packaging costs increased from \$4.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$5.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 26% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to an increase in the number of DVDs mailed to our subscribers. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our postage and packaging costs decreased from 25% for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 18% for the three months ended March 31, 2002 primarily due to a decrease in the postage per title as a result of packaging improvements.

Cost of sales revenues. Cost of sales revenues increased from \$0.0 for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$0.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002. This increase was attributable to our decision to sell used DVDs to resellers.

*Gross profit.* Our gross profit increased from a \$1.1 million loss for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$15.4 million profit for the three months ended March 31, 2002. Our gross profit increased primarily as a result of the growth in our subscription revenues and a decrease in our direct costs of providing those subscription services.

#### Operating Expenses

Fulfillment. Fulfillment expenses increased from \$3.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$4.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 15% increase. This increase was primarily attributable to increases in the overall volume of the activities of our primary fulfillment center and an increase in credit card fees from \$0.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$1.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002. As a percentage of subscription revenues, fulfillment expenses decreased from 21% for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 14% for the three months ended March 31, 2002 primarily due to a combination of an increasing revenue base and improvements in our fulfillment productivity due to our continuous efforts to refine and streamline our fulfillment operations. Credit card fees as a percentage of revenues declined from approximately from 5% in the three months ended March 31, 2001, to approximately 3% in the three months ended March 31, 2002, but increased in terms of absolute dollars, due to a 76% increase in subscription revenues.

Technology and development. Excluding capitalized software development costs, our technology and development expenses decreased from \$5.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$3.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 42% decrease. This decrease was caused primarily by decreases in personnel costs as a result of employees terminated as part of our restructuring during the quarter ended September 30, 2001. As a percentage of subscription revenues, technology and development expenses decreased from 32% for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 11% for the three months ended March 31, 2002 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

Marketing. Our marketing expenses increased from \$6.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$7.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 19% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to growth in the number of new subscribers offset by decreases in the marketing cost per acquired subscriber. As a percentage of subscription revenues, marketing expenses decreased from 39% for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 26% for the three months ended March 31, 2002 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues and a reduction in free trials.

*General and administrative.* Our general and administrative expenses decreased from \$1.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$1.3 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing

a 14% decrease. This decrease was attributable primarily to our cost containment efforts. As a percentage of subscription revenues, general and administrative expenses decreased from 9% for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to 4% for the three months ended March 31, 2002 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

Stock-based compensation. Our stock-based compensation expenses increased from \$2.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 to \$2.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002, representing a 39% increase. This increase was attributable to increased charges related to variable award accounting and reflects additional stock-based compensation for options granted with exercise prices below the deemed fair value of our common stock.

#### Interest and Other Income (Expense), Net

Interest and other income (expense), net consists primarily of interest earned on our cash and cash equivalents offset by interest expense related to interest-bearing obligations. We had interest and other expense, net of \$0.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and interest and other expense, net of \$0.5 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002. This change was attributable primarily to a decrease in interest income caused by a decrease in our interest bearing cash balances and additional interest charges caused by the issuance of subordinated notes payable with a face amount of \$13.0 million in July 2001.

#### Year Ended December 31, 2000 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2001

#### Revenues

Subscription revenues. Our subscription revenues increased from \$35.9 million in 2000 to \$74.3 million in 2001, representing a 107% increase. This increase was driven primarily by an 88% increase in the average number of subscribers between 2000 and 2001. We believe the increase in the number of subscribers was caused by our unrivalled selection of titles, consistently high levels of subscriber satisfaction, the rapid consumer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing programs. In addition, part of the increase was due to a \$4.00 increase in the monthly subscription fee charged to some of our subscribers beginning in October 2000.

*Sales revenues*. Our sales revenues increased from \$0.0 in 2000 to \$1.7 million in 2001. This increase was due to our sale of used DVDs to resellers. We did not sell any titles in 2000.

#### Cost of Revenues and Gross Profit

Cost of subscription revenues. Cost of subscription revenues increased from \$24.9 million in 2000 to \$49.1 million in 2001, representing a 97% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to:

- Revenue sharing costs. Our revenue sharing costs increased from \$1.6 million in 2000 to \$12.8 million in 2001, representing a 692% increase. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our revenue sharing costs increased from 4% in 2000 to 17% in 2001. This increase was due primarily to a substantial increase in the percentage of titles subject to revenue sharing agreements mailed to our subscribers.
- DVD amortization costs. Our DVD amortization costs increased from \$11.3 million in 2000 to \$19.5 million in 2001, representing a 73% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to the decrease in the period over which we amortize the cost of our library. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our DVD amortization costs decreased from 31% in 2000 to 26% in 2001 primarily due to lower upfront prices paid for DVDs in connection with our revenue sharing agreements.
- Amortization of intangible assets related to equity issued to studios. We recorded deferred costs of \$6.1 million in 2000 and \$4.1 million in 2001 related to our issuance of equity to studios. We

recorded related amortization of intangible assets of \$0.6 million in 2000 and \$2.1 million in 2001. This increase was attributable to a full year of amortization in 2001 as compared to a partial year of amortization in 2000, additional deferred charges for two new revenue sharing agreements in 2001 and increases in deferred charges caused by our obligation to issue additional equity securities to these studios.

• Postage and packaging costs. Our postage and packaging costs increased from \$11.4 million in 2000 to \$14.7 million in 2001, representing a 29% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to an increase in the number of DVDs mailed to our subscribers. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our postage and packaging costs decreased from 32% in 2000 to 20% in 2001 primarily due to a decrease in the postage rate per title as a result of packaging improvements.

Cost of sales revenues. Cost of sales revenues increased from \$0.0 in 2000 to \$0.8 million in 2001. This increase was attributable to our decision to sell used DVDs to resellers in 2001. We did not sell any DVDs in 2000.

*Gross profit.* Our gross profit increased from \$11.0 million in 2000 to \$26.0 million in 2001, representing a 136% increase and gross profit percentages of 31% in 2000 and 34% in 2001. Our gross profit percentages increased primarily as a result of the growth in our subscription revenues and a decrease in our direct incremental costs of providing those subscription services.

### Operating Expenses

Fulfillment. Fulfillment expenses increased from \$10.2 million in 2000 to \$13.5 million in 2001, representing a 31% increase. This increase was primarily attributable to increases in the overall volume of the activities of our primary fulfillment center and an increase in credit card fees from \$1.6 million in 2000 to \$3.2 million in 2001. As a percentage of subscription revenues, fulfillment expenses decreased from 29% in 2000 to 18% in 2001 primarily due to a combination of an increasing revenue base and improvements in our fulfillment productivity due to our continuous efforts to refine and streamline our fulfillment operations. Credit card fees increased due to an increase in subscription revenues.

Technology and development. Excluding capitalized software development costs, our technology and development expenses increased from \$16.8 million in 2000 to \$17.7 million in 2001, representing a 5% increase. This increase was primarily the result of our investment in storing data, handling large increases in traffic on our Web site and maintaining and modifying our software related to our Web site, CineMatch technology and our internal-software infrastructure. As a percentage of subscription revenues, technology and development expenses decreased from 47% in 2000 to 24% in 2001 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

*Marketing*. Our marketing expenses decreased from \$25.7 million in 2000 to \$21.0 million in 2001, representing a 18% decrease. This decrease was primarily attributable to scaling back the number of free trial offers for part of 2001 and a reduction in our free trial offer period of 30 days to typically 14 days for the balance of 2001. As a percentage of subscription revenues, marketing expenses decreased from 72% in 2000 to 28% in 2001 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

General and administrative. Our general and administrative expenses decreased from \$7.0 million in 2000 to \$4.7 million in 2001, representing a 33% decrease. This decrease was primarily attributable to our cost containment efforts in 2001 and the \$1.3 million one-time cost of our withdrawn public offering in 2000. As a percentage of subscription revenues, general and administrative expenses decreased from 19% in 2000 to 6% in 2001 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

*Restructuring.* In 2001, we recorded a restructuring expense of \$0.7 million relating to severance payments made to 45 employees we terminated in an effort to restructure our organization to streamline our processes and reduce expenses. We had no restructuring expense in prior years.

Stock-based compensation. Our stock-based compensation expenses decreased from \$8.8 million in 2000 to \$5.7 million in 2001, representing a 35% decrease. This decrease was primarily attributable to reduced charges caused by utilization of the graded vesting method of stock compensation amortization and fewer options issued at exercise prices below deemed fair value. The following table shows the amounts of stock-based compensation expense that would have been recorded under the following categories of operating expenses had stock-based compensation expense not been separately stated on the statement of operations:

		Year Ended December 31,			
	20	2000		2001	
		(in thou	sands)		
Fulfillment	\$	2,298	\$	1,201	
Technology and development		2,871		1,930	
Marketing		1,886		1,403	
General and administrative		1,748		1,152	
	\$	8,803	\$	5,686	

### Interest and Other Income (Expense), Net

We had interest and other income, net of \$0.2 million in 2000 and interest and other expense, net of \$1.4 million in 2001. The change between 2000 and 2001 was attributable primarily to a decrease in interest income caused by a decrease in our interest bearing cash balances and additional interest charges caused by the issuance of subordinated notes payable with a face amount of \$13.0 million. These notes payable have a carrying amount of \$2.8 million at December 31, 2001. The difference between the carrying amount and face amount is being accreted to interest expense using an effective rate of 21% per annum. Upon completion of this offering, the remaining unamortized discount on our subordinated promissory notes, \$10.9 million at December 31, 2001, will be recorded as an expense in the period of the offering.

### Year Ended December 31, 1999 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2000

#### Revenues

Subscription revenues. Our subscription revenues increased from \$4.9 million in 1999 to \$35.9 million in 2000, representing a 639% increase. This increase was driven primarily by a substantial increase in the number of subscribers between 1999 and 2000. We believe the increase in subscribers was caused by our unrivalled selection of titles, consistently high levels of subscriber satisfaction, the rapid consumer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing programs.

*Sales revenues.* Our sales revenues decreased from \$0.2 million in 1999 to \$0.0 in 2000 due to our decision to discontinue selling new DVDs through our Web site in 1999.

## Cost of Revenues and Gross Profit

Cost of subscription revenues. Cost of subscription revenues increased from \$4.2 million in 1999 to \$24.9 million in 2000, representing a 490% increase. This increase was primarily attributable to:

- Revenue sharing costs. Our revenue sharing costs increased from \$0.0 in 1999 to \$1.6 million in 2000. Our revenue sharing costs increased as a result of our decision in 2000 to enter into revenue sharing agreements as a means to lower our upfront costs of acquiring titles. We did not have any revenue sharing agreements in 1999.
- DVD amortization costs. Our DVD amortization costs increased from \$1.8 million in 1999 to \$11.3 million in 2000. This increase was attributable primarily to an increase in the cost of

acquisitions of DVDs from \$9.9 million in 1999 to \$23.9 million in 2000. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our DVD amortization costs decreased from 37% in 1999 to 31% in 2000 primarily due to growth in our subscription revenues at a rate in excess of the growth in our amortization.

- Amortization of intangible assets related to equity issued to certain studios. Our intangible assets increased from \$0.0 in 1999 to \$6.1 million in 2000 due to our issuance of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Dreamworks International Distribution and Warner Home Video. We also recorded related amortization of intangible assets of \$0.6 million in 2000. We did not issue any equity to studios and accordingly had no amortization in 1999.
- Postage and packaging costs. Our postage and packaging costs increased from \$2.4 million in 1999 to \$11.4 million in 2000. This increase was attributable primarily to an increase in the number of DVDs mailed to our subscribers. As a percentage of subscription revenues, our postage and packaging costs decreased from 49% in 1999 to 32% in 2000 primarily due to lower packaging costs per shipment as a result of a reduction in the weight of our packaging materials.

Cost of sales revenues. Cost of sales revenues decreased from \$0.2 million in 1999 to \$0.0 in 2000. This decrease was attributable to our decision to discontinue selling new DVDs through our Web site in 1999.

*Gross profit.* Our gross profit increased from \$0.6 million in 1999 to \$11.0 million in 2000, representing gross profit percentages of 13% in 1999 and 31% in 2000. Our gross profit percentages increased primarily as a result of the growth in our subscription revenues and a decrease in our direct costs of providing those subscription services.

#### Operating Expenses

Fulfillment. Fulfillment expenses increased from \$2.4 million in 1999 to \$10.2 million in 2000, representing a 319% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to increases in the overall volume of the activities of our primary fulfillment center and an increase in credit card fees from \$0.2 million in 1999 to \$1.6 million in 2000. As a percentage of subscription revenues, fulfillment expenses decreased from 50% in 1999 to 29% in 2000 primarily due to a combination of an increasing revenue base and improvements in our fulfillment productivity as a result of our continuous efforts to refine and streamline our fulfillment operations offset by the increase in credit card fees.

Technology and development. Excluding capitalized software development costs, our technology and development expenses increased from \$7.4 million in 1999 to \$16.8 million in 2000, representing a 127% increase. This increase was primarily the result of our investment in storing data, handling large increases in traffic on our Web site and maintaining and modifying our software related to our Web site, CineMatch technology and our internal-software infrastructure. As a percentage of subscription revenues, technology and development expenses decreased from 153% in 1999 to 47% in 2000 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

*Marketing*. Our marketing expenses increased from \$14.1 million in 1999 to \$25.7 million in 2000, representing a 83% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to our intensified efforts to acquire new subscribers through external advertising agencies, television commercials and an increase in the length of our free trial period. As a percentage of subscription revenues, marketing expenses decreased from 290% in 1999 to 72% in 2000 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

General and administrative. Our general and administrative expenses increased from \$2.0 million in 1999 to \$7.0 million in 2000, representing a 251% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to increases in personnel and facility-related costs associated with the expansion of our business and the \$1.3 million cost of

our withdrawn public offering. As a percentage of subscription revenues, general and administrative expense decreased from 41% in 1999 to 19% in 2000 primarily due to an increase in subscription revenues.

Stock-based compensation. Our stock-based compensation expense increased from \$4.7 million in 1999 to \$8.8 million in 2000, representing an 86% increase. This increase was attributable primarily to charges we recorded related to issuing options to employees at exercise prices below the deemed fair value at the dates of grant. The following table shows the amounts of stock-based compensation expense that would have been recorded under the following categories of operating expenses had stock-based compensation expense not been separately stated on the statement of operations:

	Year Ended December 31,			
	 1999	999 2000		
	(in tho	usands)		
Fulfillment	\$ 624	\$	2,298	
Technology and development	1,141		2,871	
Marketing	351		1,886	
General and administrative	2,626		1,748	
	\$ 4,742	\$	8,803	

Interest and Other Income (Expense), Net

We had interest and other income, net of \$0.2 million in 1999 and 2000. Interest income increased from \$0.9 million in 1999 to \$1.6 million in 2000 as a result of an increase in our overall average cash balance during 2000 which was caused by the receipt of \$50.0 million in proceeds from the sale of Series E preferred stock. Interest expense increased from \$0.7 million to \$1.5 million as a result of an increase in interest bearing debt in 2000.

## **Selected Quarterly Operating Results**

The following tables set forth unaudited quarterly statement of operations data for the nine quarters ended March 31, 2002 as well as the percentage of total revenues represented for selected items. The information for each of these quarters has been prepared on substantially the same basis as the audited financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus and, in the opinion of management, include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, except as otherwise indicated, necessary for the fair presentation of the results of operations for such periods. This data should be read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and the related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. These quarterly operating results are not necessarily indicative of our operating results for any future period.

1 1	1	- 1	C		•	1	C	, 1	
	Three Months Ended								
	March 31, 2000	June 30, 2000	Sept. 30, 2000	Dec. 31, 2000	March 31, 2001	June 30, 2001	Sept. 30, 2001	Dec. 31, 2001	March 31, 2002
					(in thousand	s)			
Revenues:									
Subscription Sales	\$ 5,174 —	\$ 7,147 —	\$ 10,182 —	\$ 13,391 —	\$ 17,057 —	\$ 17,392 967	\$ 18,444 434	\$21,362 256	\$ 30,069 458
Total revenues	5,174	7,147	10,182	13,391	17,057	18,359	18,878	21,618	30,527
Cost of revenues:									
Subscription	3,128	5,150	7,213	9,370	18,177	10,776	9,667	10,468	14,872
Sales	_	<u> </u>	_	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	446	176	197	286
Total cost of revenues	3,128	5,150	7,213	9,370	18,177	11,222	9,843	10,665	15,158
Gross profit	2,046	1,997	2,969	4,021	(1,120)	7,137	9,035	10,953	15,369
Operating expenses:									
Fulfillment	1,823	2,477	2,368	3,579	3,613	3,589	3,283	2,967	4,155
Technology and development	3,248	3,959	4,041	5,575	5,474	4,896	4,463	2,901	3,181
Marketing	6,122	5,639	6,616	7,350	6,653	4,090	3,444	6,844	7,938
General and administrative	764	1,761	1,863	2,602	1,514	1,031	1,003	1,110	1,309
Restructuring charges						<del>-</del>	671		
Stock-based compensation	1,963	2,530	2,073	2,237	2,043	1,436	1,220	987	2,840
Total operating expenses	13,920	16,366	16,961	21,343	19,297	15,042	14,084	14,809	19,423
	(11.974)	(14.260)	(12,002)	(17, 200)	(20, 417)	(7,005)	(5.040)	(2.950)	(4.054)
Operating loss	(11,874)	(14,369)	(13,992)	(17,322)	(20,417)	(7,905)	(5,049)	(3,856)	(4,054)
Interest and other income (expense), net	(102)	302	210	(216)	(181)	(96)	(505)	(609)	(454)
Net loss	\$ (11,976)	\$(14,067)	\$(13,782)	\$(17,538)	\$ (20,598)	\$ (8,001)	\$ (5,554)	\$ (4,465)	\$ (4,508)
	. ( ), ,		, ( )			(2)22	(1)	, ( , == ,	( ); ( )
Other Data:									
EBITDA (1) (unaudited)	\$ (6,248)	\$ (7,366)	\$ (6,175)	\$ (8,390)	\$ (3,600)	\$ (131)	\$ 613	\$ 1,402	\$ 3,583
Adjusted EBITDA <sup>(2)</sup> (unaudited)	(8,856)	(11,118)	(10,633)	(13,253)	(8,012) <sup>(3)</sup>	(3,417) (3)	(1,629) (3)	(664) <sup>(3)</sup>	666
Number of subscribers		101	220	202	202	200	224	`	502

<sup>(1)</sup> EBITDA consists of operating loss before depreciation, amortization of intangible assets, amortization of DVD library, non-cash charges for equity instruments granted to non-employees, gains or losses on disposal of assets and stock-based compensation. EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate EBITDA differently from other companies.

(unaudited)

<sup>(2)</sup> Adjusted EBITDA consists of EBITDA less amortization of DVD library. Adjusted EBITDA provides an alternative measure of cash flow from operations. You should not consider Adjusted EBITDA as a substitute for operating loss, as an indicator of our operating performance or as an alternative to cash flows from operating activities as a measure of liquidity. We may calculate Adjusted EBITDA differently from other companies.

<sup>(3)</sup> Adjusted EBITDA for each quarter in 2001 has been "normalized" to reflect DVD library amortization as if a one-year amortizable life had been used beginning as of January 1, 2000 instead of January 1, 2001. As more fully discussed in Note 1 to the Notes to Financial Statements, on January 1, 2001, we revised our DVD library amortization policy from an accelerated method using a three-year life to the same accelerated method over a one-year life.

#### Three Months Ended

	March 31, 2000	June 30, 2000	Sept. 30, 2000	Dec. 31, 2000	March 31, 2001	June 30, 2001	Sept. 30, 2001	Dec. 31, 2001	March 31, 2002
Revenues:									
Subscription	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	95%	98%	99%	98%
Sales	0	0	0	0	0	5	2	1	2
Total revenues	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100
Cost of revenues:									
Subscription	60	72	71	70	107	59	51	48	49
Sales	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	1	1
Total cost of revenues	60	72	71	70	107	61	52	49	50
Gross profit	40	28	29	30	(7)	39	48	51	50
Total operating expenses	269	229	166	159	113	82	75	69	64
Operating loss	(229)	(201)	(137)	(129)	(120)	(43)	(27)	(18)	(14)
Interest and other expense, net	(2)	4	2	(2)	(1)	(1)	(2)	(3)	(1)
N. d.	(221)0/	(107)0/	(125)0/	(121)0/	(121)0/	(44)0/	(20)0/	(21)0/	(15)0/
Net loss	(231)%	(197)%	(135)%	(131)%	(121)%	(44)%	(29)%	(21)%	(15)%

### Subscription Revenues

The increase in total subscription revenues for all quarters presented was caused by increases in the number of our paying subscribers. We believe the number of paying subscribers increased for several reasons including the unrivalled selection offered by our subscription service, consistently high levels of customer satisfaction, the rapid consumer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing programs.

## Cost of Subscription Revenues

On January 1, 2001, we revised the estimated life of our library from three years to one year. Amortization expense for the quarter ended March 31, 2001 includes an increase in amortization caused by the effect of revising the life of our library. The decrease in DVD amortization expense as a percentage of subscription revenues between the quarter ended March 31, 2001 and the quarter ended June 30, 2001 is caused primarily by a decrease in the amortizable cost of our library.

## Technology and Development

The decrease between the quarter ended September 30, 2001 and the quarter ended December 31, 2001 was caused by decreases in personnel costs as a result of employees terminated as a part of our restructuring during the quarter ended September 30, 2001.

## Marketing

The decrease during each of the three quarters subsequent to the fourth quarter of 2000 is due to scaling back our free trial offers during the first two quarters of 2001. The increase in marketing expense in the fourth quarter of 2001 results from an increase in the number of free trials offered to new subscribers as well as an increase in the expense we incurred for pay-for-performance subscriber referral programs.

#### General and Administrative

The decrease between the quarter ended December 31, 2000 and the quarter ended March 31, 2001 was caused by expenses incurred in relation to our withdrawn initial public offering that were expensed during the quarter ended December 31, 2000.

### **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

We have financed our operations primarily with \$117.5 million raised through private sales of our common and preferred equity securities and subordinated promissory notes. As of March 31, 2002, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$15.7 million.

We expect to devote substantial resources to continue to expand our subscriber base, expand our library to meet subscriber demand, automate our fulfillment operations and maintain and enhance the systems necessary to support our growth. Although we anticipate that our current cash and cash equivalents and cash flows, excluding the net proceeds from this offering, will be sufficient to fund our activities for at least the next 12 months and the foreseeable future, we cannot assure you that we will not be required to use the proceeds from this offering, obtain additional financing within this time period or that additional financing, if needed, will be available on terms acceptable to us, or at all. In addition, although there are no present understandings, commitments or agreements with respect to any acquisition of other businesses, products or technologies, we may, from time to time, evaluate acquisitions of other businesses, products and technologies. If we are unable to raise additional equity or debt financing, if and when needed, we could be forced to significantly curtail our operations.

In July 2001, we issued subordinated promissory notes and warrants to purchase 6,818,947 shares of our common stock at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share for net proceeds of \$12.8 million. We allocated \$10.9 million of the proceeds to the warrants and recorded it as additional paid-in capital and \$1.9 million to the notes payable. The resulting discount of \$11.1 million is being accreted to interest expense using an effective annual interest rate of 21%. Our subordinated promissory notes accrue interest at a stated rate of 10% per year compounded annually. The subordinated notes and all accrued interest are due and payable upon the earlier to occur of July 10, 2011 or the completion of this offering. As a result, upon completion of this offering, the remaining unamortized discount will be recorded as an expense in the period of the offering.

At March 31, 2002, we had redeemable convertible preferred stock with a redemption value of \$101.7 million. The holders of this redeemable convertible preferred stock have the option to redeem their shares for cash during a 60-day period commencing June 12, 2004. The redeemable convertible preferred stock will automatically convert to common stock upon the closing of this offering. Upon such conversion, the redemption right will terminate.

At March 31, 2002, we had a note payable to Lighthouse Capital Partners II, L.P. secured by substantially all of our assets with an unpaid balance of \$1.0 million. The note payable is due in monthly principal installments of \$0.2 million plus interest through September, 2002.

At March 31, 2002, our current liabilities exceeded our current assets by \$9.5 million, and we had cash of \$15.7 million, accounts payable of \$16.3 million and accrued expenses of \$4.4 million. At March 31, 2002 we also had commitments to make payments on capital leases and operating leases of approximately \$3.4 million during the remainder of 2002, \$4.0 million in 2003, \$2.9 million in 2004 and \$1.5 million in 2005. Our working capital deficiency has increased from \$6.7 million at December 31, 2001 to \$9.5 million at March 31, 2002. Deferred revenues of \$4.9 million at December 31, 2001 and \$6.3 million at March 31, 2002 are included in the determination of our working capital deficiency. These amounts represent cash collected in advance of revenue recognition and will not result in cash outflows. Excluding deferred revenues, our working capital deficiency was \$1.7 million at December 31, 2001 and \$3.3 million at March 31, 2002. The increase in our working capital deficiency was caused primarily by our decision to spend approximately \$6.2 million in the three months ended March 31, 2002 for the acquisition of titles for our library. Without taking into account the net proceeds from this offering, we currently anticipate that our working capital deficiency will not increase for the foreseeable future.

### **Cash Flows**

Net cash used in operating activities was \$16.5 million in 1999 and \$22.7 million in 2000. Net cash provided by operating activities was \$4.8 million in 2001. Cash used in operating activities in 1999 was primarily attributable to a net loss of \$29.8 million, partially offset by deferred compensation expense, depreciation and amortization expense, non-cash interest expense, increases in accounts payable, accrued expenses, and deferred revenue. Cash used in operating activities in 2000 was primarily attributable to a net loss of \$57.4 million and an increase in prepaid and other current assets, partially offset by deferred compensation expense, depreciation and amortization expense, non-cash interest expenses, increases in accounts payable, accrued expenses and deferred revenue. Cash provided by operating activities in 2001 was primarily attributable to an increase in revenue, a decrease in operating expenses and an increase in accounts payable.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$19.7 million in 1999, \$25.0 million in 2000 and \$12.7 million in 2001. Net cash used in investing activities in 1999 was primarily attributable to our acquisition of titles for our DVD library, short-term investments and property and equipment. Net cash used in investing activities in 2000 was primarily attributable to our acquisition of titles for our library and property and equipment, partially offset by proceeds from the sale of short-term investments. Net cash used in investing activities in 2001 was primarily attributable to our acquisition of titles for our library and property and equipment. The 63% decrease in cash used to acquire DVDs in 2001 from 2000, primarily reflects the reduced cash requirements to acquire DVDs under our revenue sharing agreements. While DVD acquisition expenditures are classified as cash flows from investing activities you may wish to consider these together with cash flows from operating activities.

Net cash provided by financing activities was approximately \$49.4 million in 1999, \$48.4 million in 2000 and \$9.1 million in 2001. Net cash provided by financing activities in 1999 was primarily attributable to proceeds from the sale of our Series C and Series D Convertible Preferred Stock and from a note payable, partially offset by payments on a note payable and capital lease obligations. Net cash provided by financing activities in 2000 was primarily attributable to proceeds from the sale of our Series E Convertible Preferred Stock, partially offset by payments on notes payable and capital lease obligations. Net cash provided by financing activities in 2001 was primarily attributable to proceeds from the sale of common stock warrants and subordinated promissory notes, partially offset by payments on notes payable and capital lease obligations.

## General Economic Trends, Quarterly Results of Operations and Seasonality

We anticipate that our business will be affected by general economic and other consumer trends. Our business may be subject to fluctuations in future operating periods due to a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control. For example, we believe that sales of DVD players have affected the growth of new subscribers. To date, there has been a distinct seasonal pattern to the sale of DVD players which accelerates during the Christmas holiday season.

## **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In June 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141, *Business Combinations*, or SFAS No. 141. The standard concludes that all business combinations within the scope of the statement will be accounted for using the purchase method. Previously, the pooling-of-interests method was required whenever certain criteria were met. Because those criteria did not distinguish economically dissimilar transactions, similar business combinations were accounted for using different methods that produced dramatically different financial statement results. SFAS No. 141 no longer permits the use of pooling-of-interest method of accounting. In addition, the statement also requires separate recognition of intangible assets apart from goodwill if they meet one of two criteria: the contractual-legal criterion or the separability criterion. SFAS No. 141 also requires the disclosure of the primary reasons for a business combination and the allocation of the purchase price paid to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed by major balance sheet caption. The provisions of SFAS No. 141 apply to all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001. The adoption of this standard will not impact our financial statements.

In June 2001, the FASB also issued SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*, or SFAS No. 142. It addressed how intangible assets that are acquired individually or within a group of assets (but not those acquired in a business combination) should be accounted for in the financial statements upon their acquisition. SFAS No. 142 adopts a more aggregate view of goodwill and bases the accounting on the units of the combined entity into which an acquired entity is aggregated. SFAS No. 142 also prescribes that goodwill and intangible assets that have indefinite useful lives will not be amortized but rather tested at least annually for impairment. Intangible assets that have definite lives will continue to be amortized over their useful lives, but no longer with the constraint of the 40-year ceiling. SFAS No. 142 provides specific guidance for the testing of goodwill for impairment, which may require re-measurement of the fair value of the reporting unit. Additional ongoing financial statement disclosures are also required. The provisions of the statement are required to be applied starting with fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. The statement is required to be applied at the beginning of the fiscal year and applied to all goodwill and other intangible assets recognized in the financials at that date. Impairment losses are to be reported as resulting from a change in accounting principle. We implemented SFAS No. 142 beginning January 1, 2002. The adoption of this standard will not impact our financial statements.

In August 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 144, Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets, or SFAS No. 144. It supersedes SFAS No. 121, Accounting for Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to be Disposed of, and APB Opinion No. 30, Reporting the Effects of Disposal of a Segment of a Business. It establishes a single account model based upon the framework of SFAS No. 121. It removes goodwill and intangible assets from its scope. It describes a probability-weighted cash flow estimation approach to deal with certain situations. It also establishes a "primary asset" approach to determine the cash flow estimation period for a group of assets and liabilities that represents the unit of accounting for a long-lived asset to be held and used. The provisions of SFAS 144 are effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. The adoption of this standard will not impact our financial statements.

#### Qualitative and Quantitative Disclosures about Market Risk

The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve principal, while at the same time maximizing income we receive from investments without significantly increased risk. Some of the securities we invest in may be subject to market risk. This means that a change in prevailing interest rates may cause the principal amount of the investment to fluctuate. For example, if we hold a security that was issued with a fixed interest rate at the then-prevailing rate and the prevailing interest rate later rises, the value of our investment will decline. To minimize this risk in the future, we intend to maintain our portfolio of cash equivalents and investments in a variety of securities, including commercial paper, money market funds, government and non-government debt securities and certificates of deposit with maturities of less than thirteen months. In general, money market funds are not subject to market risk because the interest paid on such funds fluctuates with the prevailing interest rate.

## **BUSINESS**

#### **Our Company**

We are the largest online entertainment subscription service in the United States providing more than 600,000 subscribers access to a comprehensive library of more than 11,500 movie, television and other filmed entertainment titles. Our standard subscription plan allows subscribers to have three titles out at the same time with no due dates, late fees or shipping charges for \$19.95 per month. Subscribers can view as many titles as they want in a month. Subscribers select titles at our Web site (www.netflix.com) aided by our proprietary CineMatch technology, receive them on DVD by first-class mail and return them to us at their convenience using our prepaid mailers. Once a title has been returned, we mail the next available title in a subscriber's queue.

Our subscription service has grown rapidly since its launch in September 1999. We believe our growth has been driven primarily by our unrivalled selection, consistently high levels of customer satisfaction, rapid consumer adoption of DVD players and our increasingly effective marketing programs. In the San Francisco Bay area, where we have one- or two-day delivery, approximately 2.8% of all households subscribe to Netflix.

Our proprietary CineMatch technology enables us to create a customized store for each subscriber and to generate personalized recommendations which effectively merchandize our comprehensive library of titles. We provide more than 18 million personal recommendations daily. In April 2002, more than 11,000 of our more than 11,500 titles were selected by our subscribers. In comparison, most entertainment service providers merchandize a narrow selection of box office hits. A national video rental chain generates nearly 70% of its rental revenues from new releases. We generate approximately 70% of our activity from back catalogue titles. We believe that our CineMatch technology, based on proprietary algorithms and the more than 150 million movie ratings we have collected from our users during the past two years, enables us to build deep subscriber relationships and maintain a high level of library utilization.

We market our service to consumers primarily through pay-for-performance marketing programs, including online promotions, advertising insertions with most leading DVD player manufacturers and promotions with electronics and video software retailers. These programs encourage consumers to subscribe to our service and include a free trial period of typically 14 days. At the end of the trial period, subscribers are automatically enrolled as paying subscribers, unless they cancel their subscription. Approximately 90% of trial subscribers become paying subscribers. All paying subscribers are billed monthly in advance by credit card.

We stock almost every title available on DVD, excluding mature and adult content. We have established revenue sharing relationships with more than 50 studios and distributors. These relationships provide us access to titles on terms attractive to us. We also purchase titles directly from studios, distributors and independent producers.

We are focused on rapidly growing our subscriber base and revenues and utilizing our proprietary technology to minimize operating costs. Our technology is extensively employed to manage and integrate our business, including our Web site interface, order processing, fulfillment operations and customer service. We believe that our technology also allows us to maximize our library utilization and to run our fulfillment operations in a flexible manner with minimal capital requirements.

We currently provide titles to our subscribers on DVD only. However, we continue to monitor additional delivery technologies and, when appropriate, believe that we are well-positioned to offer digital distribution and additional delivery options to our subscribers.

#### **Industry Overview**

Filmed entertainment is distributed broadly through a variety of distribution channels. Out-of-home distribution channels include movie theaters, airlines and hotels. In-home distribution channels include home

video rental and retail outlets, cable and satellite television, pay-per-view, video-on-demand, or VOD, and broadcast television. Currently, studios distribute their filmed entertainment content approximately six months after theatrical release to the home video market, seven to nine months after to pay-per-view and VOD, one year after to satellite and cable and two to three years after to basic cable and syndicated networks.

### In-Home Filmed Entertainment Market

Domestic consumer expenditures for in-home filmed entertainment reached \$29 billion in 2001 and are projected to grow to \$41 billion in 2006, according to Adams Media Research. This market is vital to studios. Consumer spending on in-home filmed entertainment was more than three times the \$8.4 billion consumers spent at theaters in 2001, according to Adams Media Research.

Consumer rentals and purchases of VHS and DVD titles are the largest source of domestic consumer expenditures on in-home filmed entertainment, representing approximately \$20.5 billion, or 71% of the market in 2001, according to Adams Media Research. Video rental outlet inventory is generally heavily weighted toward new releases to satisfy current consumer demand generated by heavy advertising and promotional spending by the studios.

Consumers access subscription-based services, such as HBO or Showtime, primarily through cable or satellite providers. According to Adams Media Research, subscription delivered content is the second largest source of domestic consumer expenditures on in-home filmed entertainment, representing approximately \$7.7 billion, or 27% of the market in 2001. The National Cable Television Association estimates that the number of available programming networks has grown from 82 in 1991 to 231 in 2001.

Pay-per-view and VOD currently represent the smallest segment of the market. We believe that consumer selection is generally limited to less than 100 titles. Limited title selection may contribute to the relatively small size of the pay-per-view and VOD markets. The market for pay-per-view and near-VOD was \$726 million in 2001, representing less than 3% of the in-home filmed entertainment market, and is expected to grow to \$1.3 billion in 2006, according to Adams Media Research. The market for cable VOD was \$30 million in 2001, representing less than 1% of the in-home filmed entertainment market, and is expected to grow to \$1.2 billion in 2006, according to Adams Media Research.

### Consumer Transition to DVD

The home video segment of the in-home filmed entertainment market is undergoing a rapid technology transition away from VHS to DVD. We believe this transition is analogous to the shift in the music industry from audio cassettes to compact discs that resulted in significant additional demand for both new releases and back catalogue inventory. Specifically, the music industry benefited from consumers replacing their old library of audio cassettes with higher quality compact discs. We believe the home video segment is likely to see a similar trend as consumers rediscover back catalogue titles on higher quality DVDs.

The DVD player is the fastest selling consumer electronics device in history, according to DVD Entertainment Group. At year-end 2001, there were 25 million U.S. television households with a standalone set-top DVD player, representing 23% of U.S. television households, according to Adams Media Research. The number of homes with a standalone set-top DVD player increased 91% in 2001, according to Adams Media Research. In September 2001, DVD player shipments outpaced VCR shipments for the first time in history, and this trend continued throughout the remainder of 2001. The number of U.S. households with a DVD player is expected to grow to 69 million by the end of 2006, representing approximately 62% of U.S. television households in 2006, according to Adams Media Research.

Every major domestic movie studio supports the DVD format. DVD rentals reached \$2.3 billion in 2001, up 142% from 2000 and are expected to account for more than 50% of video rental revenue by 2004, up

from 7% in 2000, according to Adams Media Research. We believe this projected growth in DVD rental revenue is the direct result of consumer adoption of the DVD.

Challenges Faced by Consumers in Selecting In-Home Filmed Entertainment

The proliferation of new releases available for in-home filmed entertainment combined with the additional demand for back catalogue titles on DVD create two primary challenges for consumers in selecting titles.

Despite the large number of titles, consumers lack a deep selection of titles from existing subscription channels and traditional video rental outlets. Subscription channels, such as HBO and Showtime, and pay-per-view services currently offer a narrow selection of titles at specified times due to programming schedule constraints and technological issues relating to channel capacity. Traditional video rental outlets primarily focus on offering new releases and devote limited space to display and stock back catalogue titles.

Even when consumers have access to the vast number of titles available, they generally have limited means to effectively sort through the titles. In 2001, over 725 domestic and foreign films were rated for theatrical release in the United States and over 5,400 new releases and back-catalogue titles, excluding adult titles, were released on DVD. In addition, consumers are faced with 231 network shows covering 126 hours of weekly television viewing. We believe our CineMatch technology provides our subscribers the tools to select titles within the vast array of options that appeal to their individual preferences.

## **Competitive Strengths**

We believe that our revenue and subscriber growth are a result of the following competitive strengths:

- · Comprehensive Library of Titles. We have developed strategic relationships with top studios and distributors, enabling us to establish and maintain a broad and deep selection of titles. Since our service is available nationally, we believe that we can economically acquire and provide subscribers a broader selection of titles than video rental outlets, video retailers, subscription channels, pay-per-view and VOD services. We currently offer virtually every title available from the more than 50 studios and distributors from whom we acquire titles. To maximize our selection of titles, we continuously add newly released titles to our library. Our library contains numerous copies of popular new releases, as well as the many titles that appeal to more select audiences.
- Personalized Merchandizing. We utilize our proprietary CineMatch technology to create a custom interface for each subscriber to effectively merchandize our library. Users rate titles on our Web site, and our CineMatch technology compares these ratings against the database of ratings collected from our entire user base. For each visitor, these comparisons are used to make predictions about specific titles the visitor may enjoy. These predictions are used to merchandize titles to visitors throughout the Web site. We believe that CineMatch allows us to create demand for our entire library and maximize utilization of each title. Although we offer a complete selection of new releases, many subscriber selections are from back catalogue titles. In April 2002, subscribers selected more than 11,000 of our more than 11,500 titles, representing more than 95% of all titles in our library. We believe that as the number of our subscribers and ratings database grows, CineMatch will be able to more accurately predict individual preferences.
- Scalable Business Model. We believe that we have a scalable, low-cost business model designed to maximize our revenues and minimize our costs. Subscribers' prepaid monthly credit card payments and the recurring nature of our subscription business provide working capital benefits and significant near-term revenue visibility. In order to manage and contain subscriber acquisition costs, we primarily utilize pay-for-performance marketing programs with online affiliates and others and use low-cost inserts in DVD player boxes. We have entered into revenue sharing agreements with studios and distributors to lower our upfront cash payments which enhance our

ability to expand the depth and breadth of our library. Our library remains active beyond the new release window. In April 2002, approximately 73% of the titles we delivered were from our back catalogue. Our scalable infrastructure and online interface eliminate the need for expensive retail outlets and allow us to service our large and expanding subscriber base from a series of low-cost regional distribution centers. We employ temporary, hourly and part-time workers to contain labor costs and provide maximum operating flexibility. Finally, we have low delivery costs through the use of standard first class mail to ship and return titles to and from subscribers.

• Convenience, Selection and Delivery. Subscribers can conveniently select titles by building and modifying a personalized queue of titles on our Web site. We create a unique experience for subscribers because most pages on our Web site are tailored to individual selection and ratings history. Under our standard service, subscribers can have three titles out at the same time with no due dates or late fees. Once selected, titles are sent to subscribers by first-class mail and returned to us in pre-paid mailers. Upon receipt of returned titles, we automatically mail subscribers the next available title in their queue of selected titles.

## **Growth Strategy**

Our strategy to provide a premier filmed entertainment subscription service to our large and growing loyal subscriber base includes the following key elements:

- Providing a Compelling Value Proposition for Subscribers. We provide subscribers access to our comprehensive library with no due dates, late fees or shipping charges for a fixed monthly fee. We merchandize titles in easy to recognize lists including new releases, genres and other targeted categories. Our convenient, easy to use Web site allows subscribers to quickly select current titles, reserve upcoming releases and build an individual queue for future viewing using our proprietary personalization technology. Our CineMatch technology provides subscribers with recommendations of titles from our library. We quickly deliver titles to subscribers from our regional distribution centers by standard first-class mail.
- · Utilizing Technology to Enhance Subscriber Experience and Operate Efficiently. We utilize proprietary technology developed in-house to manage the processing and distribution of more than 100,000 DVDs per day from our distribution centers. Our software automates the process of tracking and routing titles to and from each of our distribution centers and allocates order responsibilities among them. We continuously monitor, test and seek to improve the efficiency of our distribution, processing and inventory management systems as our subscriber base and shipping volume grows. We recently began operating low-cost regional distribution centers throughout the United States to reduce delivery time and increase library utilization. See "— Fulfillment Operations" on page 47. We believe that shorter delivery time will result in improved customer acquisition, retention and satisfaction.
- Building Mutually Beneficial Relationships with Filmed Entertainment Providers. We have entered into revenue sharing agreements with studios that lower our upfront cost of acquiring titles, minimize our inventory risk and increase the depth and breadth of our library. Our growing subscriber base provides studios with an additional distribution outlet for popular movies and television series, as well as niche titles and programs. Through our growing subscriber and ratings database, we also help studios reach targeted audiences to promote new theatrical and home video releases.
- Implementing Digital Delivery. We continuously monitor the development of additional digital distribution technologies. Historically, new technologies, including the VCR and more recently the DVD player, have led to the creation of additional distribution channels for filmed entertainment. We intend to utilize our strong relationships with the studios to obtain rights to acquire and deliver filmed entertainment through emerging digital distribution platforms as they become economically, commercially and technologically viable for those subscribers who prefer digital distribution.

#### Our Web Site—www.netflix.com

We have applied substantial resources to plan, develop and maintain proprietary technology to implement the features of our Web site, such as subscription account signup and management, personalized movie merchandising, inventory optimization and customer support. Our software is written in a variety of languages and runs on industry standard platforms.

Our CineMatch technology uses proprietary algorithms to compare subscriber movie preferences with preferences of other users contained in our database. This technology enables us to provide personalized predictions and movie recommendations unique to each subscriber.

We believe our dynamic store software optimizes subscriber satisfaction and the management of our library by integrating CineMatch predictions, subscribers' current queues and viewing histories, inventory levels and other factors to determine which movies to merchandise to each subscriber.

Our proprietary movie search engine indexes our extensive library by title, actor, director and producer, and sorts them by genre into collections.

Our account signup and management tools provide a subscriber interface familiar to online shoppers. We use a real-time postal address validator to help our subscribers enter correct postal addresses and to determine the additional postal address fields required to assure speedy and accurate delivery. We use an online credit card authorization service to help our subscribers avoid typographic errors in their credit card entries. These features help prevent fraud and subscriber disappointment resulting from failures to initiate a trial.

Throughout our Web site, we have extensive measurement and testing capabilities, allowing us to continuously optimize our Web site according to our needs as well as those of our subscribers. We use random control testing extensively.

Our Web site is run on hardware and software co-located at a service provider offering reliable network connections, power, air conditioning and other essential infrastructure. We manage the Web site 24 hours a day, seven days a week. We utilize a variety of proprietary software, freely available tools and commercially supported tools, integrated in a system designed to rapidly and precisely diagnose and recover from failures. Many of our Web site systems are redundant, including most of the networking hardware and the Web servers. We conduct upgrades and installations of software in a manner designed to minimize disruptions to our subscribers.

### Merchandizing

The key to our merchandizing efforts is the personal recommendations generated by our CineMatch technology. All subscribers and site visitors are given many opportunities to rate titles. Based on the ratings we collect, we are able to determine how a particular subscriber will likely feel about other titles in our library. We can also generate "average" ratings for titles.

CineMatch ratings also determine which titles are displayed to a subscriber and in which order. For example, a list of new releases may be ranked by user preference rather than by release date, allowing subscribers to quickly find titles they are more likely to enjoy. Ratings also determine which titles are featured in lead page positions on our Web site to increase customer satisfaction and selection activity. Finally, CineMatch data is used to generate lists of similar titles, which has proved to be a powerful method for catalogue browsing. Subscribers often start from a familiar title and use our CineMatch Similars to find other titles they may enjoy.

Recommendations are available to anyone who has rated titles on our Web site, whether or not they are a subscriber. By aggregating the ratings of our subscribers and other visitors, we have built what we believe to be the world's largest personal movie ratings database, containing more than 150 million ratings.

We also provide our subscribers with decision support information about each title in our library. This information includes:

- · factual data, including length, rating, cast and crew, special DVD features and screen formats;
- editorial perspective, including plot synopses, movie trailers and reviews written by our editors and by other Netflix subscribers;
   and
- · CineMatch data, including personal rating, average rating and other similar titles the subscriber may enjoy.

## Marketing

We have multiple marketing channels through which we attract subscribers to our service. We compensate the majority of our channel partners on a pay-for-performance basis. We believe that our paid marketing efforts are significantly enhanced by the benefits of word-of-mouth advertising, our subscriber referrals and our active public relations program. Approximately 30% of our subscribers are referrals from existing subscribers or come from other unpaid marketing channels. We believe that improvements we have made to the subscriber experience have enhanced our subscriber acquisition efforts. In a simple random sample conducted in March 2002, approximately 88% of respondents said they would be likely to recommend our service to a friend. We focus our paid marketing efforts on the following channels:

#### Online Advertising

Online advertising is our largest paid source of new subscribers. We advertise our service online through mass e-mails, banner ads, pop-over advertisements, pop-under advertisements and on popular Web portals and other Web sites. In addition, we make available Web-based banner ads and other advertisements that third parties may retrieve on a self-assisted basis from our Web site and place on their Web sites. Brokers may also retrieve advertisements from us or our Web site to place with third parties. Third parties can generally terminate their online marketing relationship with us at any time. On occasion, we enter into short-term online marketing relationships. We do not rely on any third party for a significant portion of our subscriber referrals. Third parties that place our advertisements and generate online subscriber referrals are generally paid a cash bounty for each subscriber referred to us, with no minimum or maximum amounts for which we are liable. Subscribers referred to us through our affiliate program are tracked by an independent third party.

## **DVD Player Manufacturers**

We have agreements with leading DVD player manufacturers requiring them to place a Netflix insert inside DVD player boxes that describes our service and offers a free trial. Our insert advertisements were placed in approximately 84% of all standalone set-top DVD player boxes sold in the United States in 2001. Our DVD player manufacturer and reseller relationships include those with Apex Digital, JVC Corporation of America, Panasonic Consumer Electronics Company, Philips Consumer Electronics, RCA, Samsung, Sanyo-Fisher, Sharp, Sony Electronics and Toshiba.

#### Other Channels

We also work with a number of other channels on an opportunistic basis. We have a relationship with a leading consumer electronics and video retailer, which uses point-of-sale materials and stickers on product packaging to promote Netflix in its stores.

### **Content Acquisition**

We have entered into revenue sharing arrangements with more than 50 studios and distributors. The arrangements cover six of the top eight studios, including Buena Vista Home Video, Columbia TriStar Home

Entertainment, Dreamworks International Distribution, Twentieth Century Fox Home Entertainment, Universal Studios Home Video and Warner Home Video. Under these agreements we generally obtain titles for a low initial cost in exchange for a commitment to share a percentage of our subscription revenues for a defined period of time. After the revenue sharing period expires for a title, the agreements generally grant us the right to acquire for a minimal fee a percentage of the units for retention or sale by us. The balance of the units are destroyed or returned to the originating studio. The principal terms of each agreement are similar in nature but are generally unique to each studio. In addition to revenue sharing agreements, we also purchase titles from various studios and distributors, including Paramount and MGM, and other suppliers, including Ingram Entertainment, Inc. and Video Product Distributors, on a purchase order basis. In 2001, we acquired approximately 80% of our DVDs through our revenue sharing arrangements.

## **Fulfillment Operations**

We currently stock more than 11,500 titles on more than 3.3 million DVDs. During April 2002, we shipped to and received from subscribers more than 5.8 million DVDs. We have applied substantial resources developing, maintaining and testing the proprietary technology that helps us manage the fulfillment of individual orders and the integration of our Web site, transaction processing systems, fulfillment operations, inventory levels and coordination of our distribution centers.

Our primary distribution center is housed in a 50,000 square foot facility in San Jose, California. In addition, we operate several regional distribution centers. We currently are shipping DVDs to subscribers from eight regional distribution centers located in Santa Ana, California, Worcester, Massachusetts, Tacoma, Washington, Houston, Texas, Minneapolis, Minnesota, Duluth, Georgia, Flushing, New York and Denver, Colorado. We began processing DVDs through our regional distribution centers in January 2002. Four of the regional distribution centers are processing DVD returns from approximately 80% or more of the subscribers within the regions intended to be serviced by them. We plan to open a few additional regional distribution centers in 2002 depending on the success of our recently opened distribution centers. We estimate the set-up cost of a regional center to be approximately \$60,000. We believe that we can ship approximately 500,000 DVDs per day from our San Jose distribution center and an average of approximately 50,000 additional DVDs per day from each of our regional distribution centers.

We believe our regional distribution centers allow us to improve the subscription experience for non-San Francisco Bay area subscribers by shortening the transit time for our DVDs in the U.S. Postal Service. Based on performance standards established by the U.S. Postal Service for its postal zones, we expect to be able to provide one- or two-day delivery service to at least 90% of the U.S. population by the second half of 2002.

#### **Customer Service**

We believe that our ability to establish and maintain long-term relationships with subscribers depends, in part, on the strength of our customer support and service operations. We encourage and utilize frequent communication with and feedback from our subscribers in order to continually improve our Web site and our service. Our customer service center is open seven days a week. We utilize email to proactively correspond with subscribers. We also offer phone support for subscribers who prefer to talk directly with a customer service representative. We focus on eliminating the causes of customer support calls and automating certain self-service features on our Web site, such as the ability to report and correct most shipping problems. Currently, we support over 10,000 subscribers per customer support representative. Our customer service operations are housed in our San Jose, California facility.

### Competition

The market for in-home filmed entertainment is intensely competitive and subject to rapid change. Many consumers maintain simultaneous relationships with multiple in-home filmed entertainment providers and

can easily shift spending from one provider to another. For example, consumers may subscribe to HBO, rent a DVD from Blockbuster, buy a DVD from Wal-Mart and subscribe to Netflix, or some combination thereof, all in the same month.

Video rental outlets and retailers against whom we compete include Blockbuster Video, Hollywood Entertainment, Amazon.com, Wal-Mart and Best Buy. We believe that we compete with these video rental outlets and movie retailers primarily on the basis of title selection, convenience and price. We believe that our scalable business model and our subscription service with home delivery and access to our comprehensive library competes favorably against traditional video rental outlets.

We also compete against online DVD sites, such as Rentmydvd.com and dvdovernight, subscription entertainment services, such as HBO and Showtime, pay-per-view and VOD providers and cable and satellite providers. We believe we are able to provide greater subscriber satisfaction due to the broader and deeper selection of titles we are able to offer subscribers, our ability to personalize our library to each subscriber based on the subscriber's selection history, personal ratings and the tastes and preferences of similar users through our CineMatch technology and extensive database of user preferences and the ease by which subscribers are able to select and return titles.

VOD has received considerable media attention. VOD is now widely deployed in most major hotels, and has early deployments in many major cable systems. Within a few years, we believe VOD will become widely available to digital cable and satellite subscribers. VOD carries as many titles as can be effectively merchandized on a set-top box platform, which we believe to be generally up to 100 recent releases, plus adult content. For consumers who primarily want the latest big releases, VOD may be a convenient distribution channel. We believe that our strategy of developing a large and growing subscriber base and our ability to personalize our library to each subscriber by leveraging our extensive database of user preferences positions us favorably to provide digital distribution of filmed entertainment as that market develops.

## **Employees**

As of March 31, 2002, we had 260 full-time employees. Of these full-time employees, 160 were in fulfillment operations, 51 were in technology and development, 22 were in marketing and 27 were general or administrative employees. We utilize part-time and temporary employees to respond to fluctuating seasonal demand for DVD shipments. We had 129 temporary employees as of March 31, 2002. Our employees are not covered by a collective bargaining agreement, and we consider our relations with our employees to be good.

## **Intellectual Property**

We use a combination of trademark, copyright and trade secret laws and confidentiality agreements to protect our proprietary intellectual property. We have a registered trademark for the Netflix name. We have filed applications for several additional trademarks and two patents. Our outstanding trademark and patent applications may not be allowed. Even if these applications are allowed, they may not provide us a competitive advantage. To date, we have relied primarily on proprietary processes and know-how to protect our intellectual property related to our Web site and fulfillment processes. Competitors may challenge successfully the validity and scope of our trademarks.

From time to time, we may encounter disputes over rights and obligations concerning intellectual property. We believe that our service offering does not infringe the intellectual property rights of any third party. However, we cannot assure you that we will prevail in any intellectual property dispute.

#### **Facilities**

Our executive offices are located in Los Gatos, California, where we lease approximately 25,000 square feet under a lease that expires in October 2005, subject to the right of the lessor to terminate our lease which

expires in 2003. We also lease approximately 50,000 square feet of space in San Jose, California, where we maintain our customer service center, information technology operations and primary distribution center under a lease that expires in December 2004. As of March 31, 2002, we also had entered into leases for no more than one year for a total of approximately 40,000 square feet for facilities in Santa Ana, California, Worcester, Massachusetts, Tacoma, Washington, Denver, Colorado, Flushing, New York, Duluth, Georgia, Houston, Texas, Minneapolis, Minnesota and Lansing, Michigan for use as regional distribution centers.

## **Legal Proceedings**

We are not a party to any material legal proceedings.

#### **MANAGEMENT**

#### **Executive Officers, Directors and Key Employees**

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to our executive officers, directors and key employees as of May 17, 2002.

Name	Age	Position
Executive Officers and Directors		
Reed Hastings	41	Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the Board
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr.	48	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary
Thomas R. Dillon	58	Vice President of Operations
Leslie J. Kilgore	36	Vice President of Marketing
Timothy M. Haley(1)(2)	47	Director
Jay C. Hoag(2)	44	Director
A. Robert Pisano(1)	59	Director
Michael N. Schuh(1)	58	Director
Richard N. Barton	35	Director
Michael Ramsay	52	Director
Key Employees		
Marc B. Randolph	44	Vice President of New Markets
Neil Hunt	40	Vice President of E-Commerce
J. Mitchell Lowe	49	Vice President of Business Development
Patricia J. McCord	48	Vice President of Human Resources
Michael Osier	39	Vice President of IT Operations
Ted Sarandos	37	Vice President of Content Acquisition
David Hyman	36	General Counsel

- (1) Member of the audit committee.
- (2) Member of the compensation committee.

Reed Hastings has served as our Chief Executive Officer since September 1998, our President since July 1999 and Chairman of the Board since inception. Mr. Hastings also currently serves as President of the California State Board of Education. From June 1998 to July 1999, Mr. Hastings served as Chief Executive Officer of Technology Network, a political service organization for the technology industry. Mr. Hastings served as Chief Executive Officer of Pure Atria Software, a maker of software development tools, from its inception in October 1991 until it was acquired by Rational Software Corporation, a software development company, in August 1997. Mr. Hastings holds an M.S.C.S. degree from Stanford University and a B.A. from Bowdoin College.

W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. has served as our Chief Financial Officer since April 1999 and our Secretary since May 1999. From January 1993 to December 1999, Mr. McCarthy was Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Music Choice, a music programming service distributed over direct broadcast satellite and cable systems. From June 1990 to December 1992, Mr. McCarthy was Managing Partner of BMP Partners, a financial consulting and advisory firm. From 1982 to 1990, Mr. McCarthy was an Associate, Vice President and Director with Credit Suisse First Boston, an investment banking firm. Mr. McCarthy holds an M.B.A. from The Wharton School of Business at the University of Pennsylvania and a B.A. from Williams College.

Thomas R. Dillon has served as our Vice President of Operations since April 1999. From January 1998 to April 1999, Mr. Dillon served as Chief Information Officer at Candescent Technologies Corp., a manufacturer of flat panel displays. From May 1987 to December 1997, he served as Chief Information Officer of Seagate Technology, a maker of computer peripherals. Mr. Dillon currently serves on the board of directors of Tricord Systems, Inc., a designer, developer and marketer of server appliances. Mr. Dillon holds a B.S. from the University of Colorado.

Leslie J. Kilgore has served as our Vice President of Marketing since March 2000. From February 1999 to March 2000, Ms. Kilgore served as a Director of Marketing for Amazon.com, an Internet retailer. Ms. Kilgore served as a brand manager for The Procter & Gamble Company, a manufacturer and marketer of consumer products, from August 1992 to February 1999. Ms. Kilgore holds an M.B.A. from the Stanford University Graduate School of Business and a B.S. from The Wharton School of Business at the University of Pennsylvania.

Timothy M. Haley has served as one of our directors since June 1998. Mr. Haley is a co-founder of Redpoint Ventures, a venture capital firm, and has been a Managing Director of the firm since November 1999. Mr. Haley has been a Managing Director of Institutional Venture Partners, a venture capital firm, since February 1998. From June 1986 to February 1998, Mr. Haley was the President of Haley Associates, an executive recruiting firm in the high technology industry. Mr. Haley currently serves on the Board of Directors of several private companies. Mr. Haley holds a B.A. from Santa Clara University.

Jay C. Hoag has served as one of our directors since June 1999. Since June 1995, Mr. Hoag has been a General Partner at Technology Crossover Ventures, a venture capital firm. Mr. Hoag serves on the board of directors of EXE Technologies, Inc., eLoyalty Corporation, Expedia, Inc. and several private companies. Mr. Hoag holds an M.B.A. from the University of Michigan and a B.A. from Northwestern University.

A. Robert Pisano has served as one of our directors since April 2000. Since September 2001, Mr. Pisano has been the National Executive Director and Chief Executive Officer of the Screen Actors Guild. From August 1993 to April 1999, Mr. Pisano served as Executive Vice President, and the Vice Chairman and Director of Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer Inc., a motion picture and television studio. Mr. Pisano holds an LL.B. from the Boalt Hall School of Law at the University of California, Berkeley and a B.A. from San Jose State University.

Michael N. Schuh has served as one of our directors since February 1999. From August 1998 to the present, Mr. Schuh has served as a member of Foundation Capital, a venture capital firm. Prior to joining Foundation Capital, Mr. Schuh was a founder and Chief Executive Officer of Intrinsa Corporation, a supplier of productivity solutions for software development organizations from 1994 to 1998. Mr. Schuh serves on the board of directors of several private companies. Mr. Schuh holds a B.S.E.E. from the University of Maryland.

*Richard N. Barton* has served as one of our directors since May 2002. Mr. Barton founded Expedia, Inc., a leading provider of travel planning services, in 1994 and has been its President, Chief Executive Officer and director since September 1999. Mr. Barton serves on the board of directors of Ticketmaster. Mr. Barton holds a B.S. in industrial engineering from Stanford University.

Michael Ramsay has served as one of our directors since May 2002. Mr. Ramsay has been the Chairman of the Board of Directors, Chief Executive Officer and President of TiVo Inc., a provider of personal television services, since its inception in August 1997. From April 1996 to July 1997, Mr. Ramsay was the Senior Vice President of the Silicon Desktop Group for Silicon Graphics, Inc., a manufacturer of advanced graphics computers. Mr. Ramsay holds a B.S. in Electrical Engineering from the University of Edinburgh, Scotland.

Marc B. Randolph has served as our Vice President of New Markets since December 2001, as our President from October 1998 to July 1999, as our Executive Producer from July 1999 to November 2001, as our President and Chief Executive Officer from August 1997 to September 1998 and as a member of our board of directors from inception to February 2002. From October 1996 to August 1997, Mr. Randolph served as Vice President of Marketing for IntegrityQA, a maker of software development tools, and its successor, Pure Atria Software. Mr. Randolph holds a B.A. from Hamilton College.

*Neil Hunt* has served as our Vice President of E-Commerce since January 1999. From August 1997 to January 1999, Mr. Hunt served as a Director of Engineering of Rational Software Corporation, and from April 1992 to August 1997, in various engineering roles for its predecessor, Pure Atria Software. Mr. Hunt holds a Ph.D. from the University of Aberdeen, U.K and a B.S. from the University of Durham, U.K.

*J. Mitchell Lowe* has served as our Vice President of Business Development since February 1998 and was a consultant to Netflix from October 1997 to February 1998. Mr. Lowe is a founder of and served as Chief Executive Officer and director of Interaction, Inc., a video rental chain, from January 1984 to June 2000. Mr. Lowe served on the Board of Directors of the Video Software Dealers Association from 1991 to 1998 and as its Chairman of the Board from 1996 to 1997.

Patricia J. McCord has served as our Vice President of Human Resources since November 1998. From January 1998 to November 1998, Ms. McCord was a principal of Patty McCord Consulting, consulting various startup businesses. From June 1994 to July 1997, Ms. McCord served as Director of Human Resources at Rational Software Corporation and Pure Atria Software.

*Michael Osier* has served as our Vice President of IT Operations since March 2000. From July 1997 to March 2000, Mr. Osier served as Director of Enterprise Operations for Quantum Corporation, a supplier of tape drives. From March 1995 to July 1997 Mr. Osier served as Senior Manager for Conner Peripherals, a storage company and Seagate Technologies.

*Ted Sarandos* has served as our Vice President of Content Acquisitions since March 2000. From May 1999 to March 2000, Mr. Sarandos served as Vice President of Product and Merchandising at Video City, a video rental company. From 1993 to May 1999, Mr. Sarandos served as Western Regional Director of Sales and Operations for ETD, a video rental company.

David Hyman has served as our general counsel since February 2002. From August 1999 to February 2002, Mr. Hyman served as General Counsel and Senior Corporate Counsel for Webvan Group, Inc., an Internet retailer. From November 1995 to August 1999, Mr. Hyman served as an associate at Morrison & Foerster LLP, a law firm. Mr. Hyman holds a J.D. from the University of Virginia School of Law and a B.A. from the University of Virginia.

#### **Classified Board of Directors**

Our certificate of incorporation will provide for a classified board of directors consisting of three classes of directors, each serving staggered three year terms. As a result, a portion of our board of directors will be elected each year. To implement the classified structure, prior to the consummation of the offering, two of the nominees to the board will be appointed to a one year term, three will be appointed to two year terms and two will be appointed to three-year terms. Thereafter, directors will be elected for three year terms. Messrs. Pisano and Barton have been designated Class I directors whose terms expire at the 2003 annual meeting of stockholders. Messrs. Schuh, Ramsay and Haley have been designated Class III directors whose term expires at the 2004 annual meeting of stockholders. Messrs. Hastings and Hoag have been designated Class III directors whose term expires at the 2005 annual meeting of stockholders.

Our executive officers are appointed by the board of directors on an annual basis and serve until their successors have been duly elected and qualified. There are no family relationships among any of our directors or executive officers.

## **Board Committees**

We established an audit committee and compensation committee in March 2000.

Our audit committee consists of Messrs. Haley, Pisano and Schuh. The audit committee reviews our internal accounting procedures and consults with and reviews the services provided by our independent accountants.

Our compensation committee consists of Messrs. Haley and Hoag. The compensation committee reviews and recommends to the board of directors the compensation and benefits of our employees.

## **Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation**

None of our executive officers serves on the board of directors or compensation committee of a company that has an executive officer that serves on our board of directors or compensation committee. No member of our board of directors is an executive officer of a company in which one of our executive officers serves as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of that company.

### **Director Compensation**

In September 2001, we granted A. Robert Pisano an option to purchase 33,333 shares of our common stock. In June 2000, we granted Mr. Pisano an option to purchase 33,333 shares of our common stock. This option was repriced in September 2001. These options now have an exercise price of \$3.00 per share and expire ten years after the date of grant. We do not currently have a plan to compensate our directors for their service as members of the board of directors. In May 2002, we granted options to purchase up to 50,000 shares of common stock to each of Richard N. Barton and Michael Ramsay. These options have an exercise price of \$6.00 per share and expire ten years from the date of grant.

## **Executive Compensation**

The table below summarizes the compensation earned for services rendered to Netflix in all capacities for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2001 by our Chief Executive Officer and our executive officers in 2001. These executives are referred to as the named executive officers elsewhere in this prospectus.

### **Summary Compensation Table**

			Long-Term Compensation Awards	
Name and Principal Positions	Year	Salary	Securities Underlying Options	All Other Compensation
Reed Hastings (1) Chief Executive Officer, President, Chairman of the Board	2001 2000 1999	\$ 13,800 13,800 15,510	500,000 — —	\$ <u>_</u>
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. Chief Financial Officer	2001 2000 1999	200,000 196,538 131,540	93,866 — 75,136	3,501 <sup>(2)</sup> 64,794 <sup>(3)</sup> 32,451 <sup>(4)</sup>
Thomas R. Dillon Vice President of Operations	2001 2000 1999	200,000 195,962 131,250	194,330 <sup>(5)</sup> 16,666 109,999	5,389 <sup>(6)</sup> 774 <sup>(7)</sup> —
Leslie J. Kilgore Vice President of Marketing	2001 2000 1999	190,000 141,038 —	284,332 <sup>(8)</sup> 116,666 —	3,914 <sup>(9)</sup> 64,168 <sup>(10)</sup>
Marc B. Randolph (11) Vice President of New Markets	2001 2000 1999	200,000 196,538 169,768	166,666 — —	2,315 <sup>(12)</sup> 180 <sub>(7)</sub> —

<sup>(1)</sup> Mr. Hastings' annual salary for 2002 has been increased to \$200,000.

<sup>(2)</sup> Includes \$3,231 representing our matching contribution made under our 401(k) plan and \$270 for taxable amounts attributable to Mr. McCarthy under our group term life insurance policy.

<sup>(3)</sup> Includes \$64,524 representing taxable amounts attributable to Mr. McCarthy for relocation expenses paid by us and \$270 for taxable amounts attributable to Mr. McCarthy under our group term life insurance policy.

<sup>(4)</sup> Includes amounts attributable to Mr. McCarthy for relocation expenses paid by us.

- (5) Includes 34,999 shares underlying options that were repriced in January 2001 and 51,665 shares underlying options that were repriced in August 2001. The options repriced in January 2001 were originally granted to Mr. Dillon in December 1999 and the options repriced in August 2001 include the options repriced in January 2001 and the options granted to Mr. Dillon in August 2000.
- (6) Includes \$4,615 representing our matching contribution made under our 401(k) plan and \$774 for taxable amounts attributable to Mr. Dillon under our group term life insurance policy.
- (7) Includes taxable amounts attributable to the employee under our group term life insurance policy.
- (8) Includes 100,000 shares underlying options that were repriced in January 2001 and 116,666 shares underlying options that were repriced in August 2001. The options repriced in January 2001 were originally granted to Ms. Kilgore in March 2000 and the options repriced in August 2001 include the options repriced in January 2001 and an additional option granted to Ms. Kilgore in August 2000.
- (9) Includes \$3,752 representing our matching contribution made under our 401(k) plan and \$162 for taxable amounts attributable to Ms. Kilgore under our group term life insurance policy.
- (10) Includes \$64,043 representing amounts attributable to Ms. Kilgore for relocation expenses paid by us and \$125 for taxable amounts attributable to Ms. Kilgore under our group term life insurance policy.
- (11) Mr. Randolph is no longer one of our executive officers.
- (12) Includes \$2,135 representing our matching contribution made under our 401(k) plan and \$180 for taxable amounts attributable to Mr. Randolph under our group term life insurance policy.

## **Option Grants During Last Fiscal Year**

The following table sets forth certain information with respect to stock options granted to each of the named executive officers in the year ended December 31, 2001. The potential realizable value is calculated based on the term of the option, which is ten years and an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share and assumed rates of stock appreciation of 5% and 10%, compounded annually. The number of shares used in calculating the assumed rates of stock appreciation do not include options granted during the last completed fiscal year that were not outstanding as of December 31, 2001 because they were subsequently repriced during the same year. These assumed rates of appreciation comply with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and do not represent our estimate of future stock price. Actual gains, if any, on stock option exercises will be dependent on the future performance of our common stock.

In 2001, we granted options to purchase an aggregate of 3,457,659 shares to employees, including the repricing of options to purchase 451,533 shares in January 2001 and options to purchase 880,462 shares in August 2001. All options have a term of ten years. Optionees may pay the exercise price of their options by cash, check, promissory note or delivery of already-owned shares of our common stock. All options are immediately exercisable upon grant for restricted stock which is subject to repurchase by us at cost in the event of the optionee's termination of employment for any reason (including death or disability) to the extent our right of repurchase has not lapsed. See "— Employment Agreements and Change in Control Arrangements." Most options vest over four years, with 25% of the options vesting on the date one year after the vesting commencement date, and 1/48th of the remaining options vesting each month thereafter.

**Potential Realizable** 

		Individua	Value at Assumed Annual Rates of Stock Price Appreciation for Option Term				
Name	Number of Securities Underlying Options Granted	% of Total Options Granted to Employees in Last Fiscal Year	P	ercise Price Share	Expiration Date	5%	10%
Reed Hastings	500,000	14.5%	\$	3.00	07/18/11	\$9,902,262	\$16,656,197
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr.	93,866	2.7		3.00	07/18/11	1,858,972	3,126,901
Thomas R. Dillon	194,330(1)	5.6		3.00	07/18/11	3,155,475	5,307,697
Leslie J. Kilgore	284,332(2)	8.2		3.00	07/18/11	3,650,608	6,140,540
Marc B. Randolph	166,666	4.8		3.00	07/18/11	3,300,741	5.552.044

- (1) Includes 34,999 shares underlying options that were repriced in January 2001 and 51,665 shares underlying options that were repriced in August 2001. The options repriced in January 2001 were originally granted to Mr. Dillon in December 1999 and the options repriced in August 2001 include the options repriced in January 2001 and the options granted to Mr. Dillon in August 2000.
- (2) Includes 100,000 shares underlying options that were repriced in January 2001 and 116,666 shares underlying options that were repriced in August 2001. The options repriced in January 2001 were originally granted to Ms. Kilgore in March 2000 and the options repriced in August 2001 include the options repriced in January 2001 and an additional option granted to Ms. Kilgore in August 2000.

### Aggregate Option Exercises During the Last Fiscal Year and Fiscal Year-End Option Values

The following table sets forth information with respect to the named executive officers concerning option exercises for the year ended December 31, 2001, and exercisable and unexercisable options held as of December 31, 2001.

The "Value of Unexercised In-the-Money Options at December 31, 2001" is based on an assumed initial public offering price of \$14.00 per share, less the per share exercise price of the option multiplied by the number of shares issued upon exercise of the option.

	Shares Acquired	Shares Unexercised Options at In Acquired December 31, 2001		In-the-Mone	nexercised by Options at r 31, 2001	
Name	on Exercise	Value Realized	Unexercisable	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Exercisable
Reed Hastings	_	\$ —	_	500,000	\$ —	\$5,500,000
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr.	6,666	_	_	159,003	_	1,749,033
Thomas R. Dillon	_	_	_	234,331	_	2,577,641
Leslie J. Kilgore	_	_	_	184,332	_	2,027,652
Marc B. Randolph	_	_	_	166,666	_	1,833,326

### **Compensation Plans**

1997 Stock Plan

Our 1997 Stock Plan was adopted by our board of directors and approved by our stockholders in 1997 and was last amended and restated in October 2001. Our 1997 Stock Plan provided for the grant of incentive stock options, within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code, to our employees, and for the grant of nonstatutory stock options and stock purchase rights to our employees, directors and consultants. The number of shares reserved under our 1997 Stock Plan will be reduced at the effective time of this offering in an amount equal to the number of shares then reserved for issuance, but not yet granted. Shares returned to the 1997 Stock Plan after this offering will be available for issuance at the discretion of our board of directors. As of May 2, 2002, we had reserved a total of 4,365,062 shares of our common stock for issuance pursuant to outstanding and unexercised options and an additional 344,102 shares available for future option grants.

Our 1997 Stock Plan provides that in the event of a merger or sale of substantially all of the assets, the successor corporation will assume or substitute each option or stock purchase right. If the outstanding options or stock purchase rights are not assumed or substituted, the administrator will provide notice to the optionee that he or she has the right to exercise the option or stock purchase right as to all of the shares subject to the option or stock purchase right, including shares which would not otherwise be exercisable, for a period of 15 days from the date of the notice. The option or stock purchase right will terminate upon the expiration of the 15-day period. In addition, if, within 12 months of a merger or sale of assets, a holder of an option under our 1997 Stock Plan is terminated involuntarily other than for cause, the vesting schedule for such holder's option will accelerate with

respect to an amount of shares equal to the number of shares that would otherwise vest within 12 months after the date of the termination of such holder.

In addition, in July 2001 we granted to Reed Hastings an option to purchase 500,000 shares of our common stock, which is subject to vesting over three years, and in February 2002 we granted to Mr. Hastings an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock, which is subject to vesting over four years, each with an exercise price of \$3.00 per share. Both of these options were granted outside of our 1997 Stock Plan, but on terms substantially identical thereto, and are exercisable for ten years from the date of grant.

## 2002 Stock Plan

Our board of directors adopted the 2002 Stock Plan in February 2002 and our stockholders approved the 2002 Stock Plan in May 2002. The 2002 Stock Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code, to our employees, and for the grant of nonstatutory stock options and stock purchase rights to our employees, directors and consultants.

Number of Shares of Common Stock Available under the 2002 Stock Plan. We have reserved 666,666 shares of our common stock for issuance pursuant to the 2002 Stock Plan, in addition to the number of shares which have been reserved but not issued under our 1997 Stock Plan as of the effective date of this offering. In addition, our 2002 Stock Plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under our 2002 Stock Plan on the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with our fiscal year 2003, equal to the lesser of 5% of the outstanding shares of common stock on the first day of the applicable fiscal year, 1,000,000 shares, and another amount as our board of directors may determine.

Administration of the 2002 Stock Plan. Our board of directors or, with respect to different groups of optionees, different committees appointed by our board, will administer the 2002 Stock Plan. In the case of options intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, the committee will consist of two or more "outside directors" within the meaning of Section 162(m). The administrator has the power to determine the terms of the options and stock purchase rights granted, not inconsistent with the terms of the 2002 Stock Plan, including the exercise price (which may be reduced by the administrator after the date of grant), the number of shares subject to each option or stock purchase right, the exercisability of the options and stock purchase rights and the form of consideration payable upon exercise.

Options. The administrator will determine the exercise price of options granted under the 2002 Stock Plan, but with respect to all incentive stock options and nonstatutory stock options intended to qualify as "performance-based compensation" within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, the exercise price must at least equal the fair market value of our common stock on the date of grant. The term of an incentive stock option may not exceed ten years, except that with respect to any participant who owns 10% of the voting power of all classes of our outstanding capital stock, the term may not exceed five years and the exercise price must equal at least 110% of the fair market value on the grant date. The administrator determines the term of all other options.

No optionee may be granted an option to purchase more than 500,000 shares in any fiscal year. In connection with his or her initial service as an employee, an optionee may be granted an option to purchase up to an additional 166,666 shares.

After termination of employment, a participant may exercise his or her option for the period of time stated in the option agreement. Generally, if termination is due to death or disability, the option will remain exercisable for 12 months. In all other cases, the option will generally remain exercisable for three months. However, an option may never be exercised later than the expiration of its term.

Stock Purchase Rights . Stock purchase rights, which represent the right to purchase our common stock, may be issued under our 2002 Stock Plan. The administrator will determine the purchase price of stock

purchase rights granted under our 2002 Stock Plan. Unless the administrator determines otherwise, a restricted stock purchase agreement will grant us a repurchase option that we may exercise upon the voluntary or involuntary termination of the purchaser's service with us for any reason, including death or disability. The purchase price for shares we repurchase will generally be the original price paid by the purchaser and may be paid by cancellation of any indebtedness of the purchaser to us. The administrator determines the rate at which our repurchase option will lapse.

Transferability of Options and Stock Purchase Rights. Unless otherwise determined by the administrator, our 2002 Stock Plan generally does not allow for the transfer of options or stock purchase rights and only the optionee may exercise an option or stock purchase right during his or her lifetime.

Adjustments upon Change in Control. Our 2002 Stock Plan provides that in the event of a change in control, the successor corporation will assume or substitute each option or stock purchase right. If the outstanding options or stock purchase rights are not assumed or substituted, the administrator will provide notice to the optionee that he or she has the right to exercise the option or stock purchase right as to all of the shares subject to the option or stock purchase right, including shares which would not otherwise be exercisable, for a period of 15 days from the date of the notice. The option or stock purchase right will terminate upon the expiration of the 15-day period.

Amendment and Termination of the 2002 Stock Plan. Our 2002 Stock Plan will automatically terminate in 2012, unless we terminate it sooner. In addition, our board of directors has the authority to amend, suspend or terminate the 2002 Stock Plan provided it does not impair the rights of any optionee.

## 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Concurrently with this offering, we intend to implement an employee stock purchase plan. Our board of directors adopted the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan in February 2002 and our stockholders approved our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan in May 2002.

Number of Shares of Common Stock Available under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. A total of 583,333 shares of our common stock will be made available for sale under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. In addition, the plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan on the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with our fiscal year 2003, equal to the lesser of:

- 2% of the outstanding shares of our common stock on the first day of the applicable fiscal year;
- · 333,333 shares; and
- such other amount as our board may determine.

Administration of the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Our board of directors or a committee established by our board will administer the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Our board of directors or its committee has full and exclusive authority to interpret the terms of the plan and determine eligibility.

Eligibility to Participate. Our employees and employees of future designated subsidiaries are eligible to participate in the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan if they are customarily employed for at least 20 hours per week and more than five months in any calendar year. However, an employee may not be granted an option to purchase stock under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan if:

- the employee immediately after grant owns stock possessing 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of our capital stock; or
- the employee's rights to purchase stock under all of our employee stock purchase plans accrues at a rate that exceeds \$25,000 worth of stock for each calendar year.

Offering Periods and Contributions. Our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan is intended to qualify under Section 423 of the Internal Revenue Code and contains consecutive, overlapping 24-month offering periods. Each offering period includes four six-month purchase periods. The offering periods generally start on the first trading day on or after May 1 and November 1 of each year, except for the first such offering period which will commence on the first trading day on or after the effective date of this offering and most likely will end on the first trading day on or after May 1, 2004 and the second offering period which will commence on November 1, 2002. All eligible employees automatically will be enrolled in the first offering period, but payroll deductions and continued participation in the first offering period will not be determined until after the effective date of the Form S-8 registration statement which is intended to register the shares reserved for issuance under the plan. The plan permits participants to purchase common stock through payroll deductions of up to 15% of their eligible compensation which generally includes a participant's base salary, commissions, overtime pay, shift premium, bonuses and other remuneration paid directly to the employee. A participant may purchase a maximum of 4,167 shares during any six-month purchase period.

Purchase of Shares. Amounts deducted and accumulated by the participant are used to purchase shares of our common stock at the end of each six-month purchase period. The price is 85% of the lower of the fair market value of our common stock at the beginning of an offering period or at the end of a purchase period. If the fair market value at the end of a purchase period is less than the fair market value at the beginning of the offering period, participants will be withdrawn from the current offering period following their purchase of shares on the purchase date and automatically will be re-enrolled in a new offering period. Participants may end their participation at any time during an offering period, and will be paid their payroll deductions to date. Participation ends automatically upon termination of employment with us.

*Transferability of Rights.* A participant may not transfer rights granted under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan other than by will, the laws of descent and distribution or as otherwise provided under the plan.

Adjustments upon Change in Control. In the event of a change in control, a successor corporation may assume or substitute each outstanding option. If the successor corporation refuses to assume or substitute for the outstanding options, the offering period then in progress will be shortened, and a new exercise date will be set, which shall be before the date of the proposed change in control. In such event, the administrator will provide notice of the new exercise date to each optionee at least ten business days before the new exercise date.

Amendment and Termination of the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. The administrator has the authority to amend or terminate our plan, except that, subject to certain exceptions described in the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, no such action may adversely affect any outstanding rights to purchase stock under the plan.

### 401(k) Retirement Plan

On January 1, 1998, we adopted the Netflix 401(k) Retirement Plan which covers all of our eligible employees who are at least 21 years old and have completed one month of service with us. The 401(k) Plan currently excludes from participation employees of affiliated employers, employees under a collective bargaining agreement and nonresident alien employees. The 401(k) Plan is intended to qualify under Sections 401(a), 401(m) and 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code and the 401(k) Plan trust is intended to qualify under Section 501(a) of the Internal Revenue Code. All contributions to the 401(k) Plan by eligible employees, and the investment earnings thereon, are not taxable to such employees until withdrawn and are 100% vested immediately. Our eligible employees may elect to reduce their current compensation up to the maximum statutorily prescribed annual limit and to have such salary reductions contributed on their behalf to the 401(k) Plan.

# **Employment Agreements and Change in Control Arrangements**

In a change in control, if the options under our amended and restated 1997 Stock Plan are not assumed or substituted for, each outstanding option will fully vest and become immediately exercisable. In addition, if,

within 12 months of a change in control, a holder of an option under our amended and restated 1997 Stock Plan is terminated involuntarily other than for cause, the vesting schedule for such holder's option will accelerate with respect to an amount of shares equal to the number of shares that would otherwise vest over the following 12 months.

In April 1999, our board of directors awarded W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. an option to purchase 110,000 shares of our common stock under a stock option agreement. One-quarter of the shares underlying Mr. McCarthy's option vested in April 2000 and 1/48th of the total shares vest each month thereafter. Pursuant to an offer letter from us to Mr. McCarthy, upon a change of control of Netflix, the vesting schedule will accelerate with respect to an amount of shares equal to the number of shares that would otherwise vest over the following 12 months or 50% of the unvested options, whichever is greater. All of the shares underlying this option will be fully vested on April 14, 2003, subject to Mr. McCarthy continuing to be our employee through that date.

In April 1999, our board of directors awarded Thomas R. Dillon an option to purchase 75,000 shares of our common stock under a stock option agreement. One-quarter of the shares underlying Mr. Dillon's option vested in March 2000 and 1/48th of the total shares vest each month thereafter. Pursuant to an offer letter from us to Mr. Dillon, if, upon a change of control of Netflix, Mr. Dillon is terminated, the vesting schedule will accelerate with respect to an amount of shares equal to the number of shares that would otherwise vest over the following 12 months. In the event that Mr. Dillon's employment is terminated by us not for cause, Mr. Dillon will be entitled to severance of three months continued salary and benefits. In addition, Mr. Dillon is entitled to an annual bonus targeted at \$15,000 based on our performance.

In March 2000, our board of directors awarded Leslie Kilgore an option to purchase 100,000 shares of our common stock under a stock option agreement. One-quarter of the shares underlying Ms. Kilgore's option were to vest in March 2001 and 1/48th of the total shares each month thereafter. In January 2001, Ms. Kilgore's options were repriced and the terms adjusted such that one-quarter of the shares underlying Ms. Kilgore's option vested in December 2000 and 1/48th of the total shares vest each month thereafter. Pursuant to an offer letter from us to Ms. Kilgore, if, upon a change of control of Netflix, Ms. Kilgore is involuntarily terminated or her role within the subsequent company is substantially and materially altered without her consent, the vesting schedule will accelerate with respect to an amount of shares equal to the number of shares that would otherwise vest over the following 12 months. All of the shares underlying Ms. Kilgore's option will be fully vested on December 20, 2004, subject to Ms. Kilgore continuing to be our employee through that date. In the event that Ms. Kilgore's employment is terminated by us not for cause, Ms. Kilgore will be entitled to severance of three months continued salary and benefits.

### Limitations on Directors' Liability and Indemnification

Our certificate of incorporation provides that our directors will not be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for breach of their fiduciary duties as directors, except liability for any of the following:

- · any breach of their duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders;
- acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;
- · payments of dividends or approval of stock repurchases or redemptions that are prohibited by Delaware law; or
- · any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

This limitation of liability does not apply to liabilities arising under the federal securities laws and does not affect the availability of equitable remedies such as injunctive relief or rescission.

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws provide that we shall indemnify our directors, officers, employees and other agents to the fullest extent permitted by law. We believe that indemnification under our bylaws covers at least negligence and gross negligence on the part of indemnified parties. Our bylaws also permit us to secure insurance on behalf of any officer, director, employee or other agent for any liability arising out of his or her actions in such capacity, regardless of whether Delaware law would permit indemnification.

We have entered into agreements to indemnify our directors and executive officers, in addition to the indemnification provided for in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws. These agreements, among other things, provide for indemnification of our directors and officers for expenses, judgments, fines, penalties and settlement amounts incurred by any such person in any action or proceeding arising out of such person's services as a director or officer or at our request.

We believe that these provisions and agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and executive officers. There is no pending litigation or proceeding involving any of our directors, officers, employees or agents. We are not aware of any pending or threatened litigation or proceeding that might result in a claim for indemnification by a director, officer, employee or agent.

### CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

Described below are certain transactions between us and our executive officers, directors and the beneficial owners of 5% or more of our common stock and certain persons affiliated with or related to these persons, including family members. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to such securities. Venture capital funds that have acquired our securities are not typically beneficial owners of our common stock because they do not have investment or voting control over the securities. Such voting and investment control typically lies with the general partner, in the case of a limited partnership, or a member or manager, in the case of a limited liability company. The general partner, member or manager of such entities is often an entity itself, and such general partners, members or managers are often controlled by an individual or group of individuals.

#### **Subordinated Promissory Note and Warrant Financing**

In July 2001, we issued \$13.0 million aggregate original principal amount of subordinated promissory notes and warrants to acquire an aggregate of 6,818,947 shares of common stock to raise capital to finance our operations. The warrants were sold for \$0.003 per underlying share of common stock and have an exercise price of \$3.00 per share. The following executive officers, 5% stockholders and certain family members of our executive officers and directors at that time participated in the subordinated promissory note and warrant financing:

Purchaser	Principal Amount of Notes	Underlying Warrants	Aggregate Consideration
Entities affiliated with Jay C. Hoag (1)	\$ 8,290,287	4,605,134	\$ 8,304,102
Entities affiliated with Michael N. Schuh (2)	2,772,388	1,540,021	2,777,008
Entities affiliated with Timothy M. Haley (3)	1,670,667	556,888	1,672,337
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr.	30,000	10,000	30,030
Randolph Randolph (4)	2,500	947	2,503

- (1) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) TCV II, V.O.F.; (ii) Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V.; (iii) TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P.; (iv) TCV II (Q), L.P.; (v) Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P.; (vi) TCV IV, L.P.; (vii) TCV IV Strategic Partners, L.P.; and (viii) TCV Franchise Fund, L.P. See footnote (2) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Hoag's relationship with these entities. Mr. Hoag is one of our directors.
- (2) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Foundation Capital Leadership Fund, L.P. and (ii) Foundation Capital Leadership Principals Fund, LLC. See footnote (5) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Schuh's relationship to these entities. Mr. Schuh is one of our directors.
- (3) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P. and (ii) IVM Investment Fund VIII, LLC. See footnote (6) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Haley's relationship to these entities. Mr. Haley is one of our directors.
- (4) Mr. Randolph is the brother of Marc B. Randolph, a former director and our Vice President of New Markets.

#### **Preferred Stock Sales**

Series E Preferred Stock. In April 2000, we sold 5,332,689 shares of Series E Preferred Stock, at a purchase price of \$9.38 per share, and sold warrants to acquire Series E Preferred Stock, at a purchase price of \$0.01 per underlying share of Series E Preferred Stock, to raise capital to finance our operations. The warrants have an exercise price of \$14.07 per share. Each share of Series E Preferred Stock will convert into approximately 0.68 shares of common stock and each warrant to purchase shares of Series E Preferred Stock will represent a warrant to purchase such number of shares of common stock multiplied by approximately 0.68 upon completion of this offering. The following 5% stockholders and certain family members of our executive officers and directors at that time purchased shares and warrants in that financing:

Purchaser	Number of Shares	Shares Underlying Warrants	Aggregate Consideration
Entities affiliated with Jay C. Hoag (1)	4,359,876	435,988	\$40,899,997
Entities affiliated with Michael N. Schuh (2)	319,829	31,983	3,000,316
Entities affiliated with Timothy M. Haley (3)	319,829	31,983	3,000,316
Europ@web B.V. (4)	319,829	31,983	3,000,316
Muriel Randolph (5)	5,330	533	50,001
Randolph Randolph (6)	5,330	533	50,001

- (1) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) TCV II, V.O.F.; (ii) Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V.; (iii) TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P.; (iv) TCV II (Q), L.P.; (v) Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P.; (vi) TCV IV, L.P.; and (vii) TCV Franchise Fund, L.P. Of the shares acquired by TCV IV, L.P., 147,690 of such shares were subsequently transferred to TCV IV Strategic Partners, L.P. by TCV IV, L.P. The warrants to acquire Series E Preferred Stock were cancelled in July 2001. See footnote (2) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Hoag's relationship with these entities.
- (2) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Foundation Capital II, L.P.; (ii) Foundation Capital II Entrepreneurs Fund, LLC; and (iii) Foundation Capital II Principals Fund, LLC. The warrants to acquire Series E Preferred Stock were cancelled in July 2001. See footnote (5) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Schuh's relationship to these entities.
- (3) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P.; and (ii) IVM Investment Fund VIII, LLC. The warrants to acquire Series E Preferred Stock were cancelled in July 2001. See footnote (6) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Haley's relationship to these entities.
- (4) Europ@web, B.V. was a record holder of more than 5% of our stock. The shares purchased by Europ@web, B.V. were transferred to Finanzas, B.V., an affiliate of Europ@web. The shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by Finanzas, B.V. were converted into shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock in connection with our subordinated promissory note and warrant financing.
- (5) Muriel Randolph is the mother of Marc B. Randolph. The shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by Ms. Randolph were converted into shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock in connection with our subordinated promissory note and warrant financing.
- (6) The warrants to acquire Series E Preferred Stock were cancelled in July 2001.

Series D Preferred Stock. In June 1999 and October 1999, we sold an aggregate of 4,649,927 shares of Series D Preferred Stock, at a purchase price of \$6.52 per share, to raise capital to finance our operations. Each share of Series D Preferred Stock will convert into approximately 0.47 shares of common stock upon completion of this offering. The following 5% stockholders purchased shares in that financing:

Purchaser	Number of Shares	Aggregate Consideration
Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. (1)	4,081,118	\$ 26,608,889
Entities affiliated with Jay C. Hoag (2)	366,735	2,391,112
Entities affiliated with Michael N. Schuh (3)	153,374	999,998

- (1) The shares of Series D Preferred Stock acquired by Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. have been transferred to Finanzas, B.V.
- (2) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) TCV II, V.O.F.; (ii) Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V.; (iii) TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P.; (iv) TCV II (Q), L.P.; and (v) Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P.
- (3) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Foundation Capital II, L.P.; (ii) Foundation Capital II Entrepreneurs Fund, LLC; and (iii) Foundation Capital II Principals Fund, LLC. See footnote (5) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Schuh's relationship to these entities.

Series C Preferred Stock. In February 1999 and June 1999, we sold an aggregate of 4,650,269 shares of Series C Preferred Stock, at a purchase price of \$3.27 per share, to raise capital to finance our operations. Each share of Series C Preferred Stock will convert into approximately 0.44 shares of common stock upon completion of this offering. The following 5% stockholders, directors, executive officers and certain of their family members purchased shares in that financing:

Purchaser	Number of Shares	Aggregate Consideration
Entities affiliated with Michael N. Schuh (1)	1,834,863	\$6,000,002
Entities affiliated with Jay C. Hoag (2)	1,834,862	5,999,999
Entities affiliated with Timothy M. Haley (3)	611,621	2,000,001
Reed Hastings	234,557	767,001
Muriel Randolph	22,936	75,001
Hastings 1996 Irrevocable Trust (4)	9,174	29,999
Wil Hastings (5)	9,174	29,999
Joan Hastings (6)	5,505	18,001

- (1) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) Foundation Capital II, L.P.; (ii) Foundation Capital II Entrepreneurs Fund, LLC; and (iii) Foundation Capital II Principals Fund, LLC. See footnote (5) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Schuh's relationship to these entities.
- (2) The record holders of such securities consist of: (i) TCV II, V.O.F.; (ii) Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V.; (iii) TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P.; (iv) TCV II (Q), L.P.; and (v) Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P.
- (3) The record holders of such securities consist of (i) Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P. and (ii) IVM Investment Fund VIII, LLC. See footnote (6) in "Principal Stockholders" for a description of Mr. Haley's relationship to these entities.
- (4) Wil and Joan Hastings are the trustees of the Hastings 1996 Irrevocable Trust.
- (5) Wil Hastings is the father of Reed Hastings, our Chief Executive Officer, President and Chairman of the Board.
- (6) Joan Hastings is the mother of Reed Hastings.

#### **Letter Agreement with Certain Stockholders**

In connection with our sale of Series C Preferred Stock in February 1999, we entered into a letter agreement with Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P., Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P. and Foundation Capital II, L.P. concerning our initial public offering. In connection with our sale of Series D Preferred Stock in June 1999, the letter agreement was amended and restated to add Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. as a party. Under this agreement, as amended and restated, we have agreed to require that the managing underwriters offer an aggregate of 10% of the shares to be sold in this offering for sale to these Series C and Series D preferred stockholders, subject to compliance with applicable law. Each of these four stockholders has the right to participate with respect to that portion of the 10% allocation equal to their pro rata ownership of our Series C and Series D Preferred Stock as compared to the other participating stockholders. Any sales of our common stock pursuant to this agreement will occur concurrently with this offering.

#### Letter Agreement with Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V.

In June 1999, in connection with our sale of Series D Preferred Stock, we entered into a letter agreement with Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. granting to LVMH Moet Hennessy Louis Vuitton, an affiliate of Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. and a party related to Finanzas, B.V., the right of first refusal with respect to any joint venture we propose to create in Europe for the sale, rental or distribution of products. The letter agreement terminates in June 2004.

### Promotional Agreement with LVMH Moet Hennessy Louis Vuitton

In February 2002, we entered into a promotional agreement with LVMH Moet Hennessy Louis Vuitton, a party related to Finanzas B.V. Pursuant to the agreement, we agreed to pay to LVMH a cash bounty for each subscriber referred to us from the MP3.com Web site. The cash bounty paid to LVMH is similar in amount to the cash bounty paid to unrelated third parties. The agreement with LVMH terminates on March 30, 2002, although it has been extended by us past that date.

#### **Common Stock Sales**

Since December 31, 1998, we have issued an aggregate of 667,331 shares of our common stock to our executive officers and directors for an aggregate consideration of \$231,096.

### PRINCIPAL STOCKHOLDERS

The table below sets forth information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of May 2, 2002, by the following individuals or groups:

- each person or entity who is known by us to own beneficially more than 5% of our outstanding stock;
- each of the named executive officers;
- · each of our directors; and
- · all of our directors and executive officers as a group.

Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission and generally includes voting or investment power with respect to the securities. Except as otherwise indicated, and subject to applicable community property laws, the persons named in the table have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of common stock held by them. Shares of common stock subject to options or warrants that are currently exercisable or exercisable within 60 days are deemed to be outstanding and beneficially owned for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of that person but are not treated as outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person. Because all options granted under our 1997 Stock Plan and outside the plan are exercisable upon grant for restricted stock, all of the shares of our common stock underlying options held by our executive officers and directors are deemed to be beneficially owned by such person. Venture capital funds that have acquired our securities are not typically beneficial owners of our common stock because they do not have investment or voting control over the securities. Such voting and investment control typically lies with the general partner, in the case of a limited partnership, or a member or manager, in the case of a limited liability company. The general partner, member or manager of such entities is often an entity itself, and such general partners, members or managers are often controlled by an individual or group of individuals. Certain of the footnotes to the table below identify the relationship between the beneficial holder which is listed in the body of the table and the record holders of the securities. Unless otherwise indicated, the address for each stockholder listed in the following table is c/o Netflix, Inc., 970 University Avenue, Los Gatos, CA 95032.

Applicable percentage ownership in the following table is based on 15,111,894 shares of common stock outstanding as of May 2, 2002, pro forma to reflect the conversion of all outstanding shares of preferred stock into common stock upon the closing of this offering and the issuance of additional shares to certain studios immediately prior to the closing of this offering.

To the extent that any shares are issued upon exercise of options, warrants or other rights to acquire our capital stock that are presently outstanding or granted in the future or reserved for future issuance under our stock plans, there will be further dilution to new public investors.

Name and Address		Percent of Shares Outstanding	
	Number of Shares Beneficially Owned	Before Offering	After Offering (1)
Jay C. Hoag <sup>(2)</sup> 528 Ramona Street Palo Alto, CA 94301	8,555,137	43.4%	33.9%
Technology Crossover Management IV, L.L.C. (3) 528 Ramona Street Palo Alto, CA 94301	6,399,348	34.2	26.4
Reed Hastings (4)	3,150,760	20.0	14.9
Michael N. Schuh <sup>(5)</sup> 70 Willow Road, Suite 200 Menlo Park, CA 94025	2,636,954	15.8	11.9
Timothy M. Haley and Institutional Venture Management VIII, LLC <sup>(6)</sup> c/o Redpoint Ventures 3000 Sand Hill Road Building 2, Suite 290 Menlo Park, CA 94025	2,250,513	14.4	10.6
Maria van der Sluijz-Plantz <sup>(7)</sup> Locatellikade 1 Parnassustoren 1076 AZ Amsterdam The Netherlands	2,060,776	13.6	10.0
Technology Crossover Management II, L.L.C. (8) 528 Ramona Street Palo Alto, CA 94301	1,989,751	12.4	9.2
Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC <sup>(9)</sup> 70 Willow Road, Suite 200 Menlo Park, CA 94025	1,096,933	7.3	5.3
Marc B. Randolph (10)	839,997	5.5	4.0
Leslie J. Kilgore (11)	320,665	2.1	1.5
Thomas R. Dillon (12)	315,331	2.0	1.5
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. (13)	279,668	1.8	1.3
A. Robert Pisano (14)	66,666	*	*
Richard N. Barton (15)	50,000	*	*
Michael Ramsay (15)	50,000	*	*
All directors and executive officers as a group (10 persons) (16)	17,675,687	75.3%	61.0%

<sup>\*</sup> Less than 1% of our outstanding shares of common stock.

<sup>(1)</sup> Assumes that the persons named below do not purchase any shares in this offering. However, certain of the persons named below, or entities affiliated with such persons, have the right to purchase shares in this offering. See "Certain Relationships and Related Transactions—Letter Agreement with Certain Stockholders."

<sup>(2)</sup> Mr. Hoag is not the record holder of any of our securities and disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to his name except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. Mr. Hoag is a Managing Member of Technology Crossover Management II, L.L.C., Technology Crossover Management IV, L.L.C. and TCVF Management, L.L.C. Mr. Hoag, along with Richard H. Kimball, have the power to make voting

- decisions on behalf of such entities. TCVF Management, L.L.C. is the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, TCV Franchise Fund, L.P., which is the record holder of 72,613 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 93,425 of our shares. Mr. Kimball also disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to Mr. Hoag's name except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein.
- (3) Technology Crossover Management IV, L.L.C. is not the record holder of any of our securities. It is the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, TCV IV, L.P. and TCV IV Strategic Partners, L.P. TCV IV, L.P. is the record holder of 2,698,015 of our shares and a warrant to purchase 3,471,289 of our shares. TCV IV Strategic Partners, L.P. is the record holder of 100,605 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 129,439 of our shares.
- (4) Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 600,000 shares.
- (5) Mr. Schuh is not the record holder of any of our securities and disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to his name except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. Mr. Schuh is a Manager of Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC and FC Leadership Management Co., LLC. FC Leadership Management Co., LLC is the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, Foundation Capital Leadership Fund, L.P., which is the record holder of a warrant to acquire 1,500,021 of our shares. FC Leadership Management Co., LLC is also the sole manager of, and has sole investment control over, Foundation Capital Leadership Principals Fund, LLC, which is the record holder of a warrant to acquire 40,000 of our shares.
- (6) Mr. Haley is not the record holder of any of our securities and disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to his name except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. Mr. Haley is together with Samuel D. Collella, Reid W. Dennis, Ruthann Quindlen, L. James Strand, William P. Tai, T. Peter Thomas, Geoffrey Y. Yang, Rebecca B. Robertson and R. Thomas Dyal, the Managing Directors of Institutional Venture Management VIII, LLC is the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P., which is the record holder of 1,667,276 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 546,586 of our shares. Institutional Venture Management VIII, LLC is also the sole manager of, and has sole investment control over, IVM Investment Fund VIII, LLC and IVM Investment Fund VIII-A, L.L.C. IVM Investment Fund VIII, LLC is the record holder of 20,863 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 10,302 of our shares. IVM Investment Fund VIII-A, LLC is the record holder of 5,486 of our shares. Messrs. Collella, Dennis, Strand, Tai, Thomas, Yang, Dyal and Mses. Quindlen and Robertson also disclaim beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to Mr. Haley's name except to the extent of their pecuniary interest therein.
- (7) Ms. van der Sluijz-Plantz is not the record holder of any of our securities and disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares set forth next to her name except to the extent of her pecuniary interest therein. Ms. van der Sluijz-Plantz is the sole managing director of Finanzas, B.V., which is the record holder of 2,038,990 of our shares and a warrant to purchase 21,786 of our shares.
- (8) Technology Crossover Management II, L.L.C. is not the record holder of any of our securities. It is the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, TCV II (Q), L.P., TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P. and Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P. TCV II (Q), L.P. is the record holder of 396,751 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 335,041 of our shares. TCV II Strategic Partners, L.P. is the record holder of 70,409 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 59,458 of our shares. Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P. is the record holder of 516,055 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 435,790 of our shares. Technology Crossover Management II, L.L.C. is also the sole investment general partner of, and has sole investment control over TCV II, V.O.F. and Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V. TCV II, V.O.F. is the record holder of 16,764 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 14,156 of our shares. Technology Crossover Ventures II, C.V. is the record holder of 78,797 of our shares and a warrant to acquire 66,536 of our shares.
- (9) Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC is not the record holder of any of our securities. It is the sole manager of, and has sole investment control over, Foundation Capital II Entrepreneurs Fund, LLC and Foundation Capital II Principals Fund, LLC. Foundation Capital II Entrepreneurs Fund, LLC is the record holder of 109,692 of our shares and Foundation Capital II Principals Fund, LLC is the record holder of 54,844 of our shares. Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC is also the sole general partner of, and has sole investment control over, Foundation Capital II, L.P., which is the record holder of 932,397 of our shares. The other Managers of Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC are James C. Anderson,

- William B. Elmore, Kathryn C. Gould and Paul G. Koontz. They also disclaim beneficial ownership of the shares beneficially owned by Foundation Capital Management Co. II, LLC except to the extent of their pecuniary interest therein.
- (10) Includes: (i) 21,666 shares held by Mr. Randolph in his capacity as trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph 2000 Logan B. Randolph Trust; (ii) 21,666 shares held by Mr. Randolph in his capacity as trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph 2000 Morgan B. Randolph Trust; (iii) 21,666 shares held by Mr. Randolph in his capacity as trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph 2000 Hunter B. Randolph Trust; and (iv) options to purchase an aggregate of 166,666 shares. Mr. Randolph disclaims beneficial ownership of the shares of common stock held of record by each of Marc Randolph, Trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph 2000 Logan B. Randolph Trust, Marc Randolph, Trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph Trust and Marc Randolph, Trustee of the Marc & Lorraine Randolph 2000 Morgan B. Randolph Trust.
- (11) Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 320,665 shares.
- (12) Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 315,331 shares.
- (13) Includes: (i) options to purchase an aggregate of 258,336 shares; (ii) a warrant to purchase 10,000 shares; and (iii) 6,666 shares held by W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., Trustee of the Peter Dudley McCarthy Trust—2001 u/i dtd. December 31, 2001. Mr. McCarthy disclaims beneficial ownership of the 6,666 shares he holds as Trustee of the Peter Dudley McCarthy Trust—2001 u/i dtd. December 31, 2001.
- (14) Includes options to purchase an aggregate of 66,666 shares. These options are held in the name of A. Robert Pisano, trustee of Pisano Living Trust dated 9/4/92.
- (15) Includes an option to purchase 50,000 shares.
- (16) Includes, without duplication, the shares, options and warrants listed in footnotes (2) through (6), (8), (9) and (11) through (15) above.

#### DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

#### **Authorized and Outstanding Capital Stock**

We will be authorized to issue 150,000,000 shares of common stock, \$0.001 par value, and 10,000,000 shares of undesignated preferred stock, \$0.001 par value, upon the closing of this offering, pursuant to the amended and restated certificate of incorporation that we intend to file effective as of the closing. Pursuant to our existing certificate of incorporation, all of the shares of our preferred stock issued and outstanding prior to the closing of this offering will be converted to common stock.

In May 2002, we filed an amended and restated certificate of incorporation to effect a one-for-three reverse stock split of our common stock. Pursuant to the reverse stock split, every three shares of our common stock held by our current stockholders will be combined into one share of our common stock. The number of shares of common stock into which our shares of preferred stock will be converted upon the closing of this offering will be appropriately adjusted to take into account the reverse stock split. Except where otherwise noted, the information in this prospectus concerning share amounts takes into account the effect of the reverse stock split.

#### Common Stock

As of May 2, 2002, there were 15,111,894 shares of common stock outstanding which were held of record by 175 stockholders, taking into account the anticipated conversion of our outstanding preferred stock into an aggregate of 12,875,013 shares of common stock prior to the closing of this offering.

Pursuant to our certificate of incorporation to be in effect upon the closing of this offering, holders of our common stock will be entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted upon by our stockholders. Subject to preferences that may be applicable to any outstanding shares of preferred stock, common stockholders will be entitled to receive ratably such dividends, if any, as may be declared from time to time by our board of directors out of funds legally available for that purpose. In the event of a liquidation, dissolution or winding up of Netflix, our common stockholders will be entitled to share ratably in all assets remaining after payment of liabilities, subject to prior distribution rights of preferred stock, if any, then outstanding. Common stockholders will have no preemptive or conversion rights or other subscription rights. There will be no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to our common stock.

#### Preferred Stock

Pursuant to our certificate of incorporation to be in effect upon the closing of this offering, our board of directors will be authorized, without any action by our stockholders, to designate and issue preferred stock in one or more series and to designate the powers, preferences and rights of each series, which may be greater than the rights of our common stock. It is not possible to state the actual effect of the issuance of any shares of preferred stock upon the rights of holders of our common stock until the board of directors determines the specific rights of the holders of such preferred stock. However, the effects might include, among other things:

- · impairing dividend rights of our common stock;
- · diluting the voting power of our common stock;
- · impairing the liquidation rights of our common stock; and
- delaying or preventing a change in control of us without further action by our stockholders.

Upon the completion of this offering, no shares of our preferred stock will be outstanding, and we have no present plans to issue any shares of our preferred stock following this offering.

#### Warrants

At May 2, 2002, warrants to purchase an aggregate of 7,017,962 shares of our common stock were outstanding. These warrants generally expire five years from the date of issue and have a weighted average exercise price of \$3.27 per share.

#### **Registration Rights**

Following this offering, the holders of an aggregate 12,875,013 shares of our common stock and 7,017,962 shares of common stock underlying outstanding warrants, will be entitled to the following rights with respect to registration of such shares under the Securities Act. These rights are provided under the terms of an agreement between us and certain holders of our stock. Beginning six months following the date of this prospectus, if holders of at least 50% of the then outstanding securities entitled to such registration rights request that an amount of securities having a reasonably anticipated aggregate offering price to the public, before deduction of underwriter discounts and commissions, of at least \$20,000,000 be registered, we may be required, on up to two occasions, to register their shares for public resale. Also, these holders may require on four separate occasions, but no more than twice within any 12-month period, that we register their shares for public resale on Form S-3, if available, or similar short-form registration if the value of the securities to be registered is at least \$2,000,000. Depending on certain conditions, however, we may defer such registration for up to 90 days. Furthermore, in the event we elect to register any of our shares of common stock for purposes of effecting any public offering, these holders will be entitled to include a portion of their shares of common stock in the registration, but we may reduce the number of shares proposed to be registered if necessary due to market conditions. All expenses in connection with any such registration, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, will be borne by us. All of these registration rights will terminate five years following the closing of this offering, or, with respect to any particular stockholder, at such time as the holder is entitled to sell all of its shares in any three month period under Rule 144 of the Securities Act.

#### Anti-Takeover Provisions

Certain provisions of Delaware law and our certificate of incorporation and bylaws as will be in effect following the closing of this offering could make the following more difficult:

- the acquisition of Netflix by means of a tender offer;
- · acquisition of control of Netflix by means of a proxy contest or otherwise; and
- the removal of our incumbent officers and directors.

These provisions, summarized below, are expected to discourage certain types of coercive takeover practices and inadequate takeover bids, and are designed to encourage persons seeking to acquire control of us to negotiate with our board of directors. We believe that the benefits of increased protection against an unfriendly or unsolicited proposal to acquire or restructure us outweigh the disadvantages of discouraging such proposals. Among other things, negotiation of such proposals could result in improved terms for our stockholders.

Delaware Anti-Takeover Law. We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, an anti-takeover law. In general, Section 203 prohibits a publicly held Delaware corporation from engaging in a "business combination" with an "interested stockholder" for a period of three years following the date the person became an interested stockholder, unless the "business combination" or the transaction in which the person became an interested stockholder is approved by our board of directors in a prescribed manner. Generally, a "business combination" includes a merger, asset or stock sale, or other transaction resulting in a financial benefit to the interested stockholder. Generally, an "interested stockholder" is a person who, together with affiliates and associates, owns or, within three years prior to the determination of interested stockholder status, did own, 15% or more of a corporation's voting stock. The applicability of this provision may have an anti-takeover effect with respect to transactions not approved in advance by the board of directors, including

discouraging attempts that might result in a premium over the market price for the shares of common stock held by stockholders.

Election and Removal of Directors. Our board of directors will be divided into three classes, each serving staggered three-year terms. As a result, only a portion of our board of directors will be elected each year. To implement the classified structure, prior to the closing of this offering, two of the nominees to the board will be appointed to a one-year term, three will be appointed to two-year terms and two will be appointed to three-year terms. Thereafter, directors will be elected for three-year terms. Directors may be removed only for cause and with the approval of the holders of two-thirds of our outstanding stock. The board of directors will have the exclusive right to increase or decrease the size of the board and to fill vacancies on the board. This system of electing directors may tend to discourage a third party from making a tender offer or otherwise attempting to obtain control of us, because it generally makes it more difficult for stockholders to replace a majority of the directors.

Stockholder Meetings. Under our certificate of incorporation as will be in effect following the closing of this offering, only the board of directors, the chairman of the board, the chief executive officer or the president may call special meetings of stockholders.

Requirements for Advance Notification of Stockholder Nominations and Proposals . Our bylaws will contain advance notice procedures with respect to stockholder proposals and the nomination of candidates for election as directors, other than nominations made by or at the direction of the board of directors or a committee of the board.

Elimination of Stockholder Action by Written Consent. Our certificate of incorporation as will be in effect following the closing of this offering eliminates the right of stockholders to act by written consent without a meeting. This provision will make it more difficult for stockholders to take action opposed by the board of directors.

*No Cumulative Voting* . Our certificate of incorporation as will be in effect following the closing of this offering does not provide for cumulative voting in the election of directors, which, under Delaware law, precludes stockholders from cumulating their votes in the election of directors, frustrating the ability of minority stockholders to obtain representation on the board of directors.

Undesignated Preferred Stock. The authorization of undesignated preferred stock will make it possible for the board of directors, without stockholder approval, to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to obtain control of us. These and other provisions may have the effect of deferring hostile takeovers or delaying changes in control or management of Netflix.

Amendment of Provisions in the Certificate of Incorporation. Our certificate of incorporation will require the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of our outstanding voting stock in order to amend any provision of our certificate of incorporation concerning:

- the required vote to amend or repeal the section of the certificate of incorporation providing for the right to amend or repeal provisions of the certificate of incorporation;
- · management of the business by our board of directors;
- · absence of the authority of stockholders to act by written consent;
- · authority to call a special meeting of stockholders;
- procedure and content of stockholder proposals concerning business to be conducted at a meeting of stockholders, including election of directors;
- · number of directors and structure of the board of directors;

- · removal of directors and the filling of vacancies on the board;
- · director nominations by stockholders;
- · absence of the necessity of directors to be elected by written ballot;
- · personal liability of directors to us and our stockholders; and
- · indemnification of our directors, officers, employees and agents.

Amendment of Provisions in the Bylaws. Our certificate of incorporation will require the affirmative vote of the holders of at least two-thirds of our outstanding voting stock in order to amend any provision of our bylaws concerning:

- meetings of or actions taken by stockholders;
- · number of directors and their term of office;
- · election and qualification of directors;
- · removal of directors and the filling of vacancies on the board;
- · indemnification of our directors, officers, employees and agents; and
- · amendment to our bylaws.

#### **Transfer Agent and Registrar**

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Equiserve Trust Company, N.A.

#### **Nasdaq National Market Listing**

Our common stock has been approved for quotation on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "NFLX."

#### SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Prior to this offering, there has been no market for our common stock, and there can be no assurance that a significant public market for the common stock will develop or be sustained after this offering. Future sales of substantial amounts of common stock, including shares issued upon exercise of outstanding options and warrants, in the public market following this offering could adversely affect market prices prevailing from time to time and could impair our ability to raise capital through sale of our equity securities. Sales of substantial amounts of our common stock in the public market after the restrictions lapse could adversely affect the prevailing market price of our common stock and our ability to raise equity capital in the future.

Upon completion of this offering, we will have 15,111,894 outstanding shares of common stock based upon shares outstanding as of May 2, 2002, assuming no exercise of the underwriters' overallotment option and no exercise of outstanding options or warrants after this offering. Of these outstanding shares, the 5,500,000 shares sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act, unless purchased by our "affiliates," as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, or security holders subject to the lock-up agreements described in "Underwriting." Substantially all shares of our stock outstanding prior to this offering are subject to the lock-up agreements. Beginning 180 days after the date of this prospectus and upon the expiration of the lock-up agreements, not including shares sold to our security holders in the offering, approximately 18,150,788 additional shares will be available for sale in the public market, subject in some cases to compliance with the volume and other limitations of Rule 144. The following table shows when the shares will be available for sale in the public market after 180 days from the date of this prospectus.

Number of Shares Eligible for Sale	Comment
10,592,499	shares will be saleable in compliance with Rule 144 (subject in some cases to volume limitations).
3,943,128	shares will be saleable in compliance with Rule 144(k).
118,455	shares will be saleable in compliance with Rule 701.
3,202,026	shares subject to vested options will be saleable pursuant to registration on Form S-8.
457,812	shares held for less than one year and will not be saleable in compliance with Rule 144 until such one year holding period has been met.

Beginning 180 days after the date of this prospectus, approximately 1,163,036 additional shares underlying options will become available for sale in the public market.

In addition, as of May 2, 2002, there were outstanding warrants to purchase 7,017,962 shares of common stock. Substantially all of the shares underlying such warrants are subject to lock-up agreements.

All of our warrants contain a "net exercise" provision permitting the holders to exercise the warrants without paying the exercise price if the fair market value of our common stock exceeds the exercise price per share. If these holders elect to exercise their warrants by the "net exercise" method, they will receive fewer shares of common stock than they would have otherwise been entitled to had they exercised the warrant by paying cash. The following table illustrates how many shares of common stock underlying our warrants would be saleable beginning 181 days after the date of this prospectus and the restrictions, if any, upon such resale, assuming that the shares underlying the warrants are not registered by us, a weighted average exercise price of \$3.27 per share, the warrants are exercised by the "net exercise" method and the fair market value of our shares of common stock on the date of exercise is \$14.00:

Number of days after the date of this prospectus	Number of shares of common stock underlying the warrants	Number of shares of common stock issued by us upon "net exercise" of the warrants	Restrictions upon resale
181	80,682	61,837	None
181	6,937,280	5,316,930	Shares are subject to Rule 144

If our warrant holders acquire shares of common stock upon exercise of a warrant other than through a "net exercise," they will have to hold the shares acquired for at least one year following exercise prior to sale, unless we register the shares acquired. Because we do not know what the fair market value of our stock price will be in the future, we cannot estimate how many shares of our common stock will be saleable upon a "net exercise" of our warrants.

#### **Rules 144 and 701**

In general, under Rule 144 as currently in effect, beginning 90 days after the date of this prospectus, a person who has beneficially owned shares of our common stock for at least one year including the holding period of any prior owner, except an affiliate of Netflix, would be entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of:

- 1% of the number of shares of common stock then outstanding which will equal approximately 206,119 shares immediately after this offering; and
- the average weekly trading volume of the common stock during the four calendar weeks preceding the filing of a Form 144 with respect to such sale.

Sales under Rule 144 are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions and notice requirements and to the availability of current public information about us. Under Rule 144(k), a person who is not deemed to have been our affiliate at any time during the three months preceding a sale, and who has beneficially owned the shares proposed to be sold for at least two years including the holding period of any prior owner, except an affiliate of Netflix, is entitled to sell such shares without complying with the manner of sale, public information, volume limitation or notice provisions of Rule 144.

Rule 701, as currently in effect, permits resales of shares in reliance upon Rule 144 but without compliance with certain restrictions. Any employee, officer, director or consultant who purchased shares under a written compensatory plan or contract may be entitled to rely on the resale provisions of Rule 701. Rule 701 permits affiliates to sell their Rule 701 shares under Rule 144 without complying with the holding period requirements of Rule 144. Rule 701 further provides that non-affiliates may sell such shares in reliance on Rule 144 without having to comply with the holding period, public information, volume limitation or notice provisions of Rule 144. All holders of Rule 701 shares are required to wait until 90 days after the date of this prospectus before selling such shares. As of May 2, 2002, the holders of options exercisable for approximately 3,202,026 shares of our common stock will be eligible to sell their shares pursuant to Rule 701 or pursuant to registration on Form S-8 upon the expiration of the 180-day lock-up period.

#### **Stock Options**

Following the effectiveness of this offering, we will file a registration statement on Form S-8 registering shares of common stock subject to outstanding options and reserved for future issuance under our stock plans. As of May 2, 2002, options to purchase a total of 4,365,062 shares were outstanding. In addition, a total of 1,594,101 shares were reserved for future issuance under our 1997 Stock Plan, 2002 Stock Plan and 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. Common stock issued upon exercise of outstanding vested options or issued under our 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, other than common stock issued to affiliates are available for immediate resale in the open market.

#### **Registration Rights**

Beginning six months after the date of this prospectus, holders of 12,875,013 shares and holders of warrants to purchase 7,017,962 shares of common stock will be entitled to certain demand registration rights for sale in the public market. Registration of such shares under the Securities Act would result in such shares becoming freely tradable without restriction under the Securities Act, except for shares held by affiliates, immediately upon the effectiveness of such registration.

#### **UNDERWRITING**

Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Thomas Weisel Partners LLC and U.S. Bancorp Piper Jaffray, Inc. are acting as representatives of each of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in a purchase agreement among us and the underwriters, we have agreed to sell to the underwriters, and each of the underwriters has agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase from us, the number of shares of common stock set forth opposite its name below.

Underwriter	Number of Shares
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith	
Incorporated	
Thomas Weisel Partners LLC	
U.S. Bancorp Piper Jaffray, Inc.	
Total	5,500,000

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the purchase agreement, the underwriters have agreed, severally and not jointly, to purchase all of the shares sold under the purchase agreement if any of these shares are purchased. If an underwriter defaults, the purchase agreement provides that the purchase commitments of the nondefaulting underwriters may be increased or the purchase agreement may be terminated.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against specified liabilities, including some liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make in respect of those liabilities.

The underwriters are offering the shares, subject to prior sale, when, as and if issued to and accepted by them, subject to approval of legal matters by their counsel, including the validity of the shares, and other conditions contained in the purchase agreement, such as the receipt by the underwriters of officer's certificates and legal opinions. The underwriters reserve the right to withdraw, cancel or modify offers to the public and to reject orders in whole or in part.

#### **Commissions and Discounts**

The representatives have advised us that they propose initially to offer the shares to the public at the initial public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and to dealers at that price less a concession not in excess of \$ per share. The underwriters may allow, and the dealers may reallow, a discount not in excess of \$ per share to other dealers. After the initial public offering, the public offering price, concession and discount may be changed.

The following table shows the public offering price, underwriting discount and proceeds before expenses to us. The information assumes either no exercise or full exercise by the underwriters of their overallotment option.

	Per Share	Without Option	With Option
Public offering price	\$	\$	\$
Underwriting discount	\$	\$	\$
Proceeds, before expenses, to Netflix, Inc.	\$	\$	\$

The total expenses of the offering, not including the underwriting discount, are estimated at approximately \$2,000,000 and are payable by us.

#### **Overallotment Option**

We have granted an option to the underwriters to purchase up to 825,000 additional shares at the public offering price less the underwriting discount. The underwriters may exercise this option for 30 days from the date of this prospectus solely to cover any overallotments. If the underwriters exercise this option, each will be obligated, subject to conditions contained in the purchase agreement, to purchase a number of additional shares proportionate to that underwriter's initial amount reflected in the above table.

#### **Reserved Shares**

At our request, the underwriters have reserved for sale, at the initial public offering price, up to 5% of the shares offered hereby to be sold to certain of our business associates, employees, directors and related persons. The number of shares of common stock available for sale to the general public will be reduced to the extent such persons purchase such reserved shares. Any reserved shares which are not orally confirmed for purchase within one day of the pricing of this offering will be offered by the underwriters to the general public on the same terms as the other shares offered in this prospectus.

In addition, in connection with the purchase of our Series C Preferred Stock, we entered into a letter agreement with Foundation Capital II, L.P., Technology Crossover Ventures II, L.P. and Institutional Venture Partners VIII, L.P., dated February 16, 1999, pursuant to which we agreed to require the managing underwriter or underwriters of our initial public offering to offer to each of the foregoing parties the right to purchase, in the aggregate, 10% of the total shares to be issued by us in this offering at the public per share offering price, subject to compliance with applicable law. In connection with the purchase of our Series D Preferred Stock, we amended the letter agreement to add Forum Holding Amsterdam B.V. as a party. At our request, the underwriters will offer 10% of the shares available for sale in this offering to these investors. Each of these four stockholders has the right to participate with respect to that portion of the 10% allocation equal to their pro rata ownership of our Series C and Series D Preferred Stock as compared to the other participating stockholders. These investors are subject to lock-up agreements with respect to any such shares purchased by them.

#### No Sales of Similar Securities

We and our executive officers and directors and certain existing security holders have agreed, subject to limited exceptions, not to sell or transfer any common stock or securities convertible into, exchangeable for exercisable for, or repayable with common stock, for 180 days after the date of this prospectus without first obtaining the written consent of Merrill Lynch. Specifically, we and these other persons have agreed not to directly or indirectly:

- · offer, pledge, sell or contract to sell any common stock;
- sell any option or contract to purchase any common stock;
- purchase any option or contract to sell any common stock;
- · grant any option, right or warrant for the sale of any common stock;
- · lend or otherwise dispose of or transfer any common stock;
- · request or demand that we file a registration statement related to the common stock; or
- enter into any swap or other agreement that transfers, in whole or in part, the economic consequence of ownership of any common stock whether any such swap or transaction is to be settled by delivery of shares or other securities, in cash or otherwise.

#### **Quotation on the Nasdaq National Market**

Our common stock has been approved for quotation on the Nasdaq National Market under the symbol "NFLX."

Before this offering, there has been no public market for our common stock. The initial public offering price was determined through negotiations among us and the representatives. In addition to prevailing market conditions, the factors considered in determining the initial public offering price are:

- the valuation multiples of publicly traded companies that the representatives believe to be comparable to us;
- · our financial information;
- the history of, and the prospects for, its past and present operations, and the prospects for, and timing of, our future revenues;
- · an assessment of our management, its past and present operations, and the prospects for, and timing of, our future revenues;
- the present state of our development; and
- the above factors in relation to market values and various valuation measures of other companies engaged in activities similar to ours.

An active trading market for the shares may not develop. It is also possible that after the offering the shares will not trade in the public market at or above the initial public offering price. The underwriters do not expect to sell more than five percent of the shares being offered in this offering to accounts over which they exercise discretionary authority.

#### Price Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids

Until the distribution of the shares is completed, Securities and Exchange Commission rules may limit underwriters and selling group members from bidding for and purchasing our common stock. However, the representatives may engage in transactions that stabilize the price of the common stock, such as bids or purchases to peg, fix or maintain that price.

The underwriters may purchase and sell the common stock in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, stabilizing transactions and purchases to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the offering. "Covered" short sales are sales made in an amount not greater than the underwriters' option to purchase additional shares from the issuer in the offering. The underwriters may close out any covered short position by either exercising their option to purchase additional shares or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to close out the covered short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase shares through the over-allotment option. "Naked" short sales are any sales in excess of such option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the common shares in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases of common shares made by the underwriters in the open market prior to the completion of the offering.

The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the representatives have repurchased shares sold by or for the account of such underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

Similar to other purchase transactions, the underwriters' purchases to cover the syndicate short sales may have the effect of raising or maintaining the market price of the common stock or preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the common stock. As a result, the price of the common stock may be higher than the price that might otherwise exist in the open market.

Neither we nor any of the underwriters make any representation or prediction as to the direction or magnitude of any effect that the transactions described above may have on the price of the common stock. In addition, neither we nor any of the representatives make any representation that the representatives will engage in these transactions or that these transactions, once commenced, will not be discontinued without notice.

#### **LEGAL MATTERS**

The validity of the common stock offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation, Palo Alto, California. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters by Cahill Gordon & Reindel, New York, New York. As of the date of this prospectus, WS Investment Company 99A, WS Investment Company 98A and WS Investments '97B, investment partnerships composed of certain current and former members of and persons associated with Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation, as well as certain individual attorneys of this firm, beneficially own an aggregate of 42,199 shares of our common stock.

#### **EXPERTS**

The financial statements of Netflix, Inc. as of December 31, 2000 and 2001 and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2001 appearing in this prospectus and registration statement have been audited by KPMG LLP, independent certified public accountants, as set forth in their report thereon, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission a registration statement on Form S-1 with respect to the common stock offered by this prospectus. This prospectus, which constitutes a part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement or the exhibits and schedules which are part of the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and our common stock, see the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules thereto. Any document we file may be read and copied at the Commission's public reference rooms in Washington, D.C., New York, New York and Chicago, Illinois. Please call the Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information about the public reference rooms. Our filings with the Commission are also available to the public from the Commission's Web site at <a href="http://www.sec.gov">http://www.sec.gov</a>.

Upon completion of this offering, we will become subject to the information and reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and, accordingly, will file periodic reports, other reports, proxy statements and other information with the Commission. Such periodic reports, other reports, proxy statements and other information will be available for inspection and copying at the Commission's public reference rooms, and the Web site of the Commission referred to above.

### **Index to Financial Statements**

	Page
Independent Auditors' Report	F-2
Balance Sheets as of December 31, 2000 and 2001	F-3
Statements of Operations for the three years ended December 31, 2001	F-4
Statements of Stockholders' Deficit for the three years ended December 31, 2001	F-5
Statements of Cash Flows for the three years ended December 31, 2001	F-6
Notes to Financial Statements	F-7

#### **Independent Auditors' Report**

## The Board of Directors and Stockholders Netflix, Inc.

We have audited the accompanying balance sheets of Netflix, Inc. (formerly known as NetFlix.com, Inc.) as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, and the related statements of operations, stockholders' deficit, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2001. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Netflix, Inc. as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2001, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### /s/ KPMG LLP

Mountain View, California February 27, 2002, except as to note 11 which is as of May 17, 2002

# Balance Sheets (in thousands, except share data)

	As of December 31,			s of 31, 2002	
	2000	2001	Actual	Pro Forma	
			(unau	ıdited)	
Assets Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 14,895	\$ 16,131	\$ 15,671	\$ 15,671	
Prepaid expenses	2,738	1,019	1,818	1,818	
Prepaid revenue sharing expense	636	732	277	277	
Other current assets	32	1,670	2,099	2,099	
Total current assets	18,301	19,552	19,865	19,865	
		·			
DVD library, net	16,909	3,633	6,702	6,702	
Intangible assets, net	5,582	7,917	8,424	8,424	
Property and equipment, net	9,959	8,205	7,426	7,426	
Deposits Other assets	643 1,094	1,677 646	1,691 632	1,691 632	
Other assets	1,094	040	032	032	
Total assets	\$ 52,488	\$ 41,630	\$ 44,740	\$ 44,740	
Liabilities and Stockholders' Deficit					
Current liabilities:	Φ 7 600	Φ 12.715	Φ 16 202	Φ 16 202	
Accounts payable	\$ 7,690	\$ 13,715	\$ 16,292	\$ 16,292	
Accrued expenses	5,919	4,544	4,358	4,358	
Deferred revenue	2,773	4,937	6,287	6,287	
Current portion of capital lease obligations Notes payable	1,282 2,292	1,345 1,667	1,433 1,042	1,433 1,042	
Notes payable	2,272	1,007	1,042	1,042	
Total current liabilities	19,956	26,208	29,412	29,412	
Deferred rent	102	240	253	253	
Capital lease obligations, less current portion	2,024	1,057	959	959	
Note payable	1,843	_	_	_	
Subordinated notes payable, net of unamortized discount of \$10,851 and \$10,767					
at December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, respectively	_	2,799	3,158	3,158	
Total liabilities	23,925	20.204	22 792	22 702	
	23,923	30,304	33,782	33,782	
Commitments and contingency (notes 4 and 5)					
Redeemable convertible preferred stock (note 6)	101,830	101,830	101,830	_	
Stockholders' deficit (note 7):					
Convertible preferred stock, \$0.001 par value; 11,000,000 shares authorized; 4,444,545, 6,157,499, 6,157,499 and no shares issued and outstanding at					
December 31, 2000, December 31, 2001, March 31, 2002 and March 31, 2002 pro forma, respectively; aggregate liquidation preference of \$2,222	4	6	6	_	
Common stock, \$0.001 par value; 100,000,000 shares authorized (actual); 150,000,000 shares authorized (pro forma); 2,135,768, 2,161,855, 2,191,859 and 15,060,797 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2000, December 31,	·	O .	O .		
2001, March 31, 2002 and March 31, 2002 pro forma, respectively	2	2	2	15	
Additional paid-in capital	34,641	52,479	74,753	176,576	
Deferred stock-based compensation	(9,266)	(5,725)	(23,859)	(23,859)	
Accumulated deficit	(98,648)	(137,266)	(141,774)	(141,774)	
Total stockholders' deficit	(73,267)	(90,504)	(90,872)	10,958	
Total liabilities and stockholders' deficit	\$ 52,488	\$ 41,630	\$ 44,740	\$ 44,740	

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

# Statements of Operations (in thousands, except per share data)

	Year Ended December 31,			Three Months Ender March 31,		
	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002	
				(unau	dited)	
Revenues: Subscription	\$ 4,854	\$ 35,894	\$ 74,255	\$ 17,057	\$30,069	
Sales	152	\$ 33,694 —	1,657	\$ 17,037	458	
Total revenues	5,006	35,894	75,912	17,057	30,527	
Cost of revenues:						
Subscription	4,217	24,861	49,088	18,177	14,872	
Sales	156		819		286	
Total cost of revenues	4,373	24,861	49,907	18,177	15,158	
Gross profit (loss)	633	11,033	26,005	(1,120)	15,369	
Operating expenses:						
Fulfillment*	2,446	10,247	13,452	3,613	4,155	
Technology and development*	7,413	16,823	17,734	5,474	3,181	
Marketing*	14,070	25,727	21,031	6,653	7,938	
General and administrative*	1,993	6,990	4,658	1,514	1,309	
Restructuring charges	_	_	671	_	_	
Stock-based compensation*	4,742	8,803	5,686	2,043	2,840	
Total operating expenses	30,664	68,590	63,232	19,297	19,423	
Operating loss	(30,031)	(57,557)	(37,227)	(20,417)	(4,054)	
Other income (expense):						
Interest and other income	924	1,645	461	182	77	
Interest expense	(738)	(1,451)	(1,852)	(363)	(531)	
Net loss	\$(29,845)	\$(57,363)	\$(38,618)	\$(20,598)	\$ (4,508)	
Net loss per common share—basic and diluted	\$ (21.41)	\$ (40.57)	\$ (21.15)	\$ (12.26)	\$ (2.20)	
Weighted average shares—basic and diluted	1,394	1,414	1,826	1,680	2,047	
Pro forma net loss per share—basic and diluted (unaudited)			\$ (2.74)		\$ (0.30)	
Pro forma weighted average shares—basic and diluted			14,099		14,834	
* Amortization of stock-based compensation not included in expense line-						
item:	Φ	Φ 2200	Φ 4.204	Φ. 420	Φ 202	
Fulfillment	\$ 624	\$ 2,298	\$ 1,201	\$ 429	\$ 393	
Technology and development	1,141 351	2,871	1,930	724	1,208	
Marketing General and administrative	2,626	1,886 1,748	1,403 1,152	498 392	842 397	
Ocheral and administrative						
	\$ 4,742	\$ 8,803	\$ 5,686	\$ 2,043	\$ 2,840	

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

# Statements of Stockholders' Deficit (in thousands, except share data)

	Convertible Preferred Stock		Common Stock		Additional		Deferred Stock-				Total							
	Shares	Amount		es Amount		Shares Amount		Shares	Am	Amount		Paid-in Capital	Based Compensation		Ac	cumulated Deficit		kholders' Deficit
Balances as of January 1, 1999	4,444,545	\$	4	860,027	\$	1	\$	8,102	\$	(4,711)	\$	(11,440)	\$	(8,044)				
Exercise of options	_		_	1,323,787		1		356						357				
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of warrants	_		_	90,496		_		31		_		_		31				
Repurchase of restricted stock	_		_	(200,150)		_		(31)		_		_		(31)				
Warrants issued in connection with debt financing	_		_	_				762		_		_		762				
Deferred stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_		6,872		(6,872)		_		_				
Stock-based compensation expense	_		_	_		_				4,742		_		4,742				
Net loss			_			_		_				(29,845)		(29,845)				
Balances as of December 31, 1999	4,444,545		4	2,074,160		2		16,092		(6,841)		(41,285)		(32,028)				
Exercise of options and issuance of restricted stock				81,003				422		(0,041)		(41,203)		422				
Repurchase of restricted stock			_	(26,653)				(141)						(141)				
Issuance of common stock for services rendered	_			7,258				306						306				
Warrants issued in connection with operating lease				7,236				216		_				216				
Warrants issued in connection with operating lease Warrants issued in connection with services rendered	_		_	<u>—</u>		_				<u> </u>		<u>—</u>		285				
			_			_		285										
Warrants issued in connection with debt financing	_		_	_		_		105		_		_		105				
Subscribed Series F non-voting preferred stock				_		_		6,128		(11.220)				6,128				
Deferred stock-based compensation	_		_	_		_		11,228		(11,228)		_		_				
Stock-based compensation expense	_		_	_		_		_		8,803		(55.050)		8,803				
Net loss	_		_	_		_		_		_		(57,363)		(57,363)				
											_							
Balances as of December 31, 2000	4,444,545		4	2,135,768		2		34,641		(9,266)		(98,648)		(73,267)				
Exercise of options			_	30,046		_		125				_		125				
Repurchases of restricted common stock	_		_	(5,625)		_		(12)		_		_		(12)				
Issuance of common stock in exchange for services rendered	_		_	1,666		_		10		_		_		10				
Warrants issued in connection with subordinated notes payable	_		_	_		_		10,884		_		_		10,884				
Warrants issued in connection with capital lease																		
obligation	_		_	_				172		_		_		172				
Warrants issued in exchange for services rendered	_		_	_		_		18		_		_		18				
Issued Series F non-voting preferred stock	1,712,954		2	_		_		4,279		_		_		4,281				
Subscribed Series F non-voting preferred stock	_		_	_		_		217		_		_		217				
Deferred stock-based compensation (forfeitures) net	_		_	_		_		2,145		(2,145)		_		_				
Stock-based compensation expense	_		_	_		_		_		5,686		_		5,686				
Net loss			_			_		_		_		(38,618)		(38,618)				
Balances as of December 31, 2001	6,157,499		6	2,161,855		2		52,479		(5,725)		(137,266)		(90,504)				
,	0,201,122									(0,1.20)		(,)		, , ,				
Exercise of options (unaudited) Subscribed Series F non-voting preferred stock	_		_	30,004		_		87				<u> </u>		87				
(unaudited)	_		_	_		_		1,213				_		1,213				
Deferred stock-based compensation (unaudited)			_	_		_		20,974		(20,974)		_						
Stock-based compensation expense (unaudited)	_		_	_				_		2,840				2,840				
Net loss (unaudited)				_		_	_			_	_	(4,508)		(4,508)				
Balances as of March 31, 2002 (unaudited)	6,157,499	\$	6	2,191,859	\$	2	\$	74,753	\$	(23,859)	\$	(141,774)	\$	(90,872)				
			_								_							

See accompanying notes to financial statements.

# Statements of Cash Flows (in thousands)

	Year	r Ended Decembe	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002	
Cook Grown from a more than a district				(unauc	lited)	
Cash flows from operating activities:  Net loss	\$(29,845)	\$(57,363)	\$(38,618)	\$(20,598)	\$(4,508)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash (used in) provided by	Ψ(27,043)	Φ(37,303)	ψ(50,010)	Ψ(20,376)	Φ(4,500)	
operating activities:						
Depreciation of property and equipment	884	3,605	5,507	1,313	1,457	
Amortization of DVD library	3,182	15,681	22,127	13,095	2,917	
Amortization of intangible assets	_	546	2,163	356	706	
Noncash charges for equity instruments granted to non-employees	_	598	28	10	_	
Stock-based compensation expense	4,742	8,803	5,686	2,043	2,840	
Loss on disposal of property and equipment	_	145	_	_	_	
Gain on disposal of DVDs	_	_	_	_	(283)	
Noncash interest expense	398	497	1,017	124	395	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:						
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	(85)	(2,686)	(15)	214	(773)	
Accounts payable	2,271	2,356	6,025	928	2,577	
Accrued expenses	1,571	2,708	(1,375)	(574)	(186)	
Deferred revenue	353	2,302	2,164	245	1,350	
Deferred rent	_	102	138	39	13	
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	(16,529)	(22,706)	4,847	(2,805)	6,505	
- vor comm (more any free verse of electronic grown verse	(,)	(==,, ==)	1,5 1,	(=,===)		
Cash flows from investing activities:						
Purchases of short-term investments	(6,322)	_	_	_		
Proceeds from sale of short-term investments	(0,322)	6,322		<u></u>	_	
Purchases of property and equipment	(3,295)	(6,210)	(3,233)	(954)	(95)	
Acquisitions of DVD library	(9,866)	(23,895)	(8,851)	(2,999)	(6,161)	
Proceeds from sale of DVDs	(>,000)	(23,073)	(0,051)	(2,555)	458	
Deposits and other assets	(259)	(1,189)	(586)	(134)		
Deposits and other assets	(237)	(1,10))	(300)	(131)		
Net cash used in investing activities	(19,742)	(24,972)	(12,670)	(4,087)	(5,798)	
Tvet cush used in investing activities	(17,712)	(21,772)	(12,070)	(1,007)	(3,770)	
Cash flows from financing activities:			·	·		
Proceeds from issuance of redeemable convertible preferred stock	45,498	50,011				
Proceeds from issuance of common stock	357	422	125	26	87	
Net proceeds from issuance of subordinated notes payable and	331	422	123	20	07	
detachable warrants			12,831			
Repurchases of common stock	_	(141)	(12)	_	_	
Proceeds from issuance of notes payable	5,000	(141)	(12)		_	
Principal payments on notes payable and capital lease obligations	(1,447)	(1,917)	(3,885)	(953)	(1,254)	
rinicipal payments on notes payable and capital lease obligations	(1,447)	(1,917)	(3,883)	(933)	(1,234)	
Not such associated by Consulus activities	40, 409	49.275	0.050	(027)	(1.167)	
Net cash provided by financing activities	49,408	48,375	9,059	(927)	(1,167)	
	12 127	607	1.026	(7.010)	(460)	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	13,137	697	1,236	(7,819)	(460)	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	1,061	14,198	14,895	14,895	16,131	
	<b>*</b> 1.1.100	<b>*</b> 1100 <b>*</b>		<b>—</b>	*	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 14,198	\$ 14,895	\$ 16,131	\$ 7,076	\$15,671	
Supplemental disclosure:						
Cash paid for interest	\$ 283	\$ 948	\$ 860	\$ 239	\$ 136	
Noncash investing and financing activities:						
Purchase of assets under capital lease obligations	\$ 1.026	\$ 3,000	\$ 520	•	\$ 583	
i urchase of assets under capital lease oungations	\$ 1,026	φ 3,000	φ <i>32</i> 0	\$ <u> </u>	φ 363 ————	
D' (11 12 12 1	Φ 7.53	<b>4.27</b>	Φ 172	Ф	Φ	
Discount on capital lease obligation	\$ 762	\$ 105	\$ 172	\$ —	\$ —	

Warrants issued as a deposit on an operating lease	\$ —	\$ 216	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —
Exchange of Series F non-voting convertible preferred stock for					
intangible asset	\$ —	\$ 6,128	\$ 4,498	\$ 920	\$ 1,213

See accompanying notes to financial statements

Notes to Financial Statements
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended
March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

#### 1. Organization and Significant Accounting Policies

#### Description of business

Netflix, Inc. (the "Company"), was incorporated on August 29, 1997 (inception) and began operations on April 14, 1998. The Company provides an online entertainment subscription service providing subscribers access to a comprehensive library of filmed entertainment titles formatted on digital video disk ("DVD"). The standard subscription plan provides subscribers access to an unlimited number of titles for \$19.95 per month with no due dates or late fees. The subscribers select titles at the Company's website at www.netflix.com.

#### Unaudited interim financial statements

The unaudited interim financial information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 has been prepared on the same basis as the audited financial statements. In the opinion of management, such unaudited information includes all adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) necessary for a fair presentation of this interim information when read in conjunction with the audited financial statements and notes thereto.

#### Proposed initial public offering and pro forma balance sheet

In February 2002, the Board of Directors authorized the filing of a registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") to sell shares of its common stock in connection with a proposed initial public offering ("IPO"). In February 2002, the Board of Directors and in May 2002, the Company's stockholders, also approved, subject to the completion of an IPO, an amendment to the Company's certificate of incorporation which will set the authorized number of shares of common stock at 150,000,000 and the authorized number of shares of preferred stock at 10,000,000.

The unaudited pro forma balance sheet as of March 31, 2002 reflects the assumed automatic conversion of the redeemable convertible preferred stock into 9,659,693 shares of common stock and the assumed automatic conversion of the Series A and F convertible preferred stock into 3,209,245 shares of common stock. Costs directly attributable to the proposed initial public offering of \$736 are included in prepaid expenses in the balance sheet as of March 31, 2002.

#### Cash and cash equivalents

The Company considers highly liquid instruments with original maturities of three months or less, at the date of purchase, to be cash equivalents. The Company's cash and cash equivalents are principally on deposit in short-term asset management accounts at three large financial institutions.

#### DVD library

Historically, the Company purchased DVDs from studios and distributors. In 2000 and 2001, the Company entered into a series of revenue sharing agreements with several studios which changed the business model for acquiring DVDs and satisfying subscriber demand. These revenue sharing agreements enable the Company to obtain DVDs at a lower up front cost than under traditional buying arrangements. The Company

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

shares a percentage of the actual net revenues generated by the use of each particular title with the studios over a fixed period of time, which is typically 12 months for each DVD title (hereinafter referred to as the "title term"). At the end of the title term, the Company has the option of either returning the DVD title to the studio or purchasing the title. Before the change in business model, the Company typically acquired fewer copies of a particular title upfront and utilized each copy acquired over a longer period of time. The implementation of these revenue sharing agreements improved the Company's ability to obtain larger quantities of newly released titles and satisfy subscriber demand for such titles over a shorter period of time.

In connection with the change in business model, on January 1, 2001, the Company revised the amortization policy for the cost of its DVD library from an accelerated method using a three year life to the same accelerated method of amortization over one year. The change in life has been accounted for as a change in accounting estimate and is accounted for on a prospective basis from January 1, 2001. Had the DVDs acquired prior to January 1, 2001 been amortized using the three year life, amortization expense for 2001 would have been \$4.7 million lower than the amount recorded in the accompanying financial statements, which represents a \$2.57 per share impact on loss per share in 2001.

Under certain revenue sharing agreements the Company remits an upfront payment to acquire titles from the studios. This payment includes a contractually specified initial fixed license fee that is capitalized and amortized in accordance with the Company's DVD library amortization policy. Some payments also include a contractually specified prepayment of future revenue sharing obligations that is classified as prepaid revenue sharing expense and is applied against future revenue sharing obligations. A nominal amount is also capitalized upon acquisition of a particular title for the cost of the estimated number of DVDs the Company expects to purchase at the end of the title term. This cost is amortized with the cost of the initial license fee on an accelerated basis over one year.

Several studios permit the Company to sell used DVDs upon the expiration of the title term. For those DVDs that the Company estimates it will sell at the end of the title term, a salvage value of \$2.00 per DVD is provided. For those DVDs that the Company does not expect to sell, no salvage value is provided. The Company currently estimates that approximately 15% of DVDs acquired will be sold at the end of the title term. As of December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, the salvage values of \$578 and \$696, respectively, are included in DVD library in the accompanying financial statements.

During 1999 and 2000, the Company's DVDs were amortized on an accelerated method (sum of the years digits method) over a period of three years with no salvage value.

DVD library and accumulated amortization are as follows:

		As of Dec				
	_	2000	2001	As of March 31, 2002		
DVD library Less accumulated amortization	\$	26,188 9,279	\$ 35,039 31,406	\$	41,026 34,324	
DVD library, net	\$	16,909	\$ 3,633	\$	6,702	

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended
March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

#### Intangible assets

During 2000, in connection with revenue sharing agreements with three studios, the Company agreed to issue each studio an equity interest equal to 1.204% of its fully diluted equity securities outstanding in the form of Series F Non-Voting Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series F Preferred Stock"). In 2001, in connection with revenue sharing agreements with two additional studios, the Company agreed to issue each studio an equity interest of 1.204% of its fully diluted equity securities outstanding in the form of Series F Preferred Stock.

As of December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, the aggregate equity interests of these five studios equaled 6.02% of the outstanding fully diluted equity interests. If, at any time prior to the effective date of an initial public offering, these interests represent less than 6.02% of the Company's outstanding fully diluted equity securities, then the Company is obligated to issue additional shares of Series F Preferred Stock for no additional consideration to maintain those studios' aggregate fully diluted equity interest at 6.02%. Each share of Series F Preferred Stock automatically converts into 0.3333 shares of common stock just prior to the effective date of an initial public offering with at least \$20 million in aggregate gross proceeds. Upon conversion, the Company's obligation to maintain the studios' equity interests at 6.02% expires.

The Company measures the original issuances and any subsequent adjustments using the deemed fair value of the securities at the issuance and any subsequent adjustment dates. Each share of Series F Preferred Stock is convertible into one share of Common Stock upon a qualified "IPO". Additionally, Series F Preferred Stock preference in liquidation is the same as Common Stock. Accordingly, the deemed fair value of the Series F Preferred Stock is equal to the deemed fair value of the Company's common stock. The deemed value is recorded as an intangible asset and is amortized to cost of subscription revenues ratably over the remaining term of the agreements which are either three or five years. Total gross intangible assets related to these agreements as of December 31, 2000, December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002 was \$6,128, \$10,210 and \$11,423, respectively. Accumulated amortization as of December 31, 2000, December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002 was \$546, \$2,622 and \$3,287, respectively.

During 2001, in connection with a strategic marketing alliance agreement, the Company issued 416,440 shares of Series F Preferred Stock. Under the agreement, the strategic partner has committed to provide, on a best-efforts basis, a stipulated number of impressions to a cobranded Web site and the Company's Web site over a period of 24 months. In addition, the Company is allowed to use the partner's trademark and logo in marketing the Company's subscription services. The Company recognized the deemed fair value of these instruments as an intangible asset with a corresponding credit to additional paid-in capital. The intangible asset is being amortized on a straight-line basis to marketing expense over the two year term of the strategic marketing alliance. The gross intangible asset related to this agreement as of December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002 was \$416. Accumulated amortization as of December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002 was \$87 and \$128, respectively.

#### Property and equipment

Property and equipment are carried at cost less accumulated depreciation. Depreciation is calculated using the straight-line method over the shorter of the estimated useful lives of the respective assets, generally up to three years, or the lease term, if applicable.

The Company evaluates long-lived assets for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. If such assets are considered to be impaired,

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

the impairment to be recognized is measured as the difference between the carrying amount of the long-lived asset and its fair value. Fair value for impairment purposes is measured based on quoted market prices in active markets; where quoted prices in active markets are not available, fair value is estimated using undiscounted estimated cash flows over the remaining life of the respective asset.

#### Capitalized software costs

The Company capitalizes costs related to developing or obtaining internal-use software. Capitalization of costs begins after the conceptual formulation stage has been completed. Capitalized software costs are included in internal-use software in property and equipment and amortized over the estimated useful life of the software, which ranges from one to two years.

#### Revenue sharing

Revenue sharing expense is recorded as DVD's subject to revenue sharing agreements are shipped to subscribers.

#### Revenue recognition

Subscription revenues are recognized ratably during each subscriber's monthly subscription period. Refunds to customers are recorded as a reduction of revenues or deferred revenue, as appropriate. Revenues from sales of DVDs are recorded upon shipment. Prior to adopting a subscription model, revenues from individual DVD rentals were recorded upon shipment.

#### Cost of revenues

Cost of subscription revenues consists of revenue sharing costs, amortization of the DVD library, amortization of intangible assets related to equity instruments issued to studios and postage and packaging costs related to DVDs provided to paying subscribers. Cost of revenues for DVD sales includes the salvage value of used DVDs that have been sold.

#### Fulfillment

Fulfillment costs represent those costs incurred in operating and staffing the Company's fulfillment and customer service centers, including costs attributable to receiving, inspecting and warehousing the Company's DVD library. Fulfillment costs also include credit card fees.

#### Technology and development

Technology and development costs consist of payroll and related costs incurred related to testing, maintaining and modifying the Company's Web Site, Cinematch software and other internal-use software systems. Technology and development costs also include depreciation on the computer hardware the Company uses to run its Web site and store data.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

#### Marketing

Marketing consists of advertising, public relations, subscriber acquisition costs and other costs related to promotional activities including revenue-sharing payments, postage, packaging and DVD library amortization related to free trial periods.

#### Subscriber acquisition and advertising expenses

The Company expenses subscriber acquisition and advertising costs as incurred. These amounts are included in marketing expenses in the accompanying financial statements. Subscriber acquisition and advertising expenses were \$3,913, \$10,424 and \$12,041 for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001, respectively. Subscriber acquisition and advertising expenses were \$3,227 and \$4,922 for the three month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002, respectively.

#### Stock-based compensation

The Company accounts for its stock-based employee compensation plans using the intrinsic-value method. Deferred stock-based compensation expense is recorded if, on the date of grant, the current market value of the underlying stock exceeds the exercise price. Deferred compensation resulting from repriced options is calculated pursuant to FASB Interpretation No. 44. Options granted to nonemployees are considered compensatory and are accounted for at fair value pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (SFAS) No. 123. The Company discloses the pro forma effect of using the fair value method of accounting for all employee stock-based compensation arrangements in accordance with SFAS No. 123.

#### Income taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes using the asset and liability method. Deferred income taxes are recognized by applying enacted statutory tax rates applicable to future years to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases and operating loss and tax credit carryforwards. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in income in the period that includes the enactment date. The measurement of deferred tax assets is reduced, if necessary, by a valuation allowance for any tax benefits for which future realization is uncertain.

#### Comprehensive loss

Net loss, as reported in the statements of operations, is the Company's only component of comprehensive loss during all periods presented.

#### Net loss per share

Basic net loss per share is computed using the weighted-average number of outstanding shares of common stock, excluding common stock subject to repurchase. Diluted net loss per share is computed using the weighted-average number of outstanding shares of common stock and, when dilutive, potential common stock from outstanding options and warrants to purchase common stock, using the treasury stock method, and convertible securities using the "if-converted" method. All potential common stock issuances have been excluded from the computations of diluted net loss per share for all periods presented because the effect would be antidilutive.

# Notes to Financial Statements (continued) Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 (Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited) (in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

Diluted net loss per share does not include the effect of the following antidilutive common equivalent shares (rounded to nearest thousand):

		Year Ended December 31	Three Months Ended March 31,			
	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002	
Stock options	531,000	1,139,000	2,999,000	1,112,000	4,287,000	
Warrants	31,000	236,000	7,018,000	236,000	7,018,000	
Common stock subject to repurchase	925,000	509,000	140,000	413,000	108,000	
Redeemable convertible preferred stock	4,995,000	6,772,000	9,660,000	6,772,000	9,660,000	
Convertible preferred stock	1,419,000	1,419,000	2,052,000	1,768,000	2,052,000	
Subscribed preferred stock	_	440,000	1,071,000	307,000	1,157,000	
Totals	7,901,000	10,515,000	22,940,000	10,608,000	24,282,000	

Unaudited Pro Forma Net Loss per Common Share —Pro forma basic and diluted net loss per common share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding for the period (excluding shares subject to repurchase) plus the weighted average number of shares of common stock resulting from the assumed conversion upon the closing of the planned initial public offering of outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock as if the shares had been converted immediately upon their issuance.

#### Fair value of financial instruments

The fair value of the Company's cash, accounts payable and borrowings approximates their carrying values due to their short maturity or fixed-rate structure.

#### Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### Segment reporting

The Company is organized in a single operating segment for purposes of making operating decisions and assessing performance. The chief operating decision maker evaluates performance, makes operating decisions and allocates resources based on financial data consistent with the presentation in the accompanying financial statements.

#### Recently issued accounting standards

In July 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 141, *Business Combinations*, and SFAS No. 142, *Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets*. SFAS No. 141 addresses the accounting for and reporting of business combinations

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

and requires that all business combinations be accounted for using the purchase method of accounting. SFAS No. 141 is effective for all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001. The adoption of SFAS No. 141 did not have any effect on the Company's financial statements.

SFAS No. 142 addresses financial accounting and reporting for acquired goodwill and other intangible assets. SFAS No. 142 changes the accounting for goodwill from amortization method to an impairment-only method. The amortization of goodwill, including goodwill recorded in past business combinations, will cease upon adoption of SFAS No. 142. For goodwill acquired by June 30, 2001, SFAS No. 142 is effective for all fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. Goodwill and intangible assets acquired after June 30, 2001, will be subject to immediate adoption of SFAS No. 142. The adoption of SFAS No. 142 will not have any effect on the Company's financial statements.

In August 2001, the FASB issued SFAS No. 144, *Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets* (SFAS No. 144). SFAS No. 144 addresses financial accounting and reporting for the impairment or disposal of long-lived assets. This statement requires that long-lived assets be reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of an asset may not be recoverable. Recoverability of assets to be held and used is measured by a comparison of the carrying amount of an asset to future net cash flows expected to be generated by the asset. If the carrying amount of an asset exceeds its estimated future cash flows, an impairment charge is recognized by the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset exceeds the fair value of the asset. SFAS No. 144 requires companies to separately report discontinued operations and extends that reporting to a component of an entity that either has been disposed of (by sale, abandonment, or in a distribution to owners) or is classified as held for sale. Assets to be disposed of are reported at the lower of the carrying amount or fair value less costs to sell. The Company is required to adopt SFAS No. 144 on January 1, 2002. The provisions of SFAS No. 144 for assets held for sale or other disposal generally are required to be applied prospectively after the adoption date to newly initiated disposal activities. Management does not expect the adoption of SFAS No. 144 to have a material impact on the Company's financial statements.

#### 2. Property and Equipment, Net

Property and equipment consisted of the following:

		As of December 31,						
		2000			As of March 31, 2002			
Computer equipment	\$	8,644	\$	9,245	\$	9,583		
Internal-use software		3,500		5,285		5,549		
Furniture and fixtures		1,608		2,033		2,102		
Leasehold improvements		868		1,627		1,634		
		14,620		18,190		18,868		
Less accumulated depreciation		4,661		9,985		11,442		
	ф.	0.050	¢.	9.205	\$	7.426		
	\$	9,959	\$	8,205	Э	7,426		

Property and equipment includes approximately \$5,101 and \$5,500 of assets under capital leases as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, respectively. Accumulated amortization of assets under these leases totaled \$2,185

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

and \$2,276 as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, respectively. Internal-use software includes approximately \$1,595 and \$2,795 of internally incurred capitalized software development costs as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, respectively. Accumulated amortization of capitalized software development costs totaled \$1,080 and 1,835 as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, respectively.

#### 3. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consisted of the following:

		As of Dec	ember 3					
	_	2000		2001		As of March 31, 2002		
Accrued state sales and use tax	\$	2,663	\$	2,379	\$	2,580		
Employee benefits		1,918		1,476		1,089		
Other		1,338		689		689		
	\$	5,919	\$	4,544	\$	4,358		

#### 4. Debt and Warrants

#### Capital lease obligations

The Company has entered into capital leases for the acquisition of equipment. The Company has outstanding capitalized lease obligations under these arrangements of \$3,306, \$2,402 and \$2,392 as of December 31, 2000, December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, respectively. Such amounts are payable in monthly installments of principal and interest with effective interest rates ranging between 16.3% and 27.4% per annum.

#### Notes payable

The Company has a note payable to Lighthouse Capital Partners II, L.P. with an unpaid balance of \$4,135, \$1,667 and \$1,042 as of December 31, 2000, December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, respectively. The note payable is secured by substantially all of the assets of the Company, accrues interest at 12% per annum and is payable in monthly installments of principal and interest through September 2002.

#### Subordinated notes payable

In July 2001, the Company issued subordinated promissory notes and warrants to purchase 6,818,947 shares of its common stock at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share for net proceeds of \$12,831. The subordinated notes have an aggregate face value of \$13,000 and stated interest rate of 10%. Approximately \$10,884 of the proceeds was allocated to the warrants as additional paid-in capital and \$1,947 was allocated to the subordinated notes payable. The resulting discount of \$11,053 is being accreted to interest expense using an effective annual interest rate of 21%. The face value of the subordinated notes and all accrued interest are due and payable upon the earlier of July 2011 or the consummation of a qualified initial public offering. As of December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002, accrued unpaid interest of \$650 and \$925, respectively, is included in the carrying amount of the subordinated notes payable balance of \$2,799 and \$3,158, respectively, in the accompanying financial statements. Upon a change in control, as defined, the subordinated note holders are entitled to consideration equal to three times the face value of the notes plus accrued interest.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

Warrants and common stock issued with debt instruments

In February 1999, in connection with borrowings under a note payable, the Company issued to the lender 90,496 shares of common stock at \$0.34 per share. The Company accounted for the fair value of the common stock of approximately \$762 as an increase to additional paid-in capital with a corresponding provision to debt discount. The debt discount was accreted to interest expense over 24 months.

In May 2000, in connection with a capital lease, the Company issued a warrant that provided the lender the right to purchase 7,669 shares of common stock at \$19.56 per share. The Company accounted for the fair value of the warrant of approximately \$105 as an increase to additional paid-in capital with a corresponding provision to debt discount. The debt discount is being accreted to interest expense over the term of the related debt, which is 36 months.

In July 2001, in connection with borrowings under subordinated promissory notes, the Company issued to the note holders warrants to purchase 6,818,947 shares of common stock. The Company accounted for the fair value of the warrants of \$10,884 as an increase to additional paid-in capital with a corresponding discount on subordinated notes payable.

In July 2001, in connection with a capital lease agreement, the Company granted warrants to purchase 85,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share. The fair value of approximately \$172 was recorded as an increase to additional paid-in capital with a corresponding reduction to the capitalized lease obligation. The debt discount is being accreted to interest expense over the term of the lease agreement which is 45 months.

The fair values of warrants were estimated at the date of issuance of each warrant using the Black-Scholes valuation model with the following assumptions: the term of the warrant; risk-free rates between 4.92% to 6.37%; volatility of 80% for all periods; and a dividend yield of 0.0%.

Warrants, options and common stock issued in exchange for cash and services rendered

In March 2000, in consideration for employee recruiting and placement services rendered, the Company issued 7,258 shares of common stock to a consultant. The Company recorded the deemed fair value of the common stock issued of \$306 as marketing expense.

Also in March 2000, in consideration for marketing services rendered, the Company issued an option to a consultant to purchase 5,000 shares of common stock at \$13.50 per share. The Company recorded the fair value of the option of approximately \$195 as marketing expense.

In April 2000, in connection with the sale of Series E preferred stock, the Company sold warrants to purchase 533,003 shares of Series E preferred stock at a price of \$0.01 per share. The warrants have an exercise price of \$14.07 per share. The proceeds from the sale of these warrants were recorded as part of the issuance of Series E preferred stock in the accompanying statement of stockholders' deficit. In July 2001, in connection with a modification of the terms of the Series E preferred stock, certain Series E warrant holders agreed to the cancellation of warrants to purchase 500,487 shares of Series E preferred stock. The remaining warrants to purchase 32,516 shares are exercisable at \$14.07 per share.

# Notes to Financial Statements (continued) Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 (Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited) (in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

In November 2000, in connection with an operating lease, the Company issued a warrant that provided the lessor the right to purchase 20,000 shares of common stock at \$6.00 per share. The Company also issued an option, in connection with the lease to a consultant to purchase 8,333 shares of common stock at \$6.00 per share. The Company accounted for the fair value of the warrant of approximately \$216 as an increase to additional paid-in capital with a corresponding increase to other assets. This asset is being amortized over the term of the related operating lease, which is five years. The Company recorded the fair value of the option of approximately \$90 as general and administrative expense.

In July 2001, the Company issued a warrant to purchase 100,000 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock at \$9.38 per share to a Web portal company in connection with an integration and distribution agreement. The fair market value of the warrants of approximately \$18 was recorded as sales and marketing expense and an increase to additional paid-in capital.

The Company calculated the fair value of the warrants and nonemployee stock options using the Black-Scholes valuation model with the following assumptions: the term of the warrant or option; risk-free rates between 5.83% to 6.37%; volatility of 80% for all periods; and dividend yield of 0.0%.

#### 5. Commitments

#### Lease commitments

The Company leases its primary facilities under noncancelable-operating leases. The Company also has capital leases with various expiration dates through October 1, 2004. Future minimum lease payments under noncancelable capital and operating leases as of December 31, 2001, are as follows:

Year Ending December 31,	Capita	<b>Operating Leases</b>		
2002	\$	1,763	\$	2,473
2002	Φ	1,763	Ф	2,543
2003		176		2,484
2005		170 —		1,466
Thereafter		_		
Inoloutei				
Total minimum payments		3,206	\$	8,966
Less interest and unamortized discount		(804)		
Present value of net minimum lease payments		2,402		
Less current portion of capital lease obligations		(1,345)		
Capital lease obligations, noncurrent	\$	1,057		

Rent expense for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 was \$783, \$1,533 and \$2,450, respectively. Rent expense is computed using the straight-line method and the minimum operating lease payments required over the lease term.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended
March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

#### Other commitments

In 2001, the Company entered into two strategic marketing alliances for the primary purpose of generating new subscribers. The first alliance provides that the Company will pay a specified bounty in cash for each referred subscriber as well as an ongoing share of revenues for every new subscriber referral for the two year term of the agreement. In addition, after a minimum threshold of subscribers has been referred, the Company is obligated to issue additional shares of Series F Preferred Stock for every subscriber referred. Under the second alliance, the Company will pay a specified bounty for every new referred subscriber in excess of a specified minimum. In addition, the Company will share a portion of revenues for the term of the agreement for each referred subscriber. Through December 31, 2001, the Company had paid \$415 under these agreements. Also, through December 31, 2001, no amounts of Series F Preferred Stock had been earned or issued under the first alliance.

#### 6. Redeemable Convertible Preferred Stock

The redeemable convertible preferred stock at December 31, 2000 consists of the following:

	Par Value	Number of Shares Authorized	Number of Shares Issued and Outstanding	 idends Per Share	Redemption and Liquidation Value Per Share		Total Liquidation Value	
Series B	\$ 0.001	5,776,616	5,684,024	\$ 0.0864	\$	1.08	\$	6,139
Series C	0.001	4,750,000	4,650,269	0.2616		3.27		15,205
Series D	0.001	4,650,000	4,649,927	0.5216		6.52		30,318
Series E	0.001	5,874,199	5,332,689	0.7500		9.38		50,021
		21,050,815	20,316,909				\$	101,683

The redeemable convertible preferred stock at December 31, 2001 and March 31, 2002 consists of the following:

	Par Value	Number of Shares Authorized	Number of Shares Issued and Outstanding	Di	vidends Per Share	Rede	mption and Liquidation Value Per Share	Tot	al Liquidation Value
Series B	\$ 0.001	5,776,616	5,684,024	\$	0.08648	\$	1.08	\$	6,139
Series C	0.001	4,750,000	4,650,269		0.2616		3.27		15,205
Series D	0.001	4,650,000	4,649,927		0.5216		6.52		30,318
Series E	0.001	5,874,199	5,007,530		0.7500		9.38		46,971
Series E-1	0.001	5,874,199	325,159		0.7500		9.38		3,050
		26,925,014	20,316,909					\$	101,683

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

The rights, preferences and privileges of the preferred stockholders are as follows:

#### Dividends

The holders of redeemable convertible preferred stock are entitled to receive annual dividends per share at the rates stated above. Such dividends, which are in preference to any dividends on common stock, are payable whenever funds are legally available and when declared by the Board of Directors. The right of the holders of the redeemable convertible preferred stock to receive dividends is not cumulative. No dividends on redeemable convertible preferred stock have been declared from inception through March 31, 2002.

#### Redemption

The holders of redeemable convertible preferred stock have the option to redeem their shares for cash during a 60-day period commencing June 12, 2004.

#### Liquidation

After payment to holders of Series A, B, C, D, E and E-1 convertible preferred stock, each share of common stock and preferred stock is entitled to receive pro rata any remaining assets of the Company until such time as the holders of Series A, B, C, D, E and E-1 convertible preferred stock receive aggregate amounts totaling \$1.50, \$3.24, \$9.81, \$19.56, \$28.14 and \$28.14 per share, respectively. Thereafter, all remaining proceeds are to be allocated to the holders of common stock and Series F Preferred Stock on a pro rata basis.

#### Conversion

At December 31, 2000, each share of Series C, D and E redeemable convertible preferred stock was convertible into 0.3333 shares of common stock.

At December 31, 2001, each share of Series B and E-1 redeemable convertible preferred stock was convertible into 0.3333 shares of common stock.

In July 2001, the conversion rates for the Series C and D preferred stock were adjusted in accordance with the anti-dilution provisions as set forth in the Company's Certificate of Incorporation such that each share of the Series C and D preferred stock converts into 0.4395 and 0.4735 shares of common stock, respectively.

The original terms of the Series E preferred stock contained a special anti-dilution provision that guaranteed a value of \$14.07 per share in the event of an initial public offering. The unrecorded measured value of this contingent beneficial conversion feature was \$30,120. This conversion feature was cancelled in July 2001. At the same time the conversion rate for Series E preferred stock was modified to 0.4796 shares of common stock for each share of Series E preferred stock. In addition, in accordance with the antidilution right included in the Certificate of Incorporation, the conversion rate for Series E preferred stock was further changed, resulting in a conversion rate of 0.6812 shares of common stock for each share of Series E preferred stock. The cancellation of the beneficial conversion feature and the modification of the conversion rate of the Series E preferred stock had no financial accounting effect because the holders of these shares received no net benefit.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended
March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

Conversion of each share of Series B, C and D preferred stock is automatic upon closing of a public offering of the Company's common stock for aggregate gross proceeds of at least \$20 million. Conversion of each share of Series E and E-1 redeemable convertible preferred stock is automatic upon closing of a public offering of the Company's common stock for aggregate proceeds of at least \$40 million and a minimum price per share of \$5.00. Series B, C and D preferred stock may be automatically converted by an affirmative vote of 75% of the then outstanding shares of each respective series. Each share of Series E and E-1 redeemable convertible stock may be automatically converted by a vote of 75% of the then outstanding shares of Series E and E-1 (voting together as a single class on an if-converted basis).

#### Voting rights

The holders of each share of redeemable convertible preferred stock are entitled to the number of votes equal to the number of shares of common stock on an if-converted-basis. The holders of Series E and E-1 redeemable convertible preferred stock do not have the right to vote with respect to such shares for the election of directors of the Company. The holders of Series B, C and D, redeemable convertible preferred stock voting as separate classes are each entitled to elect one director of the Company's Board of Directors.

#### 7. Stockholders' Equity and Convertible Preferred Stock

#### Dividends

The holders of Series A convertible preferred stock are entitled to receive annual dividends per share of \$0.05. Such dividends, which are in preference to any dividends on common stock are payable whenever funds are legally available and when declared by the Board of Directors. The right of the holders of Series A convertible preferred stock to receive dividends is not cumulative. No dividends on convertible preferred stock have been declared from inception through March 31, 2002. Series F Non-Voting convertible preferred stock is not entitled to any preferred dividends.

#### Liquidation

The liquidation value of one share of Series A convertible preferred stock is \$0.50, resulting in a total liquidation value of \$2,222. After payment to holders of Series A, B, C, D, E and E-1 convertible preferred stock, each share of common stock and preferred stock is entitled to receive pro rata any remaining assets of the Company until such time as the holders of Series A convertible preferred stock receive aggregate amounts totaling \$1.50 per share, respectively. Thereafter, all remaining proceeds are to be allocated to the holders of common stock and Series F Preferred Stock on a pro rata basis.

#### Conversion

Each share of Series A convertible preferred stock is convertible, at the option of the holder, at any time, into 0.3333 shares of common stock. Series F Preferred Stock may not be converted into common stock until the earlier of (1) immediately prior to a change in control, or (2) such time as such shares have been sold or transferred to a third party not affiliated with the initial holders of Series F Preferred Stock. Conversion of each share of Series A convertible preferred stock and Series F Preferred Stock is automatic upon closing of a public offering of the Company's common stock for aggregate gross proceeds of at least \$20 million. Each share of

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

Series A convertible preferred stock shall be automatically converted by a vote of a majority of the then outstanding shares of Series A preferred stock.

Voting rights

The holders of each share of Series A convertible preferred stock shall be entitled to the number of votes equal to the number of shares of common stock on an if-converted-basis. The holders of Series F Preferred Stock have no voting rights.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

In February 2002, the Company adopted the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. The Company reserved a total of 583,333 shares of common stock for issuance under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. In addition, the plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under the 2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan on the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with our fiscal year 2003, equal to the lesser of:

- 2% of the outstanding shares of our common stock on the first day of the applicable fiscal year;
- · 333,333 shares; and
- · such other amount as our board may determine.

Stock option plan

As of December 31, 2001, the Company was authorized to issue up to 4,879,978 shares of common stock in connection with its 1997 stock option plan for directors, employees and consultants. The 1997 stock option plan provides for the issuance of stock purchase rights, incentive stock options or non-statutory stock options.

In February 2002, the Company adopted the 2002 Stock Plan. The 2002 Stock Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options to employees and for the grant of nonstatutory stock options and stock purchase rights to employees, directors and consultants. The Company reserved a total of 666,666 shares of common stock for issuance under the 2002 Stock Plan. Any remaining shares reserved but not yet issued under the 1997 plan as of the effective date of an initial public offering will be added to the total reserved shares under the 2002 Stock Plan. In addition, our 2002 Stock Plan provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under our 2002 Stock Plan on the first day of each fiscal year, beginning with our fiscal year 2003, equal to the lesser of 5% of the outstanding shares of common stock on the first day of the applicable fiscal year, 1,000,000 shares, and another amount as our board of directors may determine.

Stock purchase rights are subject to a restricted stock purchase agreement whereby the Company has the right to repurchase the stock at the original issue price upon the voluntary or involuntary termination of the purchaser's employment with the Company. The repurchase rights lapse at a rate determined by the stock plan administrator but at a minimum rate of 25% per year.

The exercise price for incentive stock options is at least 100% of the stock's deemed fair value on the date of grant for employees owning less than 10% of the voting power of all classes of stock, and at least 110%

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

of the deemed fair value on the date of grant for employees owning more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of stock. For nonstatutory stock options, the exercise price is also at least 110% of the deemed fair value on the date of grant for service providers owning more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of stock and no less than 85% of the deemed fair value on the date of grant for service providers owning less than 10% of the voting power of all classes of stock.

Options generally expire in 10 years, however, they may be limited to 5 years if the optionee owns stock representing more than 10% of the Company. Vesting periods are determined by the stock plan administrator and generally provide for shares to vest ratably over three or four years.

Generally, the Company's Board of Directors grants options at an exercise price of not less than the deemed fair value of the Company's common stock at the date of grant. In 2001, the Company offered its employees the right to exchange certain employee stock options. The exchange resulted in the cancellation of employee stock options to purchase 0.9 million shares of common stock with varying exercise prices in exchange for 0.9 million employee stock options with an exercise price of \$3.00. The option exchange resulted in variable award accounting treatment for all of the exchanged options. Variable award accounting will continue until all options subject to variable accounting are exercised, cancelled or expired.

SFAS No. 123 requires the disclosure of net loss as if the Company had adopted the fair value method for its stock-based compensation arrangements for employees since the inception of the Company. Had compensation cost been determined consistent with SFAS No. 123, the Company's net loss and net loss per share would have been as follows:

	 Year Ended December 31,							
	1999 2000			2001				
Net loss:								
As reported	\$ (29,845)	\$	(57,363)	\$	(38,618)			
Pro forma	(29,949)		(58,274)		(39,569)			
Basic and diluted net loss per share:								
As reported	(21.41)		(40.57)		(21.15)			
Pro forma	(21.48)		(41.21)		(21.67)			

The fair value of each option was estimated on the date of grant using the minimum-value method with the following weighted-average assumptions: no dividend yield; volatility of 0%; risk-free interest rate of 5.40%, 6.24% and 4.14% for the years ended 1999, 2000 and 2001, respectively; and expected life of 3.5 years for all periods.

### Netflix, Inc.

## **Notes to Financial Statements (continued)** Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 (Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)

(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

A summary of the activities related to the Company's options for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 and for the three months ended March 31, 2002 is as follows:

	Shares Available for Grant	_	w	.1.1.4.3
		Number of Shares	Weighted- Average Exercise Price	
Balances as of January 1, 1999	294,678	1,389,075	\$	0.252
Authorized	582,228	· · ·		
Granted	(667,021)	667,021		3.639
Exercised	<u> </u>	(1,323,787)		0.270
Canceled	201,278	(201,278)		1.350
Repurchased	200,150			
Balances as of December 31, 1999	611,313	531,031		4.041
Authorized	587,284	_		_
Granted	(849,466)	849,466		9.378
Exercised	_	(81,003)		5.229
Canceled	160,475	(160,475)		7.545
Repurchased	26,653			5.310
Balances as of December 31, 2000	536,259	1,139,019		7.443
Authorized	3,133,333			_
Granted	(3,457,659)	3,457,659		3.204
Exercised		(30,046)		4.146
Canceled	1,567,159	(1,567,159)		7.335
Repurchased	5,625			
Balances as of December 31, 2001	1,784,717	2,999,473		2.982
Authorized	666,667	2,777,473		2.702
Granted	(1,420,667)	1,420,667		3.000
Exercised	(1,420,007)	(30,004)		3.000
Canceled	103,099	(103,099)		3.000
	·			
Balances as of March 31, 2002	1,133,816	4,287,037	\$	3.000
Options exercisable as of December 31:				
1999		39,248	\$	1.263
2000		185,684	\$	3.750
2001		918,252	\$	2.937

The weighted-average fair value of options granted in fiscal 1999, 2000, and 2001 was \$13.98, \$25.65 and \$0.42, respectively.

### Netflix, Inc.

### **Notes to Financial Statements (continued)** Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 (Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)

(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

As of December 31, 2001, the range of exercise prices and weighted-average remaining contractual life of outstanding options were as follows:

Options Outstanding			Options E	xercisable	e	
Exercise Prices	Number of Options	Weighted- Average Remaining Contractual Life (Years)	l- Average e Prices	Number of Options		chted- Average ercise Prices
\$0.165 to \$0.330	55,712	6.22	\$ 0.177	55,670	\$	0.177
\$3.000	2,923,018	9.26	3.00	841,919		3.00
\$6.000 to \$6.750	15,743	8.55	6.00	15,663		6.00
\$13.500	5,000	8.25	13.50	5,000		13.50
	2,999,473			918,252		

### 8. Income Taxes

Income tax expense differed from the amounts computed by applying the U.S. federal income tax rate of 34% to pretax loss as a result of the following:

	Year Ended December 31,					
	1999 2000		2001			
Expected tax benefit at U.S. federal statutory rate of 34%	\$	(10,147)	\$	(19,503)	\$	(13,130)
Current year net operating losses for which no tax benefit is recognized		7,800		16,574		11,330
Stock based compensation		1,496		2,957		1,864
Other		851		(28)		(64)
Total income tax expense	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_

The tax effects of temporary differences that give rise to significant portions of the deferred tax assets and liabilities as of December 31, 2000 and 2001, are presented below:

	As of December 31,			
	2000		2001	
Deferred tax assets:	 			
Net operating loss carryforward	\$ 26,824	\$	32,626	
Accruals and reserves	6,993		13,885	
Other	1		20	
Gross deferred tax assets	33,818		46,531	
Less valuation allowance	(33,818)		(46,531)	
	 · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
Net deferred tax assets	\$ _	\$	_	

Management has established a valuation allowance for the portion of deferred tax assets for which realization is uncertain. The total valuation allowance for the years ended December 31, 2000 and 2001 increased \$18,219 and \$12,713, respectively.

### Netflix, Inc.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)
Years Ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001
(Information as of March 31, 2002 and for the three-month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2002 is unaudited)
(in thousands, except share, per share and per DVD data)

As of December 31, 2001, the Company had net operating loss carry forwards for federal and California income tax purposes of approximately \$83,699 and \$56,260, respectively, to reduce future income subject to income tax. The federal net operating loss carry forward will expire beginning in 2012 to 2021 and the California net operating loss carry forwards expire beginning in 2002 to 2011, if not utilized.

The Tax Reform Act of 1986, imposes restrictions on the utilization of net operating loss carryforwards and tax credit carryforwards in the event of an "ownership change," as defined by the Internal Revenue Code. The Company's ability to utilize its net operating loss carry forwards is subject to restrictions pursuant to these provisions.

### 9. Employee Benefit Plan

The Company maintains a 401(k) savings plan covering substantially all of its employees. Eligible employees may contribute through payroll deductions. The Company matches employee contributions at the discretion of the Company's Board of Directors. During the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001, the Company has matched a total of \$0, \$0 and \$304, respectively.

### 10. Restructuring Charges

During 2001, the Company recorded a restructuring charge of \$671,000 relating to severance payments made to 45 employees terminated in an effort to streamline the Company's processes and reduce expenses. Substantially all liabilities related to this restructuring charge were paid as of December 31, 2001.

### 11. Subsequent Event

On May 17, 2002, the Company amended its Certificate of Incorporation to give effect to a one-for-three reverse stock split of the Company's common stock. Accordingly, all share and per share amounts for the Company's common stock including common stock options, common stock warrants, and net loss per common share information have been restated in the financial statements to retroactively reflect the stock split. The conversion ratios of the Company's convertible preferred stock have been restated in the financial statements to retroactively reflect the effect of the reverse stock split.

- Slip a single DVD back into its protective sleeve, and insert into envelope.
- (2) Expose adhesive strip, and fold the flap over to seal the envelope.
- (3) Drop this package in the most convenient U.S. mailbox.
- (4) If this DVD is defective, please report it to Netflix.com/support



# **BUSINESS REPLY MAIL**

POSTAGE WILL BE PAID BY ADDRESSEE

FIRST-CLASS MAIL

SAN JOSE CA

NETFLIX SAN JOSE, CA



NO POSTAGE
NECESSARY
IF MAILED
IN THE
UNITED STATES

FIRST-CLASS MAIL U.S. POSTAGE

San Jose, CA

Your Name 123 Main Street Anytown, U.S.A.

### **PART II**

### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

### Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

The following table sets forth the costs and expenses, other than underwriting discounts and commissions, payable by Netflix in connection with the sale and distribution of common stock being registered. All amounts are estimates except the SEC registration fee, NASD filing fee and Nasdaq National Market listing fee.

SEC registration fee	\$ 0(1)
NASD filing fee	12,000
Nasdaq National Market listing fee	100,000
Blue Sky fees and expenses	10,000
Printing and engraving costs	175,000
Legal fees and expenses	800,000
Accounting fees and expenses	700,000
Transfer Agent and Registrar fees	10,000
Miscellaneous expenses	193,000
Total	\$ 2,000,000

<sup>(1)</sup> Filing fee previously paid in connection with Registration Statement on Form S-1 withdrawn by Netflix on July 21, 2000.

### Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145 ("Section 145") of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (the "General Corporation Law") provides that a Delaware corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of such corporation) by reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of such corporation, or is or was serving at the request of such corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise. The indemnity may include expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, provided such person acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the corporation's best interests and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe that his conduct was illegal.

Section 145 further authorizes a corporation to purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise, against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, arising out of such person's status as such, whether or not the corporation would otherwise have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under Section 145.

Registrant's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws provide that Registrant will indemnify to the fullest extent permitted by law any person made or threatened to be made a party to an action or proceeding, whether criminal, civil, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that he, his testator or intestate is or was a director, officer or employee of Registrant or any predecessor of Registrant, or serves or served at any other corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise as a director, officer, employee or agent at the request of Registrant or any predecessor of Registrant.

Registrant's Bylaws provide for mandatory indemnification to the fullest extent permitted by General Corporation Law against all expense, liability and loss including attorney's fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or penalties and amounts paid in settlements, provided that Registrant shall not be required to indemnify unless the proceeding in which indemnification is sought was authorized in advance by our board of directors.

Registrant's directors and officers are covered by insurance maintained by Registrant against specified liabilities for actions taken in their capacities as such, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. In addition, the Registrant has entered into contracts with its directors and officers providing indemnification of such directors and officers by the Registrant to the fullest extent permitted by law, subject to certain limited exceptions.

The Purchase Agreement (Exhibit 1.1 hereto) provides for indemnification by the Underwriters of Registrant and its officers and directors, and by Registrant of the underwriters, for certain liabilities arising under the Securities Act or otherwise in connection with this offering.

### Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

The following is a summary of Registrant's transactions within the last three years, involving sales of Registrant's securities that were not registered under the Securities Act:

- (a) On June 22, 1999 and October 31, 1999, Registrant issued and sold an aggregate of 4,649,927 shares of Series D preferred stock to a total of 10 private investors for \$6.52 per share, or an aggregate of \$30,317,524. The foregoing purchase and sale was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (b) On April 13 and April 17, 2000, Registrant issued and sold (i) an aggregate of 5,332,689 shares of Series E non-voting preferred stock at a price per share of \$9.38, and (ii) warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 533,003 shares of Series E non-voting preferred stock each with an exercise price of \$14.07 per share, at a price per warrant share of \$0.01, to a total of 16 private investors for an aggregate of \$50,025,619. The foregoing purchases and sales were exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transactions did not involve a public offering.
- (c) On May 19, 2000, Registrant issued and sold a warrant to purchase 7,669 shares of common stock to a private investor at an exercise price of \$19.56 per share, in connection with a lease agreement. The foregoing purchase and sale was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (d) On October 26, 2000, Registrant issued 436,393 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock to a movie studio in connection with a revenue sharing agreement. The foregoing was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (e) On October 31, 2000, Registrant issued a warrant to purchase 20,000 shares of common stock to a private investor at an exercise price of \$6.00 per share, in connection with a real estate lease. The foregoing was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (f) On February 22, 2001, Registrant issued an aggregate of 860,121 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock to certain movie studios, in connection with certain revenue share agreements. The foregoing was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (g) On April 2, 2001, Registrant issued 436,393 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock to a movie studio, in connection with a revenue share agreement. The foregoing was exempt from

registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.

- (h) On June 1, 2001, Registrant issued and sold a warrant to purchase 85,000 shares of common stock to a private investor at an exercise price of \$3.00 per share, in connection with an equipment lease agreement. The foregoing purchase and sale was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (i) On June 5, 2001, Registrant issued and sold a warrant to purchase 100,000 shares of Series F Preferred Stock to a private investor at an exercise price of \$9.38 per share, in connection with an integration and distribution agreement. The foregoing purchase and sale was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (j) On July 10, 2001, Registrant issued and sold (i) an aggregate of \$13 million of subordinated promissory notes, and (ii) warrants to purchase an aggregate of 6,818,947 shares of common stock each with an exercise price of \$3.00 per share, at a price per warrant share of \$0.01, to a total of 23 private investors for an aggregate of \$13,020,456.88. The foregoing purchases and sales were exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transactions did not involve a public offering.
- (k) On August 21, 2001, Registrant issued 416,440 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock to a consumer electronics retailer, in connection with a strategic marketing agreement. The foregoing was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (1) On March 4, 2002, Registrant issued 423,415 shares of Series F non-voting preferred stock to a movie studio in connection with a revenue sharing agreement. The foregoing was exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Section 4(2) thereof on the basis that the transaction did not involve a public offering.
- (m) As of May 17, 2002, Registrant has issued and sold an aggregate of 1,031,300 shares of common stock upon exercise of options issued to certain employees and consultants under Registrant's amended and restated 1997 Stock Plan for an aggregate consideration of \$1,228,923.98. The foregoing purchases and sales were exempt from registration under the Securities Act pursuant to Rule 701 of the Securities Act.

Except as indicated above, none of the foregoing transactions involved any underwriters, underwriting discounts or commissions, or any public offering, and Registrant believes that each transaction was exempt from the registration requirements of the Securities Act by virtue of Section 4(2) thereof, Regulation D promulgated thereunder or Rule 701 pursuant to compensatory benefit plans and contracts relating to compensation as provided under such Rule 701. The recipients in such transactions represented their intention to acquire the securities for investment only and not with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution thereof, and appropriate legends were affixed to the share certificates and instruments issued in such transactions. All recipients either received adequate information about Registrant or had access, through their relationships with Registrant, to such information.

### Item 16. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules

### (a) Exhibits

Exhibit Number	Description
1.1*	Form of Purchase Agreement.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant.
3.2*	Proposed Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant.
3.3*	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Registrant.
3.4*	Proposed Amended and Restated Bylaws of Registrant.
4.1*	Form of Registrant's Common Stock Certificate.
5.1	Form of Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation.
10.1*	Form of Indemnification Agreement between Registrant and each of its directors and officers.
10.2*	2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
10.3*	Amended and Restated 1997 Stock Plan.
10.4*	2002 Stock Plan.
10.5*	Amended and Restated Stockholders' Rights Agreement dated July 10, 2001.
10.6*	Amended and Restated Agreement Concerning the Right to Participate dated June 22, 1999.
10.7*	Office Lease dated October 27, 2000 between Registrant and BR3 Partners.
10.8*	Lease Agreement dated August 11, 1999 between Registrant and Lincoln-Recp Old Oakland Opco, LLC; First Amendment to Lease Agreement dated December 3, 1999; Second Amendment to Lease Agreement dated January 4, 2000; Third Amendment to Lease Agreement dated June 12, 2001 between Registrant and Joseph Sully.
10.9*	Offer letter dated April 19, 1999 with W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., Chief Financial Officer of Registrant.
10.10*	Offer letter dated March 25, 1999 with Tom Dillon, Vice President of Operations of Registrant.
10.11*	Offer letter dated March 13, 2000 with Leslie J. Kilgore, Vice President of Marketing of Registrant.
10.12†	Letter Agreement dated as of May 1, 2000 between Registrant and Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Inc.
10.13†	Revenue Sharing Output License Terms between Registrant and Warner Home Video.
10.14	Form of Subordinated Promissory Note dated July 10, 2001.
23.1	Consent of KPMG LLP.
23.2	Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (contained in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1*	Power of Attorney.
	-

<sup>\*</sup> Previously filed.

### (b) Financial Statement Schedules

Schedules have been omitted because the information required to be set forth therein is not applicable or is shown in the financial statements or notes thereto.

<sup>†</sup> Confidential treatment requested on portions of this exhibit. An unredacted version of this exhibit has been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

### Item 17. Undertakings

The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the Underwriters at the closing specified in the Purchase Agreement certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the Underwriters to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of Registrant pursuant to the provisions referenced in Item 14 of this Registration Statement or otherwise, Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer, or controlling person of Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered hereunder, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that:

- (1) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this Registration Statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this Registration Statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (2) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, Registrant has duly caused this Registration Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Los Gatos, State of California, on the 20th day of May, 2002.

N ETFLIX, I NC.

By:  $/s/R \ \text{EED} \ H \ \text{Astings}$ 

Reed Hastings

President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated below.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ R EED H ASTINGS	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (principal executive officer)	May 20, 2002
Reed Hastings $W.\ B\ \text{ARRY}\ M\ \text{C}\ C\ \text{ARTHY}\ , J\ \text{R}\ .\ ^*$	Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer)	May 20, 2002
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr. T IMOTHY M. H ALEY *	Director	May 20, 2002
Timothy M. Haley J AY C. H OAG *	Director	May 20, 2002
Jay C. Hoag A. R OBERT P ISANO *	Director	May 20, 2002
A. Robert Pisano M ICHAEL N. S CHUH *	Director	May 20, 2002
Michael N. Schuh		
Richard N. Barton	Director	
Michael Ramsay *By: /s/ R EED H ASTINGS	Director	
Reed Hastings Attorney-in-Fact		

### **EXHIBIT INDEX**

Exhibit Number	Description
1.1*	Form of Purchase Agreement.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant.
3.2*	Proposed Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Registrant.
3.3*	Amended and Restated Bylaws of Registrant.
3.4*	Proposed Amended and Restated Bylaws of Registrant.
4.1*	Form of Registrant's Common Stock Certificate.
5.1	Form of Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation.
10.1*	Form of Indemnification Agreement between Registrant and each of its directors and officers.
10.2*	2002 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
10.3*	Amended and Restated 1997 Stock Plan.
10.4*	2002 Stock Plan.
10.5*	Amended and Restated Stockholders' Rights Agreement dated July 10, 2001.
10.6*	Amended and Restated Agreement Concerning the Right to Participate dated June 22, 1999.
10.7*	Office Lease dated October 27, 2000 between Registrant and BR3 Partners.
10.8*	Lease Agreement dated August 11, 1999 between Registrant and Lincoln-Recp Old Oakland Opco, LLC; First Amendment to Lease Agreement dated December 3, 1999; Second Amendment to Lease Agreement dated January 4, 2000; Third Amendment to Lease Agreement dated June 12, 2001 between Registrant and Joseph Sully.
10.9*	Offer letter dated April 19, 1999 with W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., Chief Financial Officer of Registrant.
10.10*	Offer letter dated March 25, 1999 with Tom Dillon, Vice President of Operations of Registrant.
10.11*	Offer letter dated March 13, 2000 with Leslie J. Kilgore, Vice President of Marketing of Registrant.
10.12†	Letter Agreement dated as of May 1, 2000 between Registrant and Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Inc.
10.13†	Revenue Sharing Output License Terms between Registrant and Warner Home Video.
10.14	Form of Subordinated Promissory Note dated July 10, 2001.
23.1	Consent of KPMG LLP.
23.2	Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (contained in Exhibit 5.1).
24.1*	Power of Attorney.

<sup>\*</sup> Previously filed.

### Exhibit 3.1

### AMENDED AND RESTATED

# CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION OF NETFLIX, INC.

a Delaware corporation

Netflix, Inc., a corporation organized and existing under the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware (the "General Corporation Law") hereby certifies as follows:

- 1. That this corporation was originally incorporated on August 29, 1997 under the name Kibble, Inc., pursuant to the General Corporation Law.
- 2. Pursuant to Sections 242 and 245 of the General Corporation Law, this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (this "Certificate") restates and integrates and further amends the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation of this corporation.
- 3. The text of the Certificate of Incorporation is hereby amended and restated in its entirety as follows:

<sup>†</sup> Confidential treatment requested on portions of this exhibit. An unredacted version of this exhibit has been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The name of this corporation is Netflix, Inc.

### **ARTICLE II**

The address of the registered office of this corporation in the State of Delaware is Corporation Trust Center, 1209 Orange Street, City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, Delaware 19081. The name of its registered agent at such address is The Corporation Trust Company.

### **ARTICLE III**

The nature of the business or purposes to be conducted or promoted by this corporation is to engage in any lawful act or activity for which corporations may be organized under the General Corporation Law of Delaware.

### **ARTICLE IV**

This corporation is authorized to issue two classes of stock, to be designated, respectively, "Common Stock" and "Preferred Stock." The total number of shares that this corporation is authorized to issue is one hundred thirty-seven million nine hundred twenty-five thousand fourteen

(137,925,014), each with a par value of \$0.001 per share. The number of shares of Preferred Stock authorized to be issued is thirty-seven million nine hundred twenty-five thousand fourteen (37,925,014), of which five million (5,000,000) are designated "Series A Preferred Stock," five million seven hundred and seventy six thousand six hundred and sixteen (5,776,616) are designated "Series B Preferred Stock," four million seven hundred and fifty thousand (4,750,000) are designated "Series C Preferred Stock," four million six hundred and fifty thousand (4,650,000) are designated "Series D Preferred Stock," five million eight hundred seventy four thousand one hundred ninety nine (5,874,199) are designated "Series E Preferred Stock," five million (6,000,000) are designated "Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock." The number of shares of Common Stock authorized to be issued is one hundred million (100,000,000).

Immediately upon the filing of this Certificate (the "Filing Date"), each three (3) outstanding shares of the corporation's Common Stock will be exchanged and combined, automatically and without further action, into one (1) share of Common Stock. Such combination shall be effected on a holder-by-holder basis. In lieu of issuing any fractional shares to which the holders of Common Stock would otherwise be entitled as a result of the combination, this corporation shall pay cash equal to such fraction multiplied by the fair value of one share of Common Stock, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors.

No share of Preferred Stock issued by the corporation, if reacquired by the corporation (whether by redemption, repurchase, conversion to Common Stock or other means), shall upon such reacquisition resume the status of authorized and unissued shares of Preferred Stock. No such share shall again be reissued, nor shall such share be a part of the authorized shares of this corporation.

The corporation shall, from time to time, in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware, increase the authorized amount of its Common Stock, and reserve all shares needed, if at any time the number of shares of Common Stock remaining unissued and available for issuance shall not be sufficient to permit conversion of the Preferred Stock.

The relative rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions granted to or imposed upon the Common Stock, the Series A Preferred Stock, the Series B Preferred Stock, the Series C Preferred Stock, the Series E Preferred Stock, the Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock are as set forth below.

### A. Dividends.

1. The holders of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive, when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, dividends out of assets of this corporation legally available therefor at the annual rate as follows: (a) holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate of \$0.05 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); (b) holders of Series B Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual

rate of \$0.0864 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); (c) holders of Series C Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate of \$0.2616 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); (d) holders of Series D Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate of \$0.5216 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); (e) holders of Series E Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate of \$0.75 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); and (f) holders of Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive dividends at an annual rate of \$0.75 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares). Dividends pursuant to this paragraph shall be payable in preference and prior to any payment of any dividend (other than a dividend on the Common Stock payable solely in the form of additional shares of Common Stock) on the Common Stock or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock. If, upon the declaration of such dividends, the assets legally available therefor shall be insufficient to permit the payment to such holders of the aforesaid preferential amounts, then the entire assets legally available therefor shall be distributed ratably among the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock in proportion to the preferential amount each such holder is otherwise entitled to receive.

- 2. Thereafter, the holders of the Common Stock and the Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive on a pro-rata basis (treating the Preferred Stock on an as-if converted basis (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares)), when, as and if declared by the Board of Directors, dividends out of assets of this corporation legally available therefor.
- 3. The right to dividends on shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall not be cumulative, and no right shall accrue to holders of Common Stock, Series A Preferred Stock, the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock by reason of the fact that dividends on said shares are not declared in any prior period.

### **B.** Liquidation Preference.

1. Preference. In the event of any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of this corporation, either voluntarily or involuntarily, the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock by reason of their ownership thereof shall be entitled to receive, prior and in preference to any distribution of any of the assets or surplus funds of this corporation to the holders of the Common Stock, (a) the amount of \$0.50, \$1.08, \$3.27, \$6.52, \$9.38 and \$9.38 per share (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares), respectively, plus (b) an amount equal to any dividends declared but unpaid on such shares. If upon such liquidation, dissolution or winding up of this corporation, the assets of this corporation

distributable pursuant to the preceding sentence are insufficient to provide for the cash payment described above in full to the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock, such assets as are available shall be paid to the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock in proportion to the full preferential amount each such holder is otherwise entitled to receive. Holders of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall not be entitled to receive any distribution of any of the assets or surplus funds of this corporation in preference to the holders of the Common Stock.

After the payment or setting apart of payment to the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock of the preferential amounts so payable to each of them pursuant to this Article IV(B)(1), each share of Common Stock, Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall be entitled to receive pro rata (treating the Preferred Stock on an as-if converted basis (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares)) any remaining assets of this corporation; provided, however, (i) the holders of Series A Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series A Preferred Stock equal to \$1.50 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1)); (ii) the holders of Series B Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series B Preferred Stock equal to \$3.24 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1)); (iii) the holders of Series C Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series C Preferred Stock equal to \$9.81 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1)); (iv) the holders of Series D Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series D Preferred Stock equal to \$19.56 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1); (v) the holders of Series E Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series E Preferred Stock equal to \$28.14 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1)); and (vi) the holders of Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall cease to be entitled to any distributions under this paragraph upon such time as such holders have received an aggregate amount per share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock equal to \$28.14 (including any such amounts as are received pursuant to the first paragraph of this Article IV(B)(1)). Thereafter, all remaining proceeds shall be allocated to the holders of Common Stock and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock pro-rata.

2. Consolidation or Merger. When the corporation shall sell, convey, or otherwise dispose of or encumber all or substantially all of its property or business or merge into or consolidate with any other corporation (other than a wholly-owned subsidiary corporation) or effect any other transaction or series of related transactions in which more than fifty percent (50%) of the voting

power of the corporation is disposed of (a "Change in Control"), such transaction or series of transactions shall be deemed to be a liquidation, dissolution or winding up within the meaning of this Article IV(B).

- 3. Noncash Distributions. If any of the assets of this corporation are to be distributed under this Article IV(B), or for any purpose, in a form other than cash, then the Board of Directors shall promptly determine in good faith the value of the assets to be distributed to the holders of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, and Common Stock. This corporation shall, upon receipt of such determination, give prompt written notice of the determination to each holder of shares of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, and Common Stock.
- C. Conversion. The holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall have conversion rights as follows (the "Conversion Rights"):
- 1. Right to Convert. Shares of Preferred Stock shall be convertible, without the payment of any additional consideration by the holder thereof, at the option of the holder thereof, at any time after the date of issuance of such shares at the office of this corporation or any transfer agent for the Preferred Stock into a certain number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock as follows: (i) each share of Series A Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series A Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series A Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); (ii) each share of Series B Preferred Stock shall be converted into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series B Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series B Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); (iii) each share of Series C Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series C Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series C Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); (iv) each share of Series D Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series D Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series D Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); (v) each share of Series E Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series E Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series E Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); (vi) each share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series E-1 Conversion Price (as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series E-1 Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); and (vii) each share of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall be convertible into the number of fully paid and nonassessable shares of Common Stock which results from dividing the Series F Conversion Price

(as hereinafter defined) in effect at the time of conversion into the Series F Conversion Value (as hereinafter defined); provided, however, that the shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock may not be converted to shares of Common Stock pursuant to this Article IV(C)(1) until the earlier of: (A) immediately prior to a Change in Control of the corporation, or (B) such time as such shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall have been sold or transferred to a third party not affiliated with the initial holder(s) of such shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock. Subject to such adjustment as is appropriate due to the effectiveness of the three-for-one combination of the corporation's Common Stock, (i) the Series A Conversion Price shall be \$0.50, and the Series A Conversion Value shall be \$0.50; (ii) the Series B Conversion Price shall be \$1.08 and the Series B Conversion Value shall be \$1.08; (iii) the Series C Conversion Price shall be \$3.27 and the Series C Conversion Value shall be \$3.27; (iv) the Series D Conversion Price shall be \$6.52 and the Series D Conversion Value shall be \$6.52; (v) the Series E Conversion Price shall be \$6.52 and the Series E Conversion Value shall be \$9.38; (vi) the Series E-1 Conversion Price shall be \$9.38 and the Series E-1 Conversion Value shall be \$9.38; and (vii) the Series F Conversion Price shall be \$0.01 and the Series F Conversion Value shall be \$0.01. The Series A Conversion Price, the Series B Conversion Price, the Series C Conversion Price, the Series D Conversion Price, the Series E Conversion Price, the Series E-1 Conversion Price, and the Series F Conversion Price shall be subject to adjustment from time to time as provided below. The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of the Series A Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series A Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series B Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series B Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series C Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series C Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series D Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series D Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series E Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series E Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series E-1 Conversion Rate." The number of shares of Common Stock into which each share of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock is convertible is hereinafter referred to as the "Series F Conversion Rate."

### 2. Automatic Conversion.

(a) Any and all outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, and, notwithstanding the provisions of Article IV(C)(1) above, the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall automatically be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series A Conversion Rate, Series B Conversion Rate, Series C Conversion Rate and Series D Conversion Rate, and Series F Conversion Rate, respectively, immediately upon the closing of a firm commitment underwritten public offering which is pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, covering the offer and sale of Common Stock and which results in aggregate gross proceeds to this corporation equal to or in excess of \$20,000,000, prior to deduction of underwriting commissions and offering expenses (such offering, a "Qualified Initial Public Offering"). In addition, any and all outstanding shares of the Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall

automatically be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series E Conversion Rate and Series E-1 Conversion Rate. respectively, immediately upon the closing of a firm commitment underwritten public offering which is pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, covering the offer and sale of Common Stock and which results in aggregate gross proceeds to this corporation equal to or in excess of \$40,000,000, prior to deduction of underwriting commissions and offering expenses, at a per share offering price of at least \$4.00 (as adjusted for recapitalizations, stock combinations, stock dividends, stock splits and the like) (such offering, a "Series E Qualified Initial Public Offering"). In addition, all outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock shall be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series A Conversion Rate immediately upon the affirmative consent of the holders of greater than fifty percent (50%) of the then outstanding shares of Series A Preferred Stock to such conversion. Furthermore, all outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock shall be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series B Conversion Rate immediately upon the affirmative consent of the holders of seventy-five percent (75%) of the then outstanding shares of Series B Preferred Stock to such conversion. Furthermore, all outstanding shares of Series C Preferred Stock shall be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series C Conversion Rate immediately upon the affirmative consent of the holders of seventy-five percent (75%) of the then outstanding shares of Series C Preferred Stock to such conversion. Furthermore, all outstanding shares of Series D Preferred Stock shall be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series D Conversion Rate immediately upon the affirmative consent of the holders of seventy-five percent (75%) of the then outstanding shares of Series D Preferred Stock to such conversion. Furthermore, all outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall be converted into shares of Common Stock at the then effective Series E Conversion Rate and Series E-1 Conversion Rate, respectively, immediately upon the affirmative consent of the holders of seventy-five percent (75%) of the then outstanding shares of Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock (voting together as a single class on an as-converted basis) to such conversion.

(b) If the corporation proposes to consummate any debt or equity financing closing after the date of the filing of this Certificate (a "Financing") and, in connection with such Financing, the corporation requests that the holders of Series E Preferred Stock purchase shares of such securities to be issued in the Financing (the "Financing Securities"), the corporation shall deliver a written notice (the "Financing Notice") to each holder of Series E Preferred Stock specifying (i) such holder's Pro Rata Amount (as defined below) of the Financing Securities to be issued and (ii) the amount of such Financing Securities the corporation requests the holder of Series E Preferred Stock to purchase in such Financing (such amount the "Series E Participation Amount"), which Series E Participation Amount shall not be greater than such holder's Pro Rata Amount. In the event, within 10 calendar days (or earlier, if such period is waived by such holder) after the delivery of the Financing Notice, any holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock does not purchase its full Series E Participation Amount, then Article IV(C)(6)(a) below shall not apply to any shares of Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder with respect to such Financing and each share of Series E Preferred Stock held by such holder shall, upon the later of the expiration of such 10-day period or the date this corporation thereafter proceeds to consummate the Financing, automatically be converted into one share of Series E-1 Preferred Stock.

Each holder of shares of Series E Preferred Stock that have been converted into shares of Series E-1 Preferred Stock pursuant to this Article IV (C)(2)(b) shall, immediately upon written notice from the corporation, surrender to the corporation at its principal office all certificates for such Series E Preferred Stock, and the corporation shall thereupon deliver to such holder a new Series E-1 Preferred Stock certificate. For the purposes of this Article IV(C)(2)(b), a holder's "Pro Rata Amount" of a Financing shall be equal to (X) a fraction, the numerator of which shall be the number of shares of Preferred Stock of the corporation (calculated on an as-converted to Common Stock basis) held by such holder, and the denominator of which shall be the number of shares Common Stock of the corporation (calculated on an as-converted basis) then outstanding and held by all stockholders of the corporation multiplied by (Y) the total number of Financing Securities.

### 3. Mechanics of Conversion.

- (a) Before any holder of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall be entitled to convert the same into shares of Common Stock, such holder shall surrender the certificate or certificates therefor, duly endorsed, at the office of this corporation or of any transfer agent for the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, and shall give written notice to this corporation at such office that such holder elects to convert the same (except that no such written notice of election to convert shall be necessary in the event of an automatic conversion pursuant to Article IV(C)(2) hereof). This corporation shall, as soon as practicable, after a conversion of any Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series A Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, issue and deliver to the holder of such Series A Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series F Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, a certificate or certificates for the number of shares of Common Stock to which such holder shall be entitled as aforesaid.
- (b) In the case of a conversion of Preferred Stock pursuant to Article IV(C)(1), such conversion shall be deemed to have occurred immediately prior to the close of business on the date of delivery of the notice pursuant to Article IV(C)(3)(a). In the case of an automatic conversion of Preferred Stock pursuant to Article IV(C)(2), such conversion shall be deemed to have occurred immediately prior to the closing of the Qualified Initial Public Offering or Series E Qualified Initial Public Offering, as the case may be, or as set forth in the consent, as the case may be, and the person or persons entitled to receive the shares of Common Stock issuable upon such conversion shall be treated for all purposes as the record holder or holders of such shares of Common Stock on such date.
- 4. Fractional Shares. In lieu of any fractional shares to which the holder of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, would otherwise be entitled, this corporation shall pay cash equal to such fraction

multiplied by the fair market value of one share of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, as determined in good faith by the Board of Directors. Whether or not fractional shares are issuable upon such conversion shall be determined on the basis of the total number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, of each holder at the time converting into Common Stock and the number of shares of Common Stock issuable upon such aggregate conversion.

### 5. Adjustment of Series A, Series B, Series C, Series D, Series E,

Series E-1, and Series F Conversion Price. The Series A Conversion Price, Series B Conversion Price, Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, Series E-1 Conversion Price, and Series F Conversion Price shall be subject to adjustment from time to time as follows:

- (a) If the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding at any time after the date hereof is increased by a stock dividend payable in shares of Common Stock or by a subdivision or split-up of shares of Common Stock, then, on the date such payment is made or such change is effective, the Series A Conversion Price, Series B Conversion Price, Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, Series E-1 Conversion Price, and Series F Conversion Price shall each be appropriately decreased so that the number of shares of Common Stock issuable on conversion of any shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, respectively, shall be increased in proportion to such increase of outstanding shares.
- (b) If the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding at any time after the date hereof is decreased by a combination of the outstanding shares of Common Stock, then, on the effective date of such combination, the Series A Conversion Price, Series B Conversion Price, Series C Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, and Series F Conversion Price shall each be appropriately increased so that the number of shares of Common Stock issuable on conversion of any shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, respectively, shall be decreased in proportion to such decrease in outstanding shares.
- (c) In case this corporation shall declare a cash dividend upon its Common Stock payable otherwise than out of retained earnings or shall distribute to holders of its Common Stock shares of its capital stock (other than Common Stock), or securities of other persons, evidences of indebtedness issued by this corporation or other persons, assets (excluding cash dividends) or options or rights (excluding options to purchase and rights to subscribe for Common Stock or other securities of this corporation convertible into or exchangeable for Common Stock), then, in each such case, the holders of the shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall, concurrent with the distribution to holders of

Common Stock, receive a like distribution based upon the number of shares of Common Stock into which the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, respectively, is convertible.

- (d) Subject to the provisions of Article IV(B), in the case, at any time after the date hereof, of any capital reorganization, or any reclassification of the stock of this corporation (other than as a result of a stock dividend or subdivision, split-up or combination of shares), or the consolidation or merger of this corporation with or into another entity or entities (other than a consolidation or merger in which this corporation is the continuing entity and which does not result in any change in the Common Stock), or of the sale or other disposition of all or substantially all the properties and assets of this corporation, the shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall, after such reorganization, consolidation, merger, sale or other disposition, each be convertible into the (x) kind and (y) number, of shares of stock or other securities or property of this corporation to which such holder would have been entitled if immediately prior to such reorganization, reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale or other disposition it had converted its shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, into Common Stock. The provisions of this paragraph shall similarly apply to successive reorganizations, reclassifications, consolidations, mergers, sales or other dispositions.
- (e) All calculations under this Article IV(C) shall be made to the nearest cent or to the nearest one one-hundredth (1/100) of a share, as the case may be.
- (f) For the purpose of any computation pursuant to this Article IV(C)(5) or pursuant to Article IV(C)(6) below, the "Current Market Price" at any date of one share of Common Stock, shall be deemed to be the average of the highest reported bid and the lowest reported offer prices on the preceding business day as furnished by the National Quotation Bureau, Incorporated (or equivalent recognized source of quotations); provided, however, that if the Common Stock is not traded in such manner that the quotations referred to in this paragraph (f) are available for the period required hereunder, Current Market Price shall be determined in good faith by the Board of Directors.

### 6. Special Adjustment of Series C, Series D and Series E Conversion

Price. In addition to those adjustments set forth in Article IV(C)(5) above, the Conversion Price of the Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock and Series E Preferred Stock shall be subject to adjustment from time to time as follows:

(a) If this corporation shall issue any Common Stock other than "Excluded Stock" (as defined below) for a consideration per share less than the Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price or Series E Conversion Price in effect immediately prior to the issuance of such Common Stock (excluding stock dividends, subdivisions, split-ups, combinations, dividends or recapitalizations which are addressed in Articles IV(C)(5)(a), (b), (c) and

(d)), then and in such

event (except as otherwise provided in this Article IV(C)(6)), such Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price or Series E Conversion Price, as the case may be, shall be reduced, concurrently with such issue, to a price determined by multiplying such Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price or Series E Conversion Price, as the case may be, by a fraction, (x) the numerator of which shall be the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding (including any shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of any Preferred Stock or other security or upon exercise of rights, options or warrants to acquire Common Stock (including shares deemed to have been issued pursuant to subdivision (C) of this clause (a))) immediately prior to such issue plus the number of shares of Common Stock which the aggregate consideration received by the corporation for the total number of shares of Common Stock so issued would purchase at such Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price or Series E Conversion Price, as the case may be, and (y) the denominator of which shall be the number of shares of Common Stock outstanding (including any shares of Common Stock issuable upon conversion of any Preferred Stock or other security or upon exercise of rights, options or warrants to acquire Common Stock (including shares deemed to have been issued pursuant to subdivision (C) of this clause (a))) prior to such issue plus the number of such shares of Common Stock so issued (or deemed issued).

For purposes of any adjustment of the Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price or Series E Conversion Price pursuant to this clause

- (a), the following provisions shall be applicable:
- (A) In the case of the issuance of Common Stock for cash, the consideration shall be deemed to be the amount of cash paid therefor before deducting any discounts or commissions paid or incurred by this corporation in connection with the issuance and sale thereof.
- (B) In the case of the issuance of Common Stock for a consideration in whole or in part other than cash, the consideration other than cash shall be deemed to be the fair market value thereof as determined by the Board of Directors, in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles; provided, however, that if, at the time of such determination, this corporation's Common Stock is traded in the over-the-counter market or on a national or regional securities exchange, such fair market value as determined by the Board of Directors shall not exceed the aggregate Current Market Price of the shares of Common Stock being issued.
- (C) In the case of the issuance of (1) options to purchase or rights to subscribe for Common Stock (other than Excluded Stock), (2) securities by their terms convertible into or exchangeable for Common Stock (other than Excluded Stock), or (3) options to purchase or rights to subscribe for such convertible or exchangeable securities:

- (1) the aggregate maximum number of shares of Common Stock deliverable upon exercise of such options to purchase or rights to subscribe for Common Stock shall be deemed to have been issued at the time such options or rights were issued and for a consideration equal to the consideration (determined in the manner provided in subdivisions (A) and (B) above), if any, received by this corporation upon the issuance of such options or rights plus the minimum purchase price provided in such options or rights for the Common Stock covered thereby;
- (2) the aggregate maximum number of shares of Common Stock deliverable upon conversion of or in exchange for any such convertible or exchangeable securities or upon the exercise of options to purchase or rights to subscribe for such convertible or exchangeable securities and subsequent conversion or exchange thereof, shall be deemed to have been issued at the time such securities were issued or such options or rights were issued and for a consideration equal to the consideration received by this corporation for any such securities and related options or rights (excluding any cash received on account of accrued interest or accrued dividends), plus the minimum additional consideration, if any, to be received by this corporation upon the conversion or exchange of such securities or the exercise of any related options or rights (the consideration in each case to be determined in the manner provided in subdivisions (A) and (B) above);
- (3) on any change in the number of shares of Common Stock deliverable upon exercise of any such options or rights or conversion of or exchange for such convertible or exchangeable securities, or on any change in the minimum purchase price of such options, rights or securities, other than a change resulting from the antidilution provisions of such options, rights or securities, the Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price and Series E Conversion Price shall forthwith be readjusted to such Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price and Series E Conversion Price, respectively, as would have been obtained had the adjustment made upon (x) the issuance of such options, rights or securities not exercised, converted or exchanged prior to such change, as the case may be, been made upon the basis of such change or (y) the options or rights related to such securities not converted or exchanged prior to such change, as the case may be, been made upon the basis of such change; and
- (4) on the expiration of any such options or rights, the termination of any such rights to convert or exchange or the expiration of any options or rights related to such convertible or exchangeable securities, the Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price and Series E Conversion Price, respectively, as would have been obtained had the adjustment made upon the issuance of such options, rights, convertible or exchangeable securities or options or rights related to such convertible or exchangeable securities, as the case may be, been made upon the basis of the issuance of only the number of shares of Common Stock actually issued upon the exercise of such options or rights, upon the conversion or exchange of such convertible or exchangeable securities or upon the exercise of the options or rights related to such convertible or exchangeable securities, as the case may be.

(b) "Excluded Stock" shall mean:

- (i) all shares of Common Stock issued and outstanding on the date this Certificate is filed with the Delaware Secretary of State and all shares of Common Stock issuable upon exercise of options, warrants or other convertible securities outstanding on such date;
- (ii) all shares of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock and the Common Stock into which the shares of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock are convertible and any shares of Common Stock issued or issuable as a dividend or distribution on the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock;
- (iii) all shares of Common Stock or options to purchase Common Stock or other securities issued or issuable to employees, consultants or directors of this corporation pursuant to any plan or other arrangement approved by the Board of Directors;
- (iv) all shares of Common Stock, options or warrants to purchase Common Stock or other securities issued to banks, building developers, equipment lessors or similar institutions provided such issuances are for other than primarily equity financing purposes and are approved by the Board of Directors; and
- (v) all shares of capital stock, options or warrants to purchase capital stock or other securities issued to movie studios or other movie or DVD distributors, provided such issuances are for other than primarily equity financing purposes and are approved by the Board of Directors.

All outstanding shares of Excluded Stock (including any shares issuable upon conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock) shall be deemed to be outstanding for all purposes of the computations of Article IV(C)(6)(a) above.

- 7. Minimal Adjustments. No adjustment in either the Series A Conversion Price, Series B Conversion Price, Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, Series E-1 Conversion Price, or Series F Conversion Price need be made if such adjustment would result in a change in such conversion price of less than \$0.01. Any adjustment of less than \$0.01 which is not made shall be carried forward and shall be made at the time of and together with any subsequent adjustment which, on a cumulative basis, amounts to an adjustment of \$0.01 or more in the Series A Conversion Price, Series B Conversion Price, Series C Conversion Price, Series D Conversion Price, Series E Conversion Price, Series F Conversion Price, as the case may be.
- 8. No Impairment. This corporation will not, through any reorganization, recapitalization, transfer of assets, consolidation, merger, dissolution, issue or sale of securities or

any other voluntary action, avoid or seek to avoid the observance or performance of any of the terms to be observed or performed hereunder by this corporation, but will at all times in good faith assist in the carrying out of all the provisions of this Article IV(C) and in the taking of all such action as may be necessary or appropriate in order to protect the Conversion Rights of the holders of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock against impairment. This provision shall not restrict this corporation's right to amend this Certificate with the requisite stockholder consent whether such stockholder consent is required by law or the terms of this Certificate.

- 9. Certificate as to Adjustments. Upon the occurrence of each adjustment or readjustment of the Series A Conversion Rate, Series B Conversion Rate, Series C Conversion Rate, Series D Conversion Rate, Series E Conversion Rate, Series E-1 Conversion Rate, or Series F Conversion Rate pursuant to this Article IV(C), this corporation at its expense shall promptly compute such adjustment or readjustment in accordance with the terms hereof and prepare and furnish to each holder of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, a certificate setting forth such adjustment or readjustment and describing the facts upon which such adjustment or readjustment is based. This corporation shall, upon written request at any time of any holder of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock furnish or cause to be furnished to such holder a like certificate setting forth (i) such adjustments and readjustments, (ii) the applicable Conversion Rate at the time in effect, and (iii) the number of shares of Common Stock and the amount, if any, of other property which at the time would be received upon the conversion of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock.
- 10. Notices of Record Date. In the event of any taking by this corporation of a record of the holders of any class of securities for the purpose of determining the holders thereof who are entitled to receive any dividend (other than a cash dividend) or other distribution, any right to subscribe for, purchase or otherwise acquire any shares of stock of any class or any other securities or property or to receive any other right, this corporation shall mail to each holder of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock at least twenty (20) days prior to such record date, a notice specifying the date on which any such record is to be taken for the purpose of such dividend or distribution or right, and the amount and character of such dividend, distribution or right.
- 11. Reservation of Stock Issuable Upon Conversion. This corporation shall at all times reserve and keep available out of its authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock solely for the purpose of effecting the conversion of the shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock such number of its shares of Common Stock as shall from time to time be sufficient to effect the conversion of all outstanding shares of the

Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock; and if at any time the number of authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock shall not be sufficient to effect the conversion of all then outstanding shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock this corporation will take such corporate action as may, in the opinion of its counsel, be necessary to increase its authorized but unissued shares of Common Stock to such number of shares as shall be sufficient for such purpose.

12. Notices. Any notice required by the provisions of this Section C to be given to the holder of shares of the Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, or Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, as the case may be, shall be deemed given by courier service or five days after being deposited in the United States mail, postage prepaid, and addressed to each holder of record at his address appearing on the books of this corporation; or if by facsimile, upon proper confirmation of receipt.

### D. Redemption.

1. In the event that any holder (a "Redeeming Holder") of outstanding Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock, as the case may be, gives written notice (the "Notice") to this corporation of a demand for redemption of its Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock during the period commencing June 12, 2004 and ending sixty (60) days thereafter, this corporation shall, to the extent it may lawfully do so, redeem in four (4) annual installments beginning one hundred twenty (120) days following receipt by this corporation of proper demand for redemption, 25% of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock as the case may be, per year at a redemption price per share (the "Redemption Price") equal to the sum of (i) \$1.08, in the case of the Series B Preferred Stock, \$3.27, in the case of the Series C Preferred Stock, \$6.52, in the case of Series D Preferred Stock, or \$9.38, in the case of Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock (subject to adjustments for any split, combination or the like), plus (ii) an amount equal to any dividends declared but unpaid on the shares of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock so redeemed. A redemption of only a part of the number of shares required to be redeemed in any one installment pursuant to this Article IV(D) shall be pro rata among all Redeeming Holders according to the aggregate Redemption Price payable to such Redeeming Holders. Within ten (10) days of receipt of the Notice, the corporation shall send written notice to all holders of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock of the pending redemption and such holders shall have ten (10) days from receipt of such notice to send written notice of intention to join in such redemption.

- 2. At least thirty (30) days but no more than sixty (60) days prior to the date fixed for any redemption of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock (hereinafter referred to as the "Redemption Date"), written notice shall be mailed, postage prepaid, to each holder of record (determined at the close of business on the business day preceding the day on which notice is given) of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock to be redeemed, at his or her address last shown on the records of this corporation, notifying such holder of the redemption of such shares, specifying the Redemption Date, the Redemption Price and the date on which such holder's rights to conversion as to such shares terminate and calling upon such holder to surrender to this corporation, in the manner and at the place designated, his or her certificate or certificates representing the shares to be redeemed (such notice is hereinafter referred to as the "Redemption Notice"). In the event fewer than all the shares represented by any such certificate are redeemed, a new certificate shall be issued representing the unredeemed shares.
- 3. Three (3) days prior to the Redemption Date, this corporation shall deposit the Redemption Price of all outstanding shares of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock designated for redemption in the Redemption Notice, and not yet redeemed or converted, with a bank or trust company chosen by this corporation as a trust fund for the benefit of the respective holders of the shares designated for redemption and not yet redeemed. Simultaneously, this corporation shall deposit irrevocable instruction and authority to such bank or trust company to publish the notice of redemption thereof (or to complete such publication if theretofore commenced) and to pay, on and after the date fixed for redemption or prior thereto, the Redemption Price of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock to the holders thereof upon surrender of their certificates. Any monies deposited by this corporation pursuant to this Article IV(D)(3) for the redemption of shares which are thereafter converted into shares of Common Stock pursuant to Article IV(C) hereof no later than the close of business on the Redemption Date shall be returned to this corporation pursuant to this Article IV(D)(3) remaining unclaimed at the expiration of one year following the Redemption Date shall thereafter be returned to this corporation, provided that the holder to which such money would be payable hereunder shall be entitled, upon proof of his, her or its ownership of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock and payment of any bond requested by this corporation, to receive such monies but without interest from the Redemption Date.
- 4. If, on or prior to the Redemption Date, the funds necessary for such redemption shall have been set aside by this corporation and deposited with a bank or trust company for the benefit of the holders of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and/or Series E-1 Preferred Stock whose shares are being redeemed, then, from and after the Redemption Date, unless there shall have been a default in payment of the Redemption Price, all dividends on the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, and Series E-1 Preferred Stock designated for redemption in the Redemption Notice shall cease to accrue, all rights of the holders of such shares as holders of

Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, or Series E-1 Preferred Stock (except the right to receive the Redemption Price without interest upon surrender of their certificate or certificates and the right to receive any declared but unpaid dividends) shall cease with respect to such shares, and such shares shall not thereafter be transferred on the books of this corporation or be deemed to be outstanding for any purpose whatsoever. If the funds of this corporation legally available for redemption of shares of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, and/or Series E-1 Preferred Stock on any Redemption Date are insufficient to redeem the total number of shares of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock to be redeemed on such date, those funds which are legally available will be used to redeem the maximum possible number of such shares in accordance with the provisions of paragraph D(1) above. The shares of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock not redeemed shall remain outstanding and entitled to all the rights and preferences provided herein. At any time thereafter when additional funds of this corporation are legally available for the redemption of shares of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock, Series D Preferr

E. Voting Rights; Protective Provisions.

### 1. Voting Rights.

(a) General. Except as otherwise required by law or as otherwise set forth herein, each holder of Common Stock shall have one vote for each share of Common Stock so held, and each holder of Preferred Stock other than holders of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock with respect to such shares shall be entitled to the number of votes equal to the number of shares of Common Stock into which the shares of Preferred Stock so held could be converted at the record date for determination of the stockholders entitled to vote, or, if no such record date is established, at the date such vote is taken or any written consent of stockholders is solicited. Except as required by law and as set forth in Article IV(E)(2)(f) below, the holders of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock shall have no right to vote with respect to such shares, and the holders of Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock shall not have the right to vote with respect to such shares for the election of directors of this corporation. Except as required by law or as otherwise set forth herein, all shares of Preferred Stock and all shares of Common Stock shall vote together as a single class on all matters to come before the stockholders of this corporation. Fractional votes by the holders of Preferred Stock shall not, however, be permitted, and any fractional voting rights shall (after aggregating all shares into which shares of Series A Preferred Stock, Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock and, if applicable, Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock, Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock held by each holder could be converted) be disregarded.

(b) Board of Directors. The Board of Directors shall be fixed at seven (7) directors. For so long as not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the shares of Series B Preferred

Stock outstanding as of June 18, 1999 remain outstanding, the holders of the Series B Preferred Stock, voting as a separate class, shall be entitled to elect one (1) director at each annual meeting of stockholders (the "Series B Director"). Further, for so long as not less than seventyfive percent (75%) of the shares of Series C Preferred Stock outstanding as of June 18, 1999 remain outstanding, the holders of the Series C Preferred Stock, voting as a separate class, shall be entitled to elect one (1) director at each annual meeting of stockholders (the "Series C Director"). Further, for so long as not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the authorized shares of Series D Preferred Stock remain outstanding, the holders of the Series D Preferred Stock, voting as a separate class, shall be entitled to elect one (1) director at each annual meeting of stockholders (the "Series D Director"). All other members of the Board of Directors shall be elected by the holders of the Common Stock and the Preferred Stock, other than the Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, then issued and outstanding as a group. So long as seventy-five percent (75%) of the shares of Series B Preferred Stock and Series C Preferred Stock outstanding as of June 18, 1999 and seventy-five percent (75%) of the authorized shares of Series D Preferred Stock remain outstanding, as the case may be, the Series B Director, the Series C Director and the Series D Director, as the case may be, may be removed from the Board of Directors only by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock and Series D Preferred Stock, as the case may be, voting separately as a single class; the remaining directors may be removed from the Board of Directors only by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the Common Stock and the Preferred Stock, other than the Series E Preferred Stock, Series E-1 Preferred Stock and Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock, voting together as a group. If a vacancy on the Board of Directors is to be filled by the Board of Directors, only a director or directors elected by the same class or classes of stockholders as those who would be entitled to vote to fill such vacancy, if any, shall vote to fill such vacancy.

### 2. Protective Provisions.

- (a) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than a majority of the total number of shares of Series A Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting as a separate class:
- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series A Preferred Stock;
- (ii) amend this Certificate to increase the number of authorized shares of Series A Preferred Stock;
- (iii) issue any new equity security ranking senior or pari passu with the Series A Preferred Stock with respect to rights, preferences or privileges; or
- (iv) declare or pay any dividends on any junior securities.
- (b) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than sixty-six percent (66%) of the total number of shares of Series B Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting as a separate class:

- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series B Preferred Stock;
- (ii) issue any new equity security ranking senior or pari passu with the Series B Preferred Stock with respect to any rights, preferences or privileges of the Series B Preferred Stock;
- (iii) declare or pay any dividends on any junior securities;
- (iv) except as set forth in Article IV(D), repurchase any Common or Preferred Stock (this restriction shall not apply to the repurchase of shares of Common Stock from employees, officers, directors, consultants or other persons performing services for the corporation or any subsidiary pursuant to agreements under which the corporation has the option to repurchase such shares at cost upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the termination of employment, or through the exercise of any right of first refusal); or
- (v) reclassify or recapitalize any equity securities of this corporation.
- (c) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than sixty-six percent (66%) of the total number of shares of Series C Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting as a separate class:
- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series C Preferred Stock;
- (ii) issue any new equity security ranking senior or pari passu with the Series C Preferred Stock with respect to any rights, preferences or privileges of the Series C Preferred Stock;
- (iii) declare or pay any dividends on any junior securities;
- (iv) except as set forth in Article IV(D), repurchase any Common or Preferred Stock (this restriction shall not apply to the repurchase of shares of Common Stock from employees, officers, directors, consultants or other persons performing services for the corporation or any subsidiary pursuant to agreements under which the corporation has the option to repurchase such shares at cost upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the termination of employment, or through the exercise of any right of first refusal);
- (v) reclassify or recapitalize any equity securities of this corporation; or
- (vi) amend this Certificate to increase the number of authorized shares of Series C Preferred Stock.

- (d) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than sixty-six percent (66%) of the total number of shares of Series D Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting as a separate class:
- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series D Preferred Stock;
- (ii) issue any new equity security ranking senior or pari passu with the Series D Preferred Stock with respect to any rights, preferences or privileges of the Series D Preferred Stock;
- (iii) declare or pay any dividends on any junior securities;
- (iv) except as set forth in Article IV(D), repurchase any Common or Preferred Stock (this restriction shall not apply to the repurchase of shares of Common Stock from employees, officers, directors, consultants or other persons performing services for the corporation or any subsidiary pursuant to agreements under which the corporation has the option to repurchase such shares at cost upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the termination of employment, or through the exercise of any right of first refusal);
- (v) reclassify or recapitalize any equity securities of this corporation; or
- (vi) amend this Certificate to increase the number of authorized shares of Series D Preferred Stock.
- (e) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than sixty-six percent (66%) of the total number of shares of Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting together as a single series on an as- converted basis but as a separate class:
- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series E Preferred Stock or Series E-1 Preferred Stock;
- (ii) issue any new equity security ranking senior or pari passu with the Series E Preferred Stock or Series E-1 Preferred Stock with respect to any rights, preferences or privileges of the Series E Preferred Stock or Series E-1 Preferred Stock;
- (iii) declare or pay any dividends on any junior securities;
- (iv) except as set forth in Article IV(D), repurchase any Common or Preferred Stock (this restriction shall not apply to the repurchase of shares of Common Stock from employees, officers, directors, consultants or other persons performing services for the corporation or any subsidiary pursuant to agreements under which the corporation has the option to repurchase such shares at cost upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the termination of employment, or through the exercise of any right of first refusal);

- (v) reclassify or recapitalize any equity securities of this corporation; or
- (vi) amend this Certificate to increase the number of authorized shares of Series E Preferred Stock or Series E-1 Preferred Stock.
- (f) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than a majority of the total number of shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock then outstanding, voting as a separate class:
- (i) alter or change in any material respect the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock;
- (ii) except as set forth in Article IV(D), repurchase any Common or Preferred Stock (this restriction shall not apply to the repurchase of shares of Common Stock from employees, officers, directors, consultants or other persons performing services for the corporation or any subsidiary pursuant to agreements under which the corporation has the option to repurchase such shares at cost upon the occurrence of certain events, such as the termination of employment, or through the exercise of any right of first refusal);
- (iii) reclassify or recapitalize any equity securities of this corporation pursuant to which the rights, preferences or privileges of the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock are adversely affected in a disproportionately greater manner than the other series of Preferred Stock as reasonably determined by the Board of Directors of the corporation; or
- (iv) issue any Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock to any person other than (A) to a movie studio or other movie or DVD distributor or any other person with whom the corporation has a strategic business relationship, (B) for other than primarily equity financing purposes and (C) as approved by the Board of Directors.
- (g) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than a majority of the total number of shares of Preferred Stock (other than the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock) then outstanding, voting as a separate class on an as-converted basis:
- (i) merge or consolidate with any other corporation in a transaction in which (A) the holders of this corporation's capital stock prior to the consummation of such event hold less than 50% of the voting power of the surviving entity; and (B) the consideration per share received by the holders of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock is less than \$4.32, \$6.54, \$13.04, \$18.76 and \$18.76, respectively (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares); or
- (ii) sell, lease, convey, exchange, transfer or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of the assets of this corporation in a transaction in which the consideration per share received by the holders of Series B Preferred Stock, Series C Preferred Stock, Series D

Preferred Stock, Series E Preferred Stock and Series E-1 Preferred Stock is less than \$4.32, \$6.54, \$13.04, \$18.76 and \$18.76, respectively (subject to any adjustments for splits, dividends, combinations and the like applicable to such shares).

(h) This corporation shall not, without first obtaining the approval of the holders of not less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the total number of shares of Preferred Stock (other than the Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock) then outstanding, voting as a separate class on an asconverted basis, amend this Certificate to increase the authorized number of shares of Preferred Stock other than additional shares of Series F Non-Voting Preferred Stock.

### ARTICLE V

To the fullest extent permitted by the General Corporation Law as the same exists or as may hereafter be amended, a director of this corporation shall not be personally liable to this corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director.

This corporation shall indemnify to the fullest extent permitted by law any person made or threatened to be made a party to an action or proceeding, whether criminal, civil, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that he, his testator or intestate is or was a director or officer of this corporation or any predecessor of this corporation or serves or served at any other enterprise as a director, officer or employee at the request of this corporation or any predecessor to this corporation.

Neither any amendment nor repeal of this Article V, nor the adoption of any provision of this Certificate inconsistent with this Article V, shall eliminate or reduce the effect of this Article V, in respect of any matter occurring, or any cause of action, suit, claim or proceeding that, but for this Article V, would accrue or arise, prior to such amendment, repeal or adoption of an inconsistent provision.

### ARTICLE VI

This corporation reserves the right to amend, alter, change or repeal any provision contained in this Certificate, in the manner now or hereafter prescribed by statute or this Certificate, and all rights conferred upon stockholders herein are granted subject to this reservation.

### ARTICLE VII

In furtherance and not in limitation of the powers conferred by statute, the Board of Directors is expressly authorized to make, alter, amend or repeal the Bylaws of this corporation.

### ARTICLE VIII

Elections of directors need not be by written ballot unless the Bylaws of this corporation shall so provide.

### **ARTICLE IX**

Meetings of stockholders may be held within or without the State of Delaware, as the Bylaws may provide. The books of this corporation may be kept (subject to any provision contained in the statutes) outside the State of Delaware at such place or places as may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors or in the Bylaws of this corporation.

### ARTICLE X

This corporation is to have perpetual existence.

I hereby further declare and certify under penalty of perjury under the laws of the State of Delaware that the facts set forth in the foregoing certificate are true and correct of my own knowledge and that this certificate is my act and deed.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the corporation has caused this Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to be executed by its Chief Executive Officer and President and attested by its Secretary this 17th day of May, 2002.

## **NETFLIX, INC.,** a Delaware corporation

Attest:

By: /s/ W. Barry McCarthy, Jr.
W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., Secretary

#### [WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI LETTERHEAD]

May 20, 2002

Netflix, Inc. 970 University Avenue Los Gatos, California 95032

Re: Registration Statement on Form S-1

Ladies and Gentlemen:

We have examined the Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed by you with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") on March 6, 2002 (Registration No. 333-83878), as amended (as such may be further amended or supplemented, the "Registration Statement"), in connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, of up to 6,325,000 shares of your Common Stock (the "Shares"). The Shares include 825,000 shares of your Common Stock that may be issued pursuant to an over-allotment option granted to the underwriters of the offering. We understand that the Shares are to be sold to the underwriters of the offering for resale to the public as described in the Registration Statement. As your legal counsel, we have examined the proceedings taken, and are familiar with the proceedings proposed to be taken, including actions of your board of directors and stockholders and instruments, documents, certificates and records that we have deemed relevant and necessary for the basis of our opinion hereinafter expressed, by you in connection with the sale and issuance of the Shares.

It is our opinion that, upon completion of the sale and issuance of the Shares pursuant to and in accordance with the terms of the Registration Statement and the Purchase Agreement by and among you and the underwriters named therein and in accordance with the resolutions adopted by your Board of Directors and the Pricing Committee of your Board of Directors, the Shares will be legally and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.

We express no opinion as to any matter relating to the laws of any jurisdiction other than the laws of the State of California and Delaware and the federal laws of the United States.

We consent to the use of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement and further consent to the use of our name wherever appearing in the Registration Statement, including the prospectus constituting a part thereof, and any amendments thereto.

Very truly yours,

WILSON SONSINI GOODRICH & ROSATI Professional Corporation

#### **Exhibit 10.12**

As of May 1, 2000

NETFLIX, Inc.

970 University Avenue Suite 100 Los Gatos, CA 95032-7606

Attn: Ted Sarandos, Vice President, Content Acquisition

This letter agreement ("Agreement") sets forth the terms of the agreement between Netflix ("Netflix") and Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Inc. ("CTHE") (formerly known as Columbia TriStar Home Video) in connection with

Netflix's ordering of certain "DVDs" (as such term is defined below) pursuant to the terms hereof solely for the purposes of renting such DVDs to consumers pursuant to Netflix's rental-by-mail business, and in connection therewith, Netflix's and CTHE's participation in a "Revenue Sharing Program" (as defined below) for the "Rental Pictures" (as defined below) covered by this Agreement.

A. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT: All of CTHE's obligations under this Agreement are subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent ("Conditions Precedent"):(i) Netflix's willingness and operational capability to electronically report to CTHE (utilizing an electronic reporting system approved by CTHE [CTHE hereby preapproves SuperComm]) point-of-sale information with respect to Rental Pictures on an ongoing basis; and (ii) CTHE's receipt of this Agreement executed by Netflix.

1. TERM: The term of this Agreement shall be for a period of 5 years	
commencing on June 1, 2000 and ending on May 31, 2005 (the "Term")	

unless earlier terminated pursuant to the terms hereof. Each year of the Term shall be hereinafter referred to as a "Contract Year," with the first year being referred to as the "First Contract Year," etc.

2. TERRITORY: The territory of the rights granted hereunder shall be and be limited to the United States and its territories and possessions (the "Territory").

#### 3. RENTAL PICTURES:

a. Definition: For purposes of this Agreement, "Rental Picture"

shall be defined as [\*] motion picture for which CTHE owns or controls home entertainment distribution rights in the Territory (specifically including "Direct to Video Pictures," as defined below) which CTHE intends to release to consumers in the Territory on a Street Date during the Term for the first time on "DVD". For purposes of this Agreement, "Direct to Video Pictures" shall mean [\*]

[\*] motion picture that is initially made available for viewing in the Territory to consumers in videocassette and/or DVD format or premium cable premiere format and which otherwise fits within the description of a Rental Picture. A "DVD" shall mean a digital

versatile disc (or otherwise known as "digital video disc") format and shall include all sub-formats thereof.

- 4. RENTAL TERMS: All DVDs ordered by Netflix hereunder shall be included in Netflix's mail order rental program which makes DVDs available, on a rental or subscription basis, to consumers for home viewing purposes. Consumers can access information regarding Netflix's mail-order program and DVD inventory through Netflix's website at Netflix. In connection with the foregoing, Netflix represents, warrants and agrees as follows:
- a. Shelf Space Guarantee: All Rental Pictures will be placed in the "New Release" section of Netflix's website [\*] for such Rental Picture. The New Release section shall be accessible by tab from Netflix's Home Page. The titles shall remain within the rotation of the line listing and box art for such [\*] period.
- b. Under the Netflix rental program the customers pay a monthly flat fee ("Subscription Fee") and may order an unlimited (up to 4 at a time) number of DVD titles during a month-to-month (i.e. February 3rd through March 2nd) period; provided, that all DVDs must be returned to Netflix within such one month period. If Netflix expands the duration of the month-to-month period during the Term, CTHE shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement following 30 days notice thereof to Netflix and CTHE shall have no further obligation to Netflix hereunder. Such termination, if any, shall be CTHE's sole remedy in connection with any such expansion. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of such a termination, Netflix shall remain obligated to CTHE pursuant to the terms and conditions hereof with respect to all DVDs of Rental Pictures ordered by Netflix prior to the date of such termination.
- c. [\*]. Any Netflix customer who [\*] will, for purposes of this Agreement, be [\*] ([\*] such customer such [\*]), which [\*] shall be an amount equal to the [\*] below, as calculated pursuant to [\*] below, for each [\*].
- d. CTHE Page: Netflix will create and continuously maintain (subject to CTHE's approval thereof) a "CTHE Page" listing all of CTHE's available titles which CTHE Page shall be accessible directly from Netflix's Home Page.
- 5. ORDER REQUIREMENTS. Netflix shall order [\*] Rental Picture from CTHE (i.e., on an output basis). In connection with each such order, the following shall apply:
- a. Order Requirements: Netflix agrees to order and CTHE agrees to provide (provided Netflix is not in breach hereunder), a specified number of DVDs for such Rental Picture determined as follows:
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- i. First and Second Contract Years. During the First and Second Contract Years, Netflix shall order such quantity of DVDs [\*] basis.
- ii. Third, Fourth and Fifth Contract Years. During the Third, Fourth and Fifth Contract Years, Netflix agrees to order such quantity (which quantity will be sufficient to [\*] or DVDs [\*].
- 6. STREET DATE/ORDERING OF COPIES/DISTRIBUTION OF COPIES: With respect to each of the Rental Pictures, CTHE shall specify the date for the first DVD rental by Netflix of such Rental Picture to the general public for home entertainment purposes (the "Street Date"). Netflix shall place its orders with CTHE for each Rental Picture, in accordance with subparagraph 5.a. above ("Initial Order"), not later than [\*] prior to the Street Date for such Rental Picture. Netflix acknowledges and agrees that if Netflix does not place its Initial Order within such [\*] period, CTHE can not guarantee timely delivery of such DVDs.
- 7. "REVENUE SHARING PROGRAM": [\*] Rental Picture hereunder shall be ordered by Netflix and shall be provided by CTHE pursuant to the revenue sharing terms set forth in this Agreement (the "Revenue Sharing Program"). The consideration payable by Netflix for the right to participate in the Revenue Sharing Program with respect to any particular Rental Picture shall consist, in whole or in part, of a percentage of the "Rental Revenues" (as defined below) earned by Netflix from the rental of DVDs of such Rental Picture.
- 8. "REVENUE SHARING PERIOD": The "Revenue Sharing Period" for each Rental Picture shall be [\*]. The Revenue Sharing Period for each applicable Rental Picture shall commence on the Street Date for the applicable Rental Picture. Netflix shall use commercially reasonable efforts to ensure that all DVDs of the Rental Pictures subject to inventory levels and month-to-month cycles) remain available for rental during the entire Revenue Sharing Period applicable to such Rental Picture.
- 9. PROGRAM PRICE: In consideration for the rights granted hereunder, for each DVD of a Rental Picture ordered by Netflix, Netflix shall pay CTHE a "Program Price" as follows:

a. [*]; [*] plus
------------------

b. Revenue Percentage Payment: A share of Rental Revenue derived from the rental of DVDs ("Revenue Percentage Payment") determined as follows: [\*]

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

[\*].

The [\*] and the Revenue Percentage Payment shall be hereinafter referred to as the "Program Price."

- c. Definitions.
- i. A "Rental Transaction" shall mean each and every time DVD is mailed or otherwise delivered to a customer. Netflix shall independently determine and charge its customers whatever Rental Transaction price it determines is in its own best business interests and without agreement with CTHE. CTHE does not suggest any particular Rental Transaction price.
- ii. "Rental Revenues" shall mean the aggregate of all revenues collected in connection with Rental Transactions occurring during the Revenue Sharing Period, including any [\*] and any amounts [\*], but specifically excluding [\*]. Netflix shall be entitled to [\*] from [\*]. For purposes of calculating the Rental Revenues, Netflix will [\*].

Netflix shall be solely obligated to pay all taxes, fees or governmental charges required to be paid by Netflix in connection with Netflix's activities undertaken pursuant to this Agreement. Netflix shall pay all such taxes within the applicable time periods.

10. [\*]: Netflix shall [\*] ordered hereunder. At such time as Netflix orders

DVDs of a particular Rental Picture pursuant to the terms hereof, CTHE shall [\*] Notwithstanding the foregoing, Netflix shall discuss each title with CTHE [\*].

- 11. ADVANCE: For each Rental Picture hereunder [\*], Netflix agrees [\*]. However, Netflix shall not have any obligation [\*].
- 12. DELIVERY/SHIPPING: CTHE will cause a third party duplicator/distributor to undertake direct distribution of all DVDs ordered by Netflix hereunder to
- [\*] distribution centers (which shall be designated in writing by Netflix and which may only be changed upon 30 days prior written notice to CTHE). CTHE shall determine, in its sole discretion, to deliver DVDs either: [\*]. Netflix shall be solely responsible for making all DVDs "rental ready." CTHE will use reasonable, good faith efforts to deliver all DVDS ordered by Netflix hereunder to Netflix's distribution centers 7 days prior to the applicable Street Date(s) for such DVDs.
- 13. PAYMENT: Netflix shall pay: (i) [\*] within [\*] days following the [\*] to Netflix; (ii) [\*] within [\*] days following the [\*] by Netflix; and (iii) [\*] within [\*] days following the [\*] and [\*] within [\*] days following the [\*].
- 14. MISSING DVDS: In the event that DVDs of a Rental Picture are sold, stolen or otherwise unaccounted for during the Revenue Sharing Period for the applicable Rental Picture ("Missing DVD"), Netflix shall so inform CTHE and shall pay CTHE a sum equal to [\*] ("Missing DVD Fees"). Missing DVD Fees shall be payable to CTHE [\*].
- 15. REPORTING OBLIGATIONS: Netflix shall report electronically to CTHE, on a weekly basis, complete and accurate daily information regarding the rental of DVDs of the Rental Pictures acquired under this Agreement [\*], in such format as may be specified by CTHE from time to time. At CTHE's request, Netflix shall provide CTHE with a copy of all tracking and other to the information obtained by Netflix, insofar as such information relates Rental Pictures. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties hereby agree to work together during the first 90 days of the Term to set up a mutually acceptable reporting format; provided, however, that in the event of any disagreement,
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

CTHE's decision shall prevail. As of August 31, 2000, the foregoing information shall be provided in a consolidated FTP file.

16. MARKETING SUPPORT: In lieu of specific marketing support programs and as consideration for services to be performed by Netflix hereunder, CTHE agrees that Netflix shall [\*], an amount equal to [\*]. Netflix shall [\*] for the purpose of advertising and promoting [\*].

#### 17. AUDIT:

a. Netflix grants CTHE the right, from time to time during the period commencing on the date hereof and concluding on the date which is 12 months after the expiration of the Term, upon not less than 7 business days prior notice, but no more than once in any calendar year, to examine and audit Netflix's records, invoices, books of account, computer or data base information which relate to the rental of DVDs of the Rental Pictures and/or the Revenue Sharing Program for the then immediately preceding 12 month period (including, without limitation, all appropriate information provided to Netflix by customers, but which shall not include names, addresses and/or any individual identifying data of such customers). All such audits shall be conducted by an independent, qualified auditor of CTHE's choice. All such audits shall be at CTHE's sole cost and expense; provided however, that in the event such audit shall disclose an error or errors which in the aggregate equal or exceed 5% of the amounts owed to CTHE hereunder for the period being audited, Netflix shall promptly reimburse CTHE for all outside costs and expenses actually incurred in connection with such audit. CTHE may make copies of or make excerpts from only such part of Netflix's records, invoices, books of account, computer or data base information which relate to matters and time frames subject to examination as herein provided. Such examination shall be at such place where the relevant information is maintained and during reasonable business hours and in such manner so as not to interfere with Netflix's normal business activities. Such examination shall continue for such time as is reasonably necessary (but in any event not more the 30 consecutive days, provided that CTHE has been provided with the requisite access and information) for CTHE to complete the examination. Such right to examine hereunder is limited to the financial matters in connection with DVDs of Rental Pictures and/or the Revenue Sharing Program (collectively, "CTHE Product") and under no circumstances shall CTHE have the right to examine records relating to Netflix's business generally or with respect to other projects not related to CTHE Product, for purposes of comparison or otherwise; provided, however, that where any original income or expense document with third parties relates to CTHE Product and videocassettes or DVDs of a third party's titles, CTHE shall have the right to examine such document; provided, further that any information contained therein which does not relate to CTHE Product shall be redacted therefrom. Any amounts determined to be due and owing to CTHE following an audit

shall be paid to CTHE [\*].

b. Netflix grants CTHE the right to conduct, or to engage an auditor to conduct, upon 48 hours notice, on location audits for purposes of "spotchecking" transaction information relating to the CTHE Product; provided; that CTHE shall not conduct such audits more than [\*] at any one warehouse or geographical location and shall not interfere with the on-going business such that CTHE's activity would require Netflix to shut down its operations at such location.

18. NOTICE: Any notice or communications provided for hereunder must be in writing and delivered either personally, by messenger, overnight courier, registered mail, postage prepaid, or facsimile upon proper confirmation of receipt to the following addresses (or to such other address as specified by like notice):

For Netflix:

Netflix, Inc.

970 University Avenue Suite 100

Los Gatos, CA 95032-7606 Attention: Ted Sarandos, Vice President, Content Acquisition

For CTHE:

Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment, Inc. 10202 West Washington Boulevard, 8th Floor Culver City, CA 90232 Attention: Robin Russell, Senior Executive Vice President Facsimile: (310) 244-1289

#### 19. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES:

a. CTHE warrants and represents that it is a corporation duly organized and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state of Delaware and has the full right, power, legal capacity and authority to enter into and carry out the terms of this Agreement.

b. Netflix warrants and represents that it is a corporation duly organized and validly existing in good standing under the laws of the state of Delaware and has the full right, power, legal capacity and authority to enter into and carry out the terms of this Agreement.

#### 20. INDEMNIFICATION:

- a. Netflix agrees to indemnify and hold CTHE, its parent, subsidiary and affiliated companies (including any future parent entity) and their respective officers, agents, directors and employees, harmless from any and all claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys fees) arising out of the breach by Netflix of any warranty, representation or other term or provision of this Agreement. CTHE shall promptly notify Netflix in writing of any third party claim or litigation to which this indemnification applies, and Netflix shall assume the defense of any such claim or litigation (and CTHE shall have the right to engage separate counsel of its choice and participate in the defense, negotiation and settlement of such action or proceeding, but shall bear the fees and expenses of such separate counsel retained by CTHE and CTHE shall cooperate with Netflix in the defense of such claim at no cost or charge to Netflix, other than for performing such acts as Netflix shall request). If, for any reason, Netflix shall fail to appoint counsel on a timely basis or otherwise fails timely to confirm its assumption of the defense of any applicable claim, CTHE may engage its own counsel and the reasonable costs and expenses made in connection therewith shall be paid by Netflix. Netflix shall have the right to approve or disapprove the settlement or disposition of any such claim or litigation proposed by CTHE, which right shall expire 20 business days following Netflix's receipt of written notice with respect thereto. Netflix shall not have the right to enter into any settlement or compromise unless, in connection therewith, it shall obtain from the claimants a full release of all related claims against CTHE.
- b. CTHE shall indemnify and hold Netflix, its subsidiary and affiliated companies and their respective officers, agents, directors and employees, harmless from any and all claims, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including reasonable attorneys fees) arising out of the breach by CTHE of any warranty, representation or other term or provision of this Agreement Netflix shall promptly notify CTHE in writing of any third party claim or litigation to which this indemnification applies, and CTHE shall assume the defense of any such claim or litigation (and Netflix shall have the right to engage separate counsel of its choice and participate in the defense, negotiation and settlement of such action or proceeding but shall bear the fees and expenses of such separate counsel retained by Netflix and Netflix shall cooperate with CTHE in the defense of such claim at no cost or charge to CTHE, other than for performing such acts as CTHE shall request). If, for any reason, CTHE shall fail to appoint counsel on a timely basis or otherwise fails timely to confirm its assumption of the defense of any applicable claim, Netflix may engage its own counsel and the reasonable costs and expenses made in connection therewith shall be paid by CTHE. CTHE shall have the right to approve or disapprove the settlement or disposition of any such claim or litigation proposed by Netflix, which right shall expire 20 business days following CTHE's receipt of written notice with respect thereto. CTHE shall not have the right to enter into any settlement or compromise unless, in connection therewith, it shall obtain from the claimants a full release of all related claims against Netflix.
- c. Notwithstanding the provisions of Paragraph 20. hereof, Netflix hereby indemnifies, defends and holds harmless CTHE and its successors, permitted assigns, employees, officers and directors from and against any and all claims (and any liability, loss, damage, cost and expense, including, without limitation, reasonable outside attorneys' fees arising out of such claims) brought by shareholders or potential shareholders of Netflix arising out of any reference to this Agreement or

the terms hereof; Sony Pictures Entertainment, CTHE or any affiliated entity in any of Netflix's disclosure documents.

21. CONFIDENTIALITY: Other than as may be required (i) by applicable law, governmental order or regulation or securities laws or by order or decree of any court of competent jurisdiction, (ii) as part of its normal reporting requirements or review procedures to its parent company, auditors, attorneys or other advisors, (iii) in connection with a possible sale, merger or other consolidation transaction involving it or its parent company or (iv) in the case of CTHE, as may be disclosed to third party "profit" participants in connection with the Rental Pictures: neither party hereto (nor any agent acting on behalf of any party hereto) shall divulge or disclose to any third party any of the material terms and conditions of this Agreement (including, without limitation, the existence of this Agreement or any reference to Sony Pictures Entertainment, CTHE, or any affiliated entity), or any non-public information concerning the business or operations of a party (including information concerning Netflix obtained pursuant to Section 17 hereof) without the prior written consent of the other party hereto. In the event that disclosure is required pursuant to clause (i) above, the party so making disclosure shall so notify the other party (if possible, prior to making such disclosure and in any event as promptly as practical) and shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to seek confidential treatment of such information. The initial press release regarding the parties entering into this Agreement (if any) shall require the mutual written approval of both parties. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, CTHE hereby acknowledges and agrees that Netflix may be required to share financial and other reporting information with respect to the Rental Pictures with the owner/operator of Netflix's computer program system and certain data information services in order to allow such owner/operator and/or such data information service to monitor, update and approve their program and/or service. In the event Netflix is required to share such information, Netflix shall so inform CTHE and shall, at CTHE's request, obtain a confidentially agreement, in a form approved by CTHE, signed on behalf of such owner/operator and/or data information service. Without limiting the generality of its obligations this Paragraph, Netflix agrees that it will not share with any third party any financial or other reporting information with respect to the Rental Pictures which is kept, maintained or compiled as part of the Revenue Sharing Program, except as set forth in this Paragraph 21.

#### 22. ASSIGNMENT/CHANGE OF CONTROL:

a. Assignment: CTHE shall be free to assign this Agreement and its rights hereunder, and to delegate its duties at any time and from time to time, in whole or in part, to any person or entity; provided, however, that CTHE shall be released from its obligations under this Agreement only if such assignment is (i) to a person or entity into which CTHE merges or is consolidated or (ii) to a person or entity which acquires all or substantially all of CTHE's business and assets or (iii) to a person or entity which is controlled by, under common control with, or controls CTHE or (iv) with Netflix's prior written consent. Netflix shall not assign this Agreement nor its rights hereunder, nor delegate its duties under this Agreement in whole or in part, without CTHE's prior written consent (not to be unreasonably withheld); provided, however, that an assignment pursuant to or resulting from a sale, exchange or transfer of all or substantially all of Netflix's business and assets to any person or persons or any other form of business combination, including, without limitation, a

reorganization, merger, consolidation or a sale to the public, shall not require such consent so long as such assignment is not to a Competing Major Studio, such party is a financially responsible party capable of performing all of Netflix's obligations under this Agreement, such party orders DVD's hereunder solely for the purpose of a rental-by-mail business and which such party assumes in writing all of Netflix's rights and obligations hereunder. In the event that Netflix or CTHE assigns its rights or interest in or to this Agreement pursuant to the terms hereof, in whole or in part, the assigning party will nevertheless continue to remain fully and primarily responsible and liable to the other party for prompt, full, complete and faithful performance of all terms and conditions of this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Competing Major Studio" shall mean Universal Studios, Inc., Warner Bros., a division of Time Warner Entertainment Company, L.P., MGM, Twentieth Century Fox Film Corporation, The Walt Disney Company, or Paramount Pictures Corporation, Inc., or any division of any of the foregoing, or any entity which controls, is controlled by or is under common control with any of the foregoing.

- b. Change of Control: For purposes of subparagraph 20.a. hereof, a "change-of-control" of Netflix shall be deemed to be an assignment and shall be subject to the provisions of subparagraph 23.a. For purposes of this Agreement, a "change-of-control" of Netflix shall be deemed to have occurred, if, following the applicable transaction: a Competing Major Studio acquires 25% or more of the equity interests in Netflix.
- 23. REMEDIES: Subject to Paragraph 4.b. hereof, in addition to any and all other rights and remedies available to it at law or in equity, a non-defaulting party shall have the right to terminate this Agreement for any material breach by a defaulting party (a "Material Breach") and/or in the event of bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, assignment for the benefit of creditors or any such similar proceeding on the part of either party, or appointment of a receiver (or similar proceeding) for any of such party's property (each, an "Insolvency Event"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event of a Material Breach, the non-defaulting party shall notify the defaulting party of such Material Breach in writing and the defaulting party shall have 30 days to cure such Material Breach; provided, that in the event of Netflix's failure to timely report to CTHE pursuant to Paragraph 15 hereof or to pay (CTHE sums due under this Agreement, Netflix shall have 14 days to cure such Material Breach. The non-defaulting party shall have the right to terminate this Agreement for any such Material Breach that shall remain uncured for 30 (or, if applicable, 14) days following such notice and/or for any Insolvency Event; provided, that in the event that such Material Breach (other than nonpayment) is of a nature that reasonably requires more than 30 (or, if applicable, 14) days to cure, and the defaulting party is diligently in the process of such cure, the non-defaulting party will not terminate this Agreement unless the cure cannot be accomplished, or otherwise is not accomplished, in 60 days.

#### 24. GOVERNING LAW/ALTERNATIVE DISPUTE RESOLUTION:

- a. Governing Law. THE INTERNAL SUBSTANTIVE LAWS (AS DISTINGUISHED FROM THE CHOICE OF LAW RULES) OF THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA AND THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA APPLICABLE TO CONTRACTS MADE AND PERFORMED ENTIRELY IN CALIFORNIA SHALL GOVERN (i) THE VALIDITY AND
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

INTERPRETATION OF THIS AGREEMENT, (ii) THE PERFORMANCE BY THE PARTIES OF THEIR RESPECTIVE OBLIGATIONS HEREUNDER, AND (iii) ALL OTHER CAUSES OF ACTION (WHETHER SOUNDING IN CONTRACT OR IN TORT) ARISING OUT OF OR RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR THE TERMINATION OF THIS AGREEMENT.

b. Legal Proceedings. The parties hereto agree that any dispute or controversy relating to any of the matters referred to in clauses (i), (ii) and/or (iii) of subparagraph 25.a., above, shall be decided by a Rent-A-Judge, manually selected by the parties (or, if they cannot agree, by the Presiding Judge of the Los Angeles Superior Court) appointed in accordance with California Code of Civil Procedure Section 638, sitting without a jury, in Los Angeles County, California, and the parties hereby submit to the jurisdiction of such court. All such proceedings shall be closed to the public and confidential and all records thereto shall be permanently sealed.

#### 25 MISCELLANEOUS:

- a. Nothing contained herein shall be deemed to create a relationship of partnership, joint venture, agency, fiduciary or employment between the parties.
- b. This Agreement sets forth the entire understanding of the parties regarding the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior oral or written agreements between them.
- c. No waiver of any default or breach of this Agreement by either party shall be deemed a continuing waiver or a waiver of any other breach or default, no matter how similar.
- d. This Agreement may not be changed, modified, amended or supplemented, except in a writing signed by both parties.
- e. Paragraph headings are inserted herein for convenience only and do not constitute a part of this Agreement.
- f. Netflix and CTHE shall execute, acknowledge and deliver any and all further documents that are necessary, expedient or proper to implement, administer and effectuate the purpose and intent of this Agreement.

g. If any term or provision of this Agreement shall be found to be void or contrary to law, such term or provision shall, but only to the extent necessary to bring this Agreement within the requirements of law, be deemed to be severable from the other terms and provisions of this Agreement, and the remainder of this Agreement shall be given effect as if the parties had not included the severed term herein.

Please confirm your agreement with the foregoing by signing below, and return both copies to the undersigned, after which we will return a fully executed copy to you.

Very truly yours,

#### COLUMBIA TRISTAR HOME ENTERTAINMENT, INC.

By: /s/ Robin Russell
Title: ROBIN RUSSELL
Senior Executive Vice President
Columbia TriStar Home Entertainment

#### AGREED TO AND ACCEPTED THIS 4 DAY OF March, 2002.

**NETFLIX** 

#### Schedule A

## **Revenue Per Rental Picture Calculation**

```
Scenario I - [*]
[*] (1)
[*] Week Cash Flow:
                                          Calculation 1: [*] Calculation 2: [*]
                                               [*]
                                                                     [*]
Monthly Customer Fee
Month NetFlix Fee from Customers
[*]
Net Monthly Fee from Customers(2)
Transaction Assumptions
Monthly Rental Revenue [*]
Total Revenue Share Copies
[*] (3)
Total Program Price Per Copy
[*] (4)
Total [*] Week CTHE Revenue (5)
Footnotes:
(1) [*]
(2) [*]
(3) [*]
(4) [*]
(5) [*]
```

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

#### Schedule A

## **Revenue Per Rental Picture Calculation**

```
Scenario II - [*]
[*] (1)
[*] Week Cash Flow:
                                          Calculation 1: [*] Calculation 2: [*]
                                               [*]
                                                                     [ * ]
Monthly Customer Fee
Month NetFlix Fee from Customers
[*]
Net Monthly Fee from Customers(2)
Transaction Assumptions
Monthly Rental Revenue [*]
Total Revenue Share Copies
[*] (3)
Total Program Price Per Copy
[*] (4)
Total [*] Week CTHE Revenue (5)
Footnotes:
(1) [*]
(2) [*]
(3) [*]
(4) [*]
(5) [*]
```

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

#### Schedule A

#### **Revenue Per Rental Picture Calculation**

```
Scenario III - [*]
[*] (1)
[*] Week Cash Flow:
                                         Calculation 1: [*] Calculation 2: [*]
                                              [*]
                                                                   [ * ]
Monthly Customer Fee
Month NetFlix Fee from Customers
Net Monthly Fee from Customers(2)
Transaction Assumptions
Monthly Rental Revenue [*]
Total Revenue Share Copies
[*] (3)
Total Program Price Per Copy
[*] (4)
Total [*] Week CTHE Revenue(5)
Footnotes:
(1) [*]
(2) [*]
(3) [*]
(4) [*]
(5) [*]
```

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

## **EXHIBIT A**

## **DVD EVENT TITLES**

[\*]

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

#### **Exhibit 10.13**

#### REVENUE SHARING OUTPUT LICENSE TERMS (RETAILER)

#### As of June\_\_\_\_, 2000

The following (the "Agreement") sets forth the terms of the license agreement (the "License") between Warner Home Video ("WHV"), a division of Time Warner Entertainment Company, L.P. and Netflix.com (the "Retailer") for revenue sharing on WHV's Rental Picture output (as defined below).

- 1. TERM: Five (5) year period commencing upon the "Street Date" of the first
- "Rental Picture" (as such terms are defined below) released by WHV on or after date of execution of this Agreement.
- 2. TERRITORY: United States and its territories and possessions only.
- 3. DEFINITIONS:
- a. "Licensed Units" shall mean the total number of DVD units licensed to Retailer hereunder.
- b. "Month" shall be defined as each calendar month, and each Month shall end on the last day of such month.
- c. "Picture Term" means for each Rental Picture the [\*](as defined below) of a title in DVD format.
- d. "Rental Picture" means [\*], provided, however, that product controlled by third parties who do not approve of the terms hereof shall be specifically excluded from Rental Pictures. "New Release" refers to the initial release of a title in the DVD format. WHV reserves its right, upon notice to Retailer, prospectively to withdraw any Rental Picture or distributed line from the terms hereof in the event WHV ceases to own or control homevideo distribution in the Territory with respect thereto.
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- e. "Revenue" means all consumer-generated video rental revenue, plus [\*] (collectively, "Fees") per rental transaction [\*] and net of [\*]. In the case of customer subscriptions (each, a "Subscription"), Revenue shall be determined [\*]. The parties agree that Retailer's calculation of [\*] shall be subject to review and verification by WHV.
- (i) "Bad Debt" shall mean, for purposes hereof [\*].
- (ii) "Taxes" shall mean any and all sales, excise, value added or other taxes which meet the following qualifications: (A) the taxes are separately stated, (B) the taxes are required by law to be collected from Retailer's customers, and (C) the taxes are actually paid by Retailer to taxing authorities.
- f. "Street Date" means the first day Retailer is permitted by WHV to make a title available for rental to consumers.
- g. "Turn" shall mean [\*].

#### 4. LICENSED RIGHTS:

- a. Homevideo Distribution License: WHV licenses to Retailer on a limited and nonexclusive basis homevideo distribution rights to the Rental Pictures in the DVD format only for rental only in the retail market in the Territory during the Term, subject to the terms hereunder and subject to Retailer's agreement to [\*] subject to Paragraph 5(a) below.
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- b. Credit Worthiness: WHV and Retailer agree that this License is and shall during the Term be conditioned upon and subject to timely payments by Retailer to WHV in accordance with the terms and provisions of Paragraphs 5 through 8 below.
- c. Reservation of Title: Legal title to, and risk of loss of, the Licensed Units hereunder shall remain vested in WHV, subject to disposition of Licensed Units pursuant to Paragraph 8 below. Retailer shall not permit any encumbrance to attach to any Licensed Units delivered pursuant to this Agreement.
- d. Limitations on Bundling: In the event Retailer elects to bundle Rental Pictures with any other of Retailer's products, the effective retail price of the Rental Picture(s) shall be proportionate to the effective rental and/or retail price of each of the other products in the bundle, subject to WHV's [\*], pursuant to Paragraph 6.a. below.

#### 5. INITIAL PAYMENT TO WHV:

- a. Initial Payment: For each Rental Picture licensed hereunder, Retailer shall [\*] aggregate amount (the "Initial Payment") as follows:
- (i) [\*] or
- (ii) [\*]
- b. Payment Terms. For each Rental Picture, the Initial Payment shall be due and payable by Retailer [\*].
- c. [\*]: Retailer shall [\*] each [\*] from WHV's Revenue Share on a [\*]

basis. No Initial Payment or any other amount due or owing on any Rental Picture shall be cross-collateralized with the Initial Payment or any other amount due or owing on any other Rental Picture(s). Retailer shall not [\*] Initial Payments.

- 6. REVENUE SHARING: For each Rental Picture, subject to Paragraph 5.c. above, WHV's share of the Revenue shall be calculated as follows:
- a. During the Picture Term: During the Picture Term, [\*] WHV's Revenue Share shall equal [\*], as defined in Paragraph 3.e. above.
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

b. Post-Picture Term: After the Picture Term, [*], subject to Paragraphs 8.a. and b. below.
7. STATEMENTS AND PAYMENTS:
a. Statements: On a Monthly basis, within ten (10) business days after the Month, for each Rental Picture, Retailer shall provide to WHV, in the formats reasonably requested and as periodically amended by WHV, a statement (the "Statement") which reflects the rental and related activities for such Month, including, without limitation, [*].

b. Payments: For each [\*], to the extent any amounts are due pursuant to the Statements, such amounts shall be due and payable within [\*].

For purposes of clarification, the parties agree that WHV's share of Revenue per Subscription shall be calculated as: [\*];

#### 8. TREATMENT OF LICENSED UNITS DURING AND AFTER PICTURE TERM:

a. [\*]: The parties agree that in the event a customer of Retailer fails

or refuses to return any Licensed Unit to Retailer, Retailer shall [\*] pursuant to the terms of Paragraph 7 above.

[\*]

[\*]

b. Retailer's Rental Inventory: For each Rental Picture, at the expiration of the Picture Term, Retailer may elect [\*] subject to Paragraph 8.d. below. In such event, Retailer agrees that [\*]. The parties agree that any sale by Retailer of Rental Inventory [\*]. In the event a customer of Retailer fails or refuses to return any Rental Inventory unit to Retailer, [\*] pursuant to the terms of Paragraph 7 above. The parties agree that such amount shall be [\*].

- c. Rental Inventory Payment: For each Licensed Unit retained as "Rental Inventory" within [\*] business days after the end of the Picture Term, Retailer shall pay to WHV [\*].
- d. Effect of Non-Compliance; Penalty: The parties agree that failure by Retailer to comply with this Paragraph 8 shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement. In such case, Retailer shall pay a penalty (the "Penalty") equal to [\*], due to WHV pursuant to the terms of Paragraph 7 above.
- 9. MARKETING/PROMOTION: Retailer agrees (i) to keep all Rental Pictures in a "new release" section for, at minimum, [\*] and (ii) to develop, create, install and maintain in consultation with WHV a WHV-dedicated web page on Retailer's website with a direct link from Retailer's home page. Retailer agrees that WHV's positioning (as set forth above) shall be no worse than the positioning for the video product of any other Studio (as defined below). Both parties agree to review Retailer's marketing/promotion of WHV's product on an on-going basis during the Term.
- 10. DELIVERY: WHV, at its cost, shall use its good faith reasonable efforts to deliver product to distribution centers designated by Retailer not less than [\*] business days prior to Street Date for each Rental Picture, subject to timely placement of purchase orders by Retailer (i.e., by standard order due date).
- 11. INFORMATION TO BE PROVIDED BY RETAILER: To the extent reasonably available to Retailer and with respect to WHV product only, Retailer agrees to provide the following information to WHV at Retailer's expense:
- a. Revenue Share Reporting: On a [\*], no later than [\*] for activity through the [\*], Retailer shall deliver to WHV, via EDI or as reasonably requested by WHV, reports detailing the number of copies, the number of [\*], in each instance, by format, by warehouse, provided that for the first ninety (90) days of the Term, the parties will work together to establish an appropriate reporting system for Retailer.
- b. Other Information: Retailer and WHV shall mutually agree on other information, reporting formats and/or tracking or information formats and systems to be provided to each other.

#### 12. FAVORED NATIONS:

- a. Retailer's Warranty: Retailer agrees that in the event Retailer has heretofore [\*] into any third party revenue sharing agreement with respect to [\*] products (each, a "Third Party Agreement") in which
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

Retailer grants to a third party (each, a "Third Party") terms or conditions which [\*].

- b. WHV's Representation and Warranty: WHV represents and warrants that the material terms and conditions relating to Term, Revenue splits, Initial Payments, Rental Inventory payments and/or payment terms as set forth in this Agreement are [\*], Retailer conveys to WHV a percentage of Retailer's total equity, on a fully diluted basis immediately prior to the Effective Date (as defined below), comparable to that percentage granted to WHV by any such other internet retailer.
- 13. AUDIT RIGHTS: Upon not less than seven (7) days advance written notice to Retailer, WHV, or its representatives or designees, shall have the right during normal business hours but not more than one (1) time per year during the Term and all the Picture Terms and two (2) times after the expiration of the Term and all the Picture Terms to inspect, audit and make extracts of the books and records of Retailer insofar as said books and records relate to the calculation or determination by Retailer of (a) Revenue, (b) WHV's Revenue Share, (c) Bad Debt, (d) customer freight charges, (e) the rights licensed hereunder, and (f) Favored Nations compliance and any and all other obligations of Retailer under this Agreement throughout the duration Term and all Picture Terms. Such rights of audit shall continue for a period of one (1) year following the expiration of the last Picture Term, as provided for under this Agreement. For purposes of clarification, there shall be no more than one (1) audit per year during the auditable period. The parties agree that Retailer shall have the right reasonably to approve independent auditors hired by WHV to conduct an audit, provided that the internal auditors of WHV and/or Time Warner and the accounting firm of Ernst & Young or WHV's then existing auditors shall be deemed pre-approved for any and all audits conducted pursuant hereto.
- 14. EQUITY POSITION: In partial consideration for the rights granted hereunder, Retailer agrees to grant to WHV or its designee on the date hereof \_\_\_\_\_\_ shares of Retailer's Series F Non-Voting Convertible Preferred Stock (the "Shares") representing 1.204% of Retailer's outstanding equity on a fully diluted basis as of the date hereof; provided, however,

<sup>\*</sup> Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

that in the event the Shares represent less than 1.204% of Retailer's outstanding equity on a fully diluted basis at any time prior to the effective date of Retailer's registration statement filed under the Securities Act of 1933 in connection with an initial public offering of Retailer's shares (the "Effective Date"), then Retailer shall grant additional equity to WHV for no additional consideration, as necessary, to maintain WHV's equity position at such percentage. In addition, WHV shall be entitled to the same information and registration rights with respect to the Shares, and the Shares will be subject to the same restrictions related to such rights, as provided in Retailer's Amended and Restated Stockholders' Rights Agreement dated as of April 13, 2000 to Holders (as defined therein). Retailer represents and warrants that the charter documents of Retailer or other documents setting forth the rights and preferences of the Shares will provide that the Shares are convertible to common stock of Retailer with full voting rights at any time that WHV elects to sell or transfer the Shares to a non-affiliated third party in a registered sale or a private transaction. The parties agree to execute and deliver in a timely manner all documentation required to effect the foregoing.

15. CONFIDENTIALITY: Each of WHV and Retailer acknowledges that (i) the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and (ii) all information and data (including, without limitation, rental and revenue forecasts, projections and estimates and actual results, in whatever form or medium) (collectively, the "Confidential Information") provided by each party to the other under this Agreement are highly proprietary and confidential. Each of WHV and Retailer agrees that it shall not use Confidential Information (other than in connection with the performance of its obligations under this Agreement or the exercise of its rights under this Agreement) or disclose Confidential Information to any person (other than its officers, employees, agents, representative and licensors and licensees on a need-to-know basis only and who agree to be bound by the confidentiality obligations hereunder) or unless compelled by subpoena or court order or state or federal securities laws to disclose any such Confidential Information. This Paragraph 15 shall survive expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement.

#### 16. INDEMNIFICATION:

a. Indemnification by Retailer: Except as otherwise provided in Paragraph 16.b. below, Retailer shall defend, indemnify and hold WHV, its parent company, their affiliates and subsidiaries, and the officers, directors, agents and employees of each, free and harmless from all suits, claims, demands and other liabilities and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) (each, a "Claim") which may arise directly or indirectly out of or by reason of (i) the unauthorized use by Retailer of any patented invention, or of any copyrighted material provided by WHV, (ii) a Claim from a customer arising out of Retailer's rental or retail practices or course of dealing with respect to such customer, and/or (iii) a breach or violation of this Agreement or any obligation, covenant, representation or warranty made hereunder by Retailer.

b. Indemnification by WHV. Except as otherwise provided in Paragraph 16.a. above, WHV shall defend, indemnify and hold Retailer, its parent company, their affiliates, subsidiaries, and franchisees, and the officers, directors, agents, and employees of each, free and harmless from all Claims (including reasonable attorneys' fees) which may arise directly or indirectly out of or by reason of (i) copyright or trademark infringement by, or other third party Claim against, WHV or Retailer with respect to the content of any Rental Picture, provided such Claim or infringement is not the result of the negligence of Retailer or any employee or agent of Retailer,

(ii) a physical defect in any Licensed Unit provided to Retailer hereunder by WHV, provided such defect was not caused by the negligence of Retailer or any employee or agent of Retailer, and/or

(iii) a breach or violation of this Agreement or any obligation, covenant, representation or warranty made hereunder by WHV.

#### 17. REMEDIES:

a. General: Each of WHV and Retailer acknowledge and agree that a material breach by either party of any of its obligations under this Agreement, gives the other party the right to terminate this Agreement upon thirty (30) days prior written notice; provided that in the event the breaching party cures such breach within the notice period, the termination notice shall be void with respect to such cured breach only. Retailer acknowledges that (i) a failure by Retailer to pay WHV in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 5-8 above and (ii) the failure by Retailer validly to issue the Shares to WHV and to grant certain rights with respect to such Shares as set forth in Paragraph 14 above in accordance with all applicable securities laws and regulations shall constitute a material breach of this Agreement. Retailer waives any rights to seek injunctive relief with respect to the sale, license and/or other distribution of any Rental Picture, provided that Retailer does not waive any right it may have to seek specific performance under this Agreement with respect to any Rental Picture being distributed by WHV in the rental retail marketplace. The termination of this Agreement shall not relieve the parties of any obligations incurred prior to such termination.

b. Cap on Damages: Retailer specifically waives whatever rights it may have to seek consequential or punitive damages and/or lost profits resulting from a breach by WHV of its obligations under this Agreement; provided, however that this provision shall not limit Retailer's right to seek and/or obtain actual or direct damages suffered as a result of any breach by WHV of its obligations under this Agreement.

#### 18. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES:

- a. Representations and Warranties of Retailer:
- (i) Authority: Retailer hereby agrees, warrants and represents that Retailer has full authority, capacity and ability to execute this Agreement and to perform all of its obligations hereunder.
- (ii) Equity: Retailer hereby agrees, warrants and represents that Retailer has not and shall not grant to any Studio (as defined below) as consideration for entering into a revenue sharing arrangement (for a term of five (5) years or less) an equity position larger than that held by WHV at the time of such grant.
- b. Representations and Warranties of WHV: WHV hereby agrees, warrants and represents that WHV has full authority, capacity, ability and right to execute this Agreement, to perform all of its obligations hereunder and to license the rights to Retailer hereunder pursuant to Paragraph 4 above.

#### 19. TRADEMARKS:

- a. NetFlix Trademarks: WHV acknowledges that the Retailer's trademarks (the "NetFlix Trademarks") belong to Retailer and that WHV shall have no rights in such NetFlix Trademarks except for the purposes set forth in this Agreement. WHV shall not use the NetFlix Trademarks in any manner that is disparaging or that otherwise portrays Retailer in a negative light. WHV may not alter, modify or change the NetFlix Trademarks. Any goodwill arising out of the use of the NetFlix Trademarks hereunder shall inure to the benefit of Retailer. At no time during or after the term of this Agreement will WHV challenge or assist others to challenge the NetFlix Trademarks or the registration thereof or attempt to register any trademarks, marks or trade names confusingly similar to those Trademarks established as of the execution or during the term of this Agreement. At Retailer's reasonable request, all depictions of the NetFlix Trademarks that WHV intends to use will be submitted to Retailer for approval of design, color, or other details or will be exact copies of those used by Retailer. In the event Retailer does not approve of such depiction, WHV shall cease using such depiction upon reasonable notice.
- b. WHV Trademarks: Retailer acknowledges that WHV's trademarks (the "WHV Trademarks") belong to WHV and that Retailer shall have no rights in such WHV Trademarks. Retailer shall not use the WHV Trademarks in any manner that is disparaging or that otherwise portrays WHV in a negative light. Retailer may not alter, modify or change the WHV Trademarks. Any goodwill arising out of the use of the WHV Trademarks hereunder shall inure to the benefit of WHV. At no time during or after term of this Agreement will Retailer challenge or assist others to challenge the WHV Trademarks or the registration thereof or attempt to register any trademarks, marks or trade names confusingly similar to those Trademarks established as of the execution or during the term of this Agreement. At WHV's reasonable

request, all depictions of the WHV Trademarks that Retailer intends to use will be submitted to WHV for approval of design, color, or other details or will be exact copies of those used by WHV. In the event WHV does not approve of such depiction, Retailer shall cease using such depiction upon reasonable notice.

#### 20. MISCELLANEOUS:

- a. Amendment and Waiver. Except as otherwise provided herein, no modification, amendment or waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective against any party unless such modification, amendment or waiver is approved in writing by both Retailer and WHV. The failure of any party to enforce any of the provisions of this Agreement shall in no way be construed as a waiver of such provisions and shall not affect the right of such party thereafter to enforce each and every provision of this Agreement in accordance with its terms.
- b. Severability. Whenever possible, each provision of this Agreement shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Agreement is held to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any respect under any applicable law or rule in any jurisdiction, such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect any other provision or any other jurisdiction, but this Agreement shall be reformed, construed and enforced in such jurisdiction as if such invalid, illegal or unenforceable provision had never been contained herein.
- c. Entire Agreement. Except as otherwise expressly set forth herein, this document embodies the complete agreement and understanding between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes and preempts any prior understandings, agreements or representations by or between the parties, written or oral, which may have related to the subject matter hereof in any way.

#### d. Assignment:

- (i) Retailer Assignment: This Letter Agreement shall not be assigned by Retailer without the prior written consent of WHV, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, provided that WHV has the right not to approve an assignment in the event of a sale of Retailer to a Studio (as defined below) or to a Third Party Retailer (as defined below).
- (ii) WHV Assignment: This Letter Agreement shall not be assigned by WHV without the prior written consent of Retailer, except to any corporation or entity which controls, is controlled by, or under common control with WHV.
- (iii) Purchase of Retailer by a Studio or Third Party Retailer.

(A) Purchase by Studio: In the event [\*] enters into an agreement to acquire Retailer, WHV shall be given prompt notice of such agreement and shall have the option to terminate this Agreement immediately upon written notice to Retailer. Promptly following such notice of acquisition agreement, Retailer, in consultation with WHV, shall undertake to provide adequate assurance in writing to WHV that proprietary and confidential information of WHV shall not be disclosed to, or otherwise made accessible to, the management or other employees of such Studio following such acquisition. As used in this Paragraph 20.d.(iii)(A), the term "Studio" shall also include, without limitation, the respective affiliated corporations which control, are controlled by, or are under common control with, any such Studio. The term "control" shall refer to the ownership of at least fifty percent (50%) of the outstanding voting power of the corporation or entity which is subject to such "control".

## (B) Purchase by/of Third Party Retailer: Subject to Paragraph 20.d.(i)

above, in the event a third party retailer (a "Third Party Retailer") enters into an agreement to acquire Retailer, or Retailer enters into an agreement to acquire Retailer, or Retailer enters into an agreement to acquire a Third Party Retailer, then WHV and Retailer agree that in such event, the terms of this Agreement shall apply only to Retailer, unless and until WHV approves in writing inclusion of such Third Party Retailer hereunder.

- (C) Definition of "Purchase": For purposes of this Subparagraph 20.d.(iii) the term "Purchase" shall include acquisition, merger and/or other consolidation.
- e. Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in separate counterparts each of which shall be an original and all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement.
- f. Due Authorization. Each of WHV and Retailer represents and warrants that the officer executing this Agreement has been duly authorized and that this Agreement when executed and delivered shall be valid and binding and enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- \* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

g. Notices. All notices provided for in this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be either personally delivered, or mailed first class mail (postage prepaid) or sent by reputable overnight courier service (charges prepaid) to the parties as follows:

#### If to Retailer:

NetFlix.com, Inc. 750 University Avenue Los Gatos, CA 95032 Facsimile: (408) 399-3737

Attention: W. Barry McCarthy, Jr., C.F.O.

with a copy to: Robert Sanchez

Wilson, Sonsini, Goodrich & Rosati Facsimile: (650) 493-6811

#### If to WHV:

Warner Home Video 4000 Warner Boulevard Burbank, CA 91522

Attention: Jim Cardwell, Executive Vice President North American Operations Beth Baier, Senior Vice President, Business and Legal Affairs and General Counsel

- h. Governing Law. This Agreement and all matters or issues material thereto shall be governed by the laws of the State of California, applicable to contracts performed entirely therein.
- i. Descriptive Headings. The descriptive headings of this Agreement are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute a part of this Agreement.
- j. Relationship of Parties. Nothing contained herein shall constitute a partnership, joint venture, association or principal and agent relationship or be construed to evidence the intention of the parties to constitute such. Retailer and WHV are independent contractors and neither has any authority to act on the other's behalf or to bind the other in any way.
- k. Force Majeure. Whenever performance by any party of its obligations under this Agreement, other than any of Retailer's payment obligations hereunder, is substantially prevented by reason of any act of God, strike, lock-out, or other industrial or transportational disturbance, fire, lack of materials, law, regulation or

ordinance, war or war conditions, or by reason of any other matter beyond such party's reasonable control, then such performance shall be excused and this Agreement shall be deemed suspended during the continuation of such prevention, and the term shall be extended for a period equal to the time of such suspension.

1. Third Parties. None of the provisions of this Agreement is intended for the benefit of or shall be enforceable by any third parties, including creditors of Retailer or WHV.

m. Survival: The rights, licenses and obligations in the Agreement of Sections 7, 8.a. and b., 13, 15, 17 and 19 shall survive and continue after termination or expiration of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect and shall bind the parties hereto and their legal representatives, successors, heirs and assigns.

In WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement was executed by the parties on the date first written above.

Netfl.	ix.com, Inc.	WARNER HOME VIDEO, a division of Time Warner Entertainment Company L.P. ("WHV")			
By:	/s/ Ted Sarandos	By: /s/ [ILLEGIBLE]			
Its:	Ted Sarandos	Its: S.V.P Sales			
	VP of Content ACO				

#### **EXHIBIT 10.14**

THIS NOTE HAS BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT FOR DISTRIBUTION, AND HAS NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED. IT MAY NOT BE SOLD, OFFERED FOR SALE, PLEDGED OR HYPOTHECATED, OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED IN THE ABSENCE OF A REGISTRATION STATEMENT IN EFFECT WITH RESPECT THERETO UNDER SUCH ACT UNLESS SOLD PURSUANT TO RULE 144 OF SUCH ACT OR UNLESS SUCH SALE, PLEDGE, HYPOTHECATION, OR TRANSFER IS OTHERWISE EXEMPT FROM REGISTRATION. THE COMPANY MAY REQUEST A WRITTEN OPINION OF COUNSEL (FROM COUNSEL ACCEPTABLE TO THE COMPANY) SATISFACTORY TO THE COMPANY, TO THE EFFECT THAT REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED IN CONNECTION WITH SUCH SALE, PLEDGE OR HYPOTHECATION, OR OTHER TRANSFER. THIS NOTE MUST BE SURRENDERED TO THE CORPORATION OR ITS TRANSFER AGENT AS A CONDITION PRECEDENT TO THE SALE, PLEDGE, HYPOTHECATION, OR ANY OTHER TRANSFER OF ANY INTEREST IN THIS NOTE.

THIS NOTE IS SUBJECT TO RESTRICTIONS ON TRANSFER CONTAINED IN A NOTE AND WARRANT PURCHASE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE COMPANY AND THE NOTEHOLDER, A COPY OF WHICH IS ON FILE WITH THE SECRETARY OF THE COMPANY.

#### NETFLIX.COM, INC.

#### SUBORDINATED PROMISSORY NOTE

Note No.: SN- July 10, 2001 Los Gatos, California

Maturity Date (as defined below) and shall be payable in cash. Upon payment in full of all principal and interest payable hereunder, this Note must be surrendered to the Company for cancellation.

principal, together with any then unpaid and accrued interest and other amounts payable hereunder, will be due and payable on the Note

The following is a statement of the rights of Holder and the conditions to which this Note is subject, and to which Holder, by the acceptance of this Note, agrees:

- 1. Definitions.
- (a) "Event of Default" means any of the events specified as such in Section 5(a) below.
- (b) "Holder" means the person or entity specified in the introductory paragraph of this Note or any transferee that shall at the time be the registered holder of this Note.
- (c) "Note Maturity Date" means the earliest to occur of (i) July \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2011; (ii) the closing of an initial public offering of the Company's common stock that results in the conversion of all of the Company's outstanding preferred stock pursuant to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the "Restated Certificate"), or (iii) a Change in Control (as defined in the Restated Certificate).
- 2. Note Subject to Purchase Agreement. This Note is one (1) of a series of notes (each a "Note" and collectively, the "Notes") issued or to be issued by the Company pursuant to the terms of that certain Note and Warrant Purchase Agreement of even date herewith by and among the Company and the Investors listed therein (the "Purchase Agreement") having like tenor and effect, not including variations with respect to the identity of the holder and the principal amount of each such Note. The Notes shall rank equally without preference or priority of any kind over one another, and all payments on account of principal and interest with respect to any of the Notes shall be applied ratably and proportionately on the outstanding Notes on the basis of the principal amount of the outstanding indebtedness represented thereby.
- 3. Acquisition of Note upon Change in Control.
- (a) In connection with any Change in Control, provision shall be made, and duly executed documents evidencing the same from the Company or its successor shall be delivered to Holder, so that this Note shall be purchased from Holder by the acquiring or surviving corporation, for an amount, payable in the same form of consideration and on the same terms and conditions received by the Company's preferred stockholders in such Change in Control transaction, equal to (A) the outstanding principal and accrued interest on this Note, plus (B) an amount equal to two (2) times the outstanding principal amount of this Note. The valuation of consideration other than cash shall be made in accordance with the provisions of the Restated Certificate.
- (b) If, for any reason, this Note is not, or cannot be, purchased in a Change in Control as provided in subsection (a) above, the Company shall redeem this Note by paying the Holder, in cash, an amount equal to (A) the outstanding principal and accrued interest in this Note, plus (B) an amount equal to two (2) times the outstanding principal amount of this Note.
- 4. Prepayment. The Notes may not be prepaid except with the consent of the Company and the holders of a majority of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes outstanding as of the time of such proposed prepayment. Any prepayment shall be without premium or penalty except that interest shall be paid to the date of payment on the outstanding principal amount.

- 5. Event of Default.
- (a) Event of Default. The following events shall constitute an "Event of Default" under this Note:
- (i) Failure to Pay. The Company shall fail to pay all amounts owed within five (5) business days of the Note Maturity Date as required under the terms of this Note; or
- (ii) Bankruptcy or Insolvency Proceedings. The Company shall (a) apply for or consent to the appointment of a receiver, trustee, liquidator or custodian of itself or of all or a substantial part of its property, (b) make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, (c) be dissolved or liquidated in full or in part, (d) commence a voluntary case or other proceeding seeking liquidation, reorganization or other relief with respect to itself or its debts under any bankruptcy, insolvency or other similar law now or hereafter in effect or consent to any such relief or to the appointment of or taking possession of its property by any official in an involuntary case or other proceeding commenced against it, (e) an involuntary petition is filed against the Company under any bankruptcy, reorganization, insolvency or moratorium law, or any other law or laws for the relief of, or relating to, debtors unless such petition shall be dismissed, vacated or withdrawn within sixty (60) days of the date thereof, or (f) take any action or have any action taken against it or any endorser or guarantor of this Note for the purpose of effecting any of the foregoing, and an order for relief entered or such proceeding shall not be dismissed, discharged, stayed or withdrawn within sixty (60) days of commencement.
- (iii) Other Events. The Company shall (a) have its obligations under the Senior Indebtedness (as defined below) accelerated, or (b) otherwise fail to observe or perform any of its material obligations under the Purchase Agreement or breach any of its representations and warranties under the Purchase Agreement the effect of which constitutes a material adverse effect on the Company or on the ability of the Holder's California usury law exemption under Section 25118 of the California Corporations Code.
- (b) Acceleration. If an Event of Default with respect to the Company occurs and is continuing, then Holder may declare the outstanding principal and accrued interest on this Note and all other payments payable hereunder to be forthwith due and payable immediately, without presentment, demand, protest or further notice of any kind, all of which are hereby expressly waived by the Company, to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law. The Holder by notice to the Company may rescind an acceleration and its consequences if the rescission would not conflict with any judgment or decree and if all existing Events of Default have been cured or waived. No such rescission shall affect any subsequent default or impair any right thereto.
- 6. Usury. It is the express intent of the Company and Holder hereto that the payment of all or any portion of the outstanding principal amount of and accrued interest under this Note be exempt from the application of any applicable usury or similar laws under any state, federal or foreign jurisdiction. The Company hereby irrevocably waives, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any objection or defense which the Company may now or hereafter have to the payment when due of any and all Note principal or accrued interest arising out of or relating to a claim of usury or similar laws and the Company hereby agrees that neither it nor any of its affiliates shall in the future bring,

commence, maintain, prosecute or voluntarily aid in any action at law, proceeding in equity or other legal proceeding against Holder based on a claim that the Company's payment obligations under this Note violate the usury or similar laws of any state, federal or foreign jurisdiction. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event any interest is paid on this Note which is deemed to be in excess of the then legal maximum rate, then that portion of the interest payment representing an amount in excess of the then legal maximum rate shall be deemed a payment of principal and applied against the principal of this Note.

- 7. Unconditional Obligation: Fees, Waivers, Other. The Company and the Holder agree as follows:
- (a) No forbearance, indulgence, delay or failure to exercise any right or remedy with respect to this Note shall operate as a waiver, nor as an acquiescence in any default, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right or remedy preclude any other or further exercise thereof.
- (b) The Company hereby expressly waives demand and presentment for payment, notice of nonpayment, notice of dishonor, protest, notice of protest, bringing of suit, and diligence in taking any action to collect amounts called for hereunder, and shall be directly and primarily liable for the payment of all sums owing and to be owing hereon, regardless of and without any notice, diligence, act or omission with respect to the collection of any amount called for hereunder or in connection with any right at any and all times which Holder had or is existing hereunder.
- 8. Notices. All notices and other communications required or permitted hereunder shall be in writing and delivered, mailed or transmitted by any standard form of telecommunication. Notices and other communications to the Holder shall be directed to it at its address noted in the Company's records; and notices and other communications to the Company shall be directed to it at its address at NetFlix.com, Inc., 970 University Avenue, Los Gatos, California 95032, attention: Chief Financial Officer, with a copy to NetFlix.com, Inc., 970 University Avenue, Los Gatos, California 95032, attention: General Counsel; or as to each party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other party pursuant hereto. Any such notice or other communication shall be deemed to have been duly given (a) when sent by Federal Express or other overnight delivery service of recognized standing, on the business day following deposit with such service; (b) when mailed by registered or certified mail, first class postage prepaid and addressed as aforesaid through the United States Postal Service, upon receipt; (c) when delivered by hand, upon delivery; and (d) when telecopied, upon confirmation of receipt. Any party hereto may by notice so given change its address for future notice hereunder.
- 9. Payment. Payment shall be made in lawful tender of the United States.
- 10. Subordination. The indebtedness evidenced by this Note is hereby expressly subordinated, to the extent and in the manner hereinafter set forth, in right of payment to the prior payment in full of all the Company's Senior Indebtedness, as hereinafter defined. "Senior Indebtedness" shall mean the principal of (and premium, if any) and unpaid interest on, or other payment obligation with respect to all indebtedness of the Company to commercial banks for money borrowed by the Company, to leasing companies, and to similar financial institutions, whether incurred previously or incurred after the date the Notes are made. Any and all claims arising under

this Note are and shall be at all times subject and subordinate to the Senior Indebtedness and any interest thereon.

- 11. No Third Party Rights. Nothing expressed in or to be implied from this Note is intended to give, or shall be construed to give, any person, other than the parties hereto and their permitted successors and assigns, any benefit or legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or by virtue of this Note. Notwithstanding the foregoing, all references to the "Holder" or the "Company" shall apply to their respective heirs, successors or assignees. This Note may not be assigned or transferred by the Company except in the event of a Change in Control.
- 12. Replacement of Note. Upon receipt of evidence reasonably satisfactory to the Company of the loss, theft, destruction, or mutilation of this Note (or any security issued on conversion of this Note), the Company will issue a replacement instrument, at the Holder's expense, representing such securities in lieu of such lost, stolen, destroyed, or mutilated instrument, provided that the Holder agrees to indemnify the Company for any losses incurred by the Company with respect to such instrument.
- 13. Amendment. Except as expressly provided herein, neither this Note nor any term hereof may be amended, waived, discharged, or terminated other than by a written instrument referencing this Note and signed by the Company and the holders of a majority of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes. Any such amendment, waiver, discharge, or termination effected in accordance with the preceding sentence shall be binding upon the Holder. Holder acknowledges that by the operation of this paragraph, the holders of a majority of the outstanding principal amount of the Notes will have the right and power to diminish or eliminate all rights of the Holder under this Note. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Holder may waive any of its rights pursuant to the terms of this Note without the consent of any of the other holders of the Notes.
- 14. Governing Law. This Note and all actions arising out of or in connection with this Note shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of California, without application of conflicts of law principles thereunder.
- 15. Severability. In the event that any one or more provisions of this Note shall be held to be illegal, invalid or otherwise unenforceable, the same shall not affect any other provision of this Note and the remaining provisions of this Note shall remain in full force and effect.
- 16. Expenses. The Company agrees to pay all reasonable costs, fees and expenses incurred by the Holder and its assigns (including, without limitation, costs of collection, court costs and reasonable attorney's fees and disbursements) in connection with the successful enforcement of the Holder's rights under this Note in the event of the failure of the Company to pay any amounts under this Note when due (all such costs, fees and expenses being herein referred to as "Costs"). The Company agrees that any payments received by the Holder from the Company hereunder will first be applied to Costs, then to interest accrued and unpaid on the principal amount and the balance to the outstanding principal amount.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Company has caused this Note to be issued as of the date first written above.

# **NETFLIX.COM, INC.,** a Delaware corporation

<u>By:</u>

Barry McCarthy Chief Financial Officer

B١	v its o	counter-signature	below. Holder	hereby agrees t	o the foregoing ter	rms and conditions	s set forth in	this l	Note.

"HOLDER"
By: Its:
By: Name: Title:
Address:

[Signature Page to Subordinated Promissory Note]

#### CONSENT OF KPMG LLP

The Board of Directors Netflix, Inc.:

We consent to the use of our report included herein and to the reference to our firm under the heading "Experts" in the prospectus.

/s/ KPMG LLP

Mountain View, California May 20, 2002

## **End of Filing**



© 2005 | EDGAR Online, Inc.